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      CAARS 

      KELOWNA, B.C. 

      MARCH 11, 2013 

 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 9:00 A.M.) 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated.   

FORTIS PANEL 2 - HEALTH AND ENVIRONMENT 

TOM LOSKI, Resumed: 

MARK RICHARD WARREN, Resumed: 

WILLIAM HAYES BAILEY, Resumed: 

YAKOV SHKOLNIKOV, Resumed: 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Well, good morning, everyone.  I trust 

everyone had a good weekend, and traveled safely.   

  Mr. Fulton, are there any preliminary 

matters this morning?  

MR. FULTON:   No, there are not, Mr. Chairman.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, thank you.  In that case, we'll 

move directly into cross-examination by Mr. Flynn.  

Good morning, Mr. Flynn.   

MR. FLYNN:   Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Commissioners, 

Hal.   

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. FLYNN: 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Dr. Bailey, does the name Gro Harlem 

Bruntland ring a bell with you?   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I'm sorry, could you say the name 

again, please?  

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   I'll try.  It's a foreign name to me.  
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Gro Harlem Bruntland.  Yes?  Who is she? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   She was a retired head of an agency in 

Europe.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   She was the head of the WHO.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Yes.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   She is also a medical doctor with a 

master's in public health from Harvard.  She was the 

Prime Minister of Norway for ten years, and she headed 

up the WHO for five years.  She was the first person 

to publicly acknowledge that she was EHS sensitive.  

Did you know that?  

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I don't specifically recall that.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Yes, she went public.  Did you know, Dr. 

Bailey, that in 2005 the WHO said that EHS is a 

growing world-wide health concern?  And that EHS can 

be difficult to understand and even more difficult to 

diagnose.  Many doctors and other health professionals 

here in North America are not aware of the recent 

scientific evidence surrounding electromagnetic 

energy, EMF, and its effects on humans.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   The WHO also stated that there was not 

evidence for a causal relationship between 

electromagnetic hypersensitivity and the fields 

themselves.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Dr. Bailey, did you realize that Sweden 

EHS is an officially recognized functional impairment?  
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It is not regarded as a disease but rather subject to 

environment and both government and private industry 

employers must make provision in the workplace for 

people suffering from EHS.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I understand that they make 

accommodations to people with symptoms in this 

category, but again, to my knowledge, they have not 

determined that there is a relationship with 

electromagnetic fields or radio frequency fields.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Does the name Ole Johannsen ring a bell 

with you, Dr. Bailey?   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Yes.   

   Proceeding Time 9:02 a.m. T2 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   And did you know that he has said it as 

possible that as many as 50 percent of the total 

population, that’s the earth’s population, can be 

afflicted with EHS by 2017.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Sounds like a pretty wild guesstimate. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   I asked you if you knew it. 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Yes. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  Dr. Bailey, did you know 

that the British government released a major report in 

November 2005 in which it recognized EHS as an illness 

for the first time and said that at least 3 percent of 

the population in that country is severely affected.  

Also a recent survey of doctors in Switzerland 
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concluded 5 percent of the symptoms seen in patients 

could be attributed to EMF. 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I’m aware that there are various 

reports of the estimated prevalence of EHS in various 

populations, yes. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Dr. Bailey, are you aware that in Canada 

in 2012, the Women’s College Hospital in Toronto 

became the first hospital to actually train its 

doctors in how to recognize EHS?   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I’ve read that in the testimony, yes. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   And yet you can’t seem to get on-side 

with these people. 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Sir, my opinions on this are based upon 

the scientific evidence and not about the prevalence 

of particular complaints in the population.  I look at 

the studies that have been done in which, under 

controlled experimental conditions, subjects have been 

exposed to electrical magnetic fields of various 

frequencies, and I think the weight of the scientific 

evidence is that there is no convincing evidence that 

radio frequency fields are the cause of these 

complaints. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Dr. Bailey, how can you consistently 

refer to scientific evidence in case of these are also 

scientists? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Statements by individual scientists or 
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their opinions about things are not the same as 

scientific evidence.  When we want to determine the 

presence of a potential health risk, we look at, as 

you’ve heard during these hearings, epidemiology 

studies, studies on animals and in vitro studies, and 

looking at all of that evidence then make 

determinations as to the potential risk.  We don’t 

draw conclusions based upon opinions of just 

individual scientists or individual papers. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   These are not individual scientists, Dr. 

Bailey.  These are countries:  Switzerland, Britain 

and Sweden.  And did you know that it is estimated 

that between 3 percent and 8 percent of Canadians 

population, they already suffer from a severe form of 

EHS, and that the -- that's one and a half million to 

2.8 million people right now, and they expect that as 

many as 35 percent of the population will be EHS 

sensitive by 2017.  That would be 12.25 million 

people, Dr. Bailey. 

Proceeding Time 9:05 a.m. T03 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I understand, sir.  But the prevalence 

of a condition and assigning a name to it is not the 

same thing as demonstrating that the exposure is the 

cause of that condition.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Would you at least acknowledge, Dr. 

Bailey, that the symptoms of EHS, which independent 
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scientists all agree on, included headache, dizziness, 

disrupted sleep, insomnia, fatigue, nausea, heart 

palpitations, memory loss, tinnitus, skin rashes, 

muscle and joint pain, leg input pain, tingling, 

irritability, numbness, nosebleeds, depression, 

anxiety.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Yes, and as you are aware that those 

complaints are also common in the population even 

among persons who do not complain of EHS.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you, doctor.  Safety Code 6.  Does 

anyone on the panel know who authorized the current 

version of Safety Code 6?   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   No.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Well, I've heard two names.  Perhaps you 

can verify that.  Dr. Michael Rippicolli and Dr. Maria 

Skulkey.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I don't believe either of those are 

employed by Health Canada.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   But they were.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I don't know that Dr. Rippicolli has 

ever been employed by Health Canada.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Then I'll educate you, doctor.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   And Dr. Stukeley retired from Health 

Canada --  

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Yes, that's correct.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   -- some years ago.   
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MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Yeah.  Rippicolli worked for Health 

Canada for a total of 12 years.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I was unaware of that.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Well, I'll enlighten you shortly.  All 

of your defense with respect to smart meters has all 

been based on Safety Code 6.  I've heard that repeated 

time and time and time and again.  You refer to it as 

a standard.  Is it really a standard?  As opposed to a 

guideline?  And do we know the difference between 

them?   

MR. WARREN:   A:   I think it would be more accurate to 

say that the company has stated that we need to be 

compliant and that we are very much compliant with 

Safety Code 6.  I would suggest that Dr. Bailey's 

testimony has been more to the science.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   But, Mr. Warren, what is a standard?  

Oh, sorry.  What is the difference between a standard 

and a guideline?   

MR. LOSKI:   A:   Sorry, I'll jump in here.  Regardless of 

whether you call it a guideline or a standard, put a 

name on it, we need to comply with Safety Code 6 and, 

as Mr. Warren has mentioned here, with the AMI project 

we will be in compliance with Safety Code 6.  

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   With all due respect, Mr. Loski, there 

is a huge difference.  The word "standard" implies 

that tests have been done, science-based tests have 
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been done, and that there is evidence, whereas a 

guideline is used in lieu of studies and evidence.  

That is why no country in the world has proven smart 

meters safe.  No country in the world has this 

standard --  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Flynn -- Mr. Flynn, is this a 

question, or is this a statement?  

MR. FLYNN:   Well, I'm responding to the remark that was 

made.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Well, but your role here, sir, is to --  

MR. FLYNN:   Okay, I'm sorry.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   -- cross-examine the panel.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   I'll withdraw that.  Thank you. 

  Mr. Loski, did you realize that -- oh, 

sorry.  Do you accept that the guidelines are used in 

the absence of standards?  And that is why different 

countries have different guidelines?   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Perhaps I can answer that.  The 

distinction between a guideline and a standard often 

is just -- so, standard may refer to something that 

has been enacted legally and is a requirement.   

   Proceeding Time 9:10 a.m. T4 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Perhaps I can answer that.  The 

distinction between a guideline and a standard often 

is just -- so, standard may refer to something that 

has been enacted legally and is a requirement.  
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Whereas a guideline may be in the form of a 

recommendation.  But that is not a hard and fast 

distinction.  So for instance, the IEEE standard is 

not mandated by the United States government, and so 

even though it’s called a standard in its present form 

it’s used as a guideline that’s applied by different 

countries and localities. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  Dr. Shkolnikov, you wanted 

to say something there? 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Yes.  On Friday I introduced as a 

response, introduced a document that showed testing 

and compliance to Safety Code 6. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   I wouldn’t quarrel that.  I’ll get to 

that point.  Either doctor, with respect to Safety 

Code 6, on 1800 megahertz the exposure limit is 1,000 

microns per centimeter squared, is that correct? 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Sorry, what frequency? 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   I’m sorry, on 1800 megahertz? 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   1800 megahertz I believe is 10 

watts per metre squared. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Which is the thousand microwatts, 10 

metres squared. 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Yeah.  Yes, it would be. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  Okay, my question is, what 

does that mean please? 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   It means that if you were to 
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measure an incident energy on a square centimetre, you 

would get 1,000 microwatts or a milliwatts of energy. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Yes, I understand that, but insofar as 

our environment is concerned and our society is 

concerned, what does that mean?  That 1,000 microwatt 

is a maximum or a ceiling for what? 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   It is a ceiling -- if measured or 

calculated according to Safety Code 6, it is a limit 

of exposure for -- 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   From what please? 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   From any sources, a single -- 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   From all forces. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Flynn, please let the doctor answer 

your question. 

MR. FLYNN:   Sorry, Chair. 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   It is with regard to the source.  

It is a maximum exposure from frequencies of 1500, 

from 1500 megahertz to 150 gigahertz regardless of the 

source. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  When these were first 

applied, were they not applied or had they not in mind 

protecting an industrial worker at a substation for a 

period of six minutes? 

MR. WARREN:   A:   I don’t know that that’s the case and I 

don’t know how a substation would become relevant to 

these exposures. 
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MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Well, we’re talking about controlled 

exposure and uncontrolled.  When you live in a home 

and you’re radiated 24 hours a day, that’s 

uncontrolled.  When you work for a company and you go 

to a substation, you’re there for a specific period of 

time. 

  Perhaps I’m getting something mixed up and 

Dr. Shkolnikov, maybe you can help me.  I’m thinking 

specifically of the guideline that was developed for a 

six-minute exposure of a six foot tall man, 200 pounds 

and a 11 pound head.   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   The stations for -- the standards 

for substation exposure would not be covered by Health 

Canada Safety Code 6 because that would be exposures 

to power line frequencies.  So Health Canada Safety 

Code 6 would be actually inadequate to protect an 

individual in a substation because it would be 

measuring fields that are not typically fields of 

concern inside a substation.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Well, correct me if I’m wrong, please, 

Dr. Shkolnikov.  I’m of the opinion that that the 

exposure limit originally wasn’t intended only for six 

minutes, but that somehow over the years that has 

somewhat dissipated or evaporated, but somehow it’s 

been applied now 24 hours a day, 365 days a year in 

perpetuity.  Is that not correct? 



FortisBC Inc. CPCN for AMI                         
Volume 7, March 11, 2013  Page:  1251 
 

 1 

 2 

 5 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I don’t have any knowledge of that. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Do those same standards, Dr. Shkolnikov 

or Dr. Bailey, apply to a small woman, a tiny woman, 

or a five-year-old child or to an embryo or to the 

sick and elderly, or do we have different standards to 

protect them? 

Proceeding Time 9:15 a.m. T05 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   A:   It is my understanding that 

the standards fall into two tiers or two categories.  

The standard of -- if you like I can go to it, 

actually specifically defines controlled and 

uncontrolled exposure.  Controlled exposure which has 

higher limits, and the one we’ve discussed does apply 

to occupational exposure, because people in that 

category are aware of the exposures and can take 

actions to mitigate it.  The uncontrolled exposure 

applies to all population, regardless of their 

technical training or ability to mitigate, including 

ability to leave the area. 

  So, it by default implies 24/7 exposure as 

long as within each six-minute period on a rolling 

basis you are below the Safety Code 6 limit.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Mm-hmm.  So that 1,000 microwatts in a 

meter squared on 1800 megahertz applies to all 

radiation.  That's the aggregate.  The cumulative 

amount of all radiation, not just a smart meter.   
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DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Well, the smart meter would not be 

contributing to radio frequency signal of 1800 

megahertz.  The smart meter only uses 900 megahertz.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   But also uses 2.4 gigahertz.   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   2.4 -- but it doesn't use 1800 

megahertz.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Well, that's right.  But, okay.  You're 

being -- you're a scientist.  And so you're an 

engineer.  What I'm getting at is, in the general 

range I'm saying that whatever exposure limit you want 

to discuss, any of them, they don't apply to one 

specific instrument, say, such as a smart meter, such 

as the LAN, or the ZigBee, or any other specific 

thing, but rather it is a ceiling that covers 

everything in that spectrum.  Is that not correct?   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Well, I think that to be precise 

and to be fair, as you drop in frequency to 900 

megahertz, the allowed exposure drops.  So usually the 

analysis is to take all individual -- if you are doing 

a quantitative rather than a measured -- if you're 

doing an analysis not with a measurement but with 

simulation -- let's start with the measurement.  With 

a measurement you take a probe that will -- that is -- 

it's called the "weighted probe".  Typically that 

measures across all the frequency ranges treated by 

Safety Code 6, and you measure total exposure in an 
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area, and you have to meet that limit. 

  If you're doing a computational-based 

approach, such as treating ZigBee separate from LAN, 

separate from other sources in the area, you calculate 

them as a percent of Safety Code 6 and you add them up 

together.  For some frequencies it may be a thousand 

microwatts per centimetre squared.  For some of the 

frequencies it may be higher.  And for other 

frequencies, it may be lower.   

  What matters is that when you take it as a 

ratio to Safety Code 6 and you add it up all together, 

it has to stay below 100 percent.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  But I think you've 

obfuscated what I'm trying to get at.  If you'll allow 

for the moment that in our environment already today, 

our ambient level today, it's already affected by AM 

and FM radio towers.  I know they're different 

frequency spectrum.  Satellite TV, amateur radio, 

airport radars, police radars, microwave ovens, cell 

phones, cell phone towers, iPhones, smart phones, 

cordless phones, iPads, tablets, WiFi routers, home 

security systems, baby monitors, laptops, garage door 

openers, Bluetooth, remote control units, GPS 

satellite, tetra networks, WiFi max towers, military 

and scientific satellites, motion detectors, WiFi hot 

spots, body area networks, car WiFi, RFIDs, X-ray, CT 
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scans, MRIs, pagers, some copiers, motion detectors, 

Wii and WiiU, and Xbox 360 games, car collision 

avoidance systems, smart meters that measure a 

network.  That's a lot of devices, all of which are 

reading emissions.  And I'm simply asking you that 

from a public perspective, I am being buried with this 

-- call it a cloud, or electro-smog, whatever you 

wish, and I'm asking you, do the exposure limits cover 

all of that?   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Well, I think some of the things 

you have mentioned is not accurate, and some of the 

things you mention aren't even radio frequency.  If 

you were to tell me -- so, we can go through the list 

one by one.  If the question is, what is a cumulative 

background exposure from all the sources, those 

assessments have been done, and usually they'll fall 

in less than one percent -- the cumulative will fall 

under less than one percent of Safety Code 6.  And 

typically lower, depending on the rural versus 

suburban area.   

   Proceeding Time 9:19 a.m. T6 

  But I would also, just as a matter of being 

technically accurate, say CT scans are not radio 

frequency source.  MRI are contained -- and a lot of 

other devices like X-box 360 games are not of a source 

of radio frequency or ionizing radiation.  So there 
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are two questions. 

  One is the sources you’ve listed as well as 

the cumulative, and the answer is on cumulative is 

typical less than one percent, and also the sources 

here, not all of them are even applicable. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   You realize you’re discouraging me from 

asking any more questions?  That’s a compliment.   

  Is anyone on the panel of an opinion or 

have an opinion that there perhaps is one country that 

knows more about EMR than others?   

MR. WARREN:   A:   I don’t have that opinion, no. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Would you not agree that the Soviet 

Union knows more about EMR than other countries? 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Well, the Soviet Union is not 

around, but by Russia it’s -- 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   The Federation, yeah. 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Russia has a different standard but 

I’m not sure if it knows more or not. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Well, did you know that the Soviet 

Union, and I am correct this time, actually irradiated 

the U.S. Embassy for 23 years?   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   The transmission of radio frequency 

signal toward the Russian Embassy is very interesting.  

Sorry, to the American Embassy, has an interesting 

history, but that has to do with eavesdropping and 

spying scandals.  And as far as I know, all the -- 
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while the U.S. staff was concerned about the exposure, 

their reason for that transmission was never for 

health reasons but for spying scandals which straddled 

1945 -- or late ‘40s through mid-‘80s. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   With all due respect, Dr. Shkolnikov, 

you’re wrong.  The Soviet Union irradiated the U.S. 

Embassy -- 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Is this a question, Mr. Flynn, or is it 

a statement? 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Excuse me.  Dr. Shkolnikov, did you know 

that the Soviet Union irradiated the U.S. Embassy from 

1953 to 1976 -- may I finish please?  Six to eight 

hours a day, five days a week.  The periods of 

exposure range from two years up to four years.  Two 

consecutive ambassadors died.  A third one developed a 

leukemia-like disease including bleeding of the eyes.  

He too eventually succumbed.  Sixteen women contracted 

breast cancer.  Virtually all the other staff came 

down with illnesses.  That was definitely radiation.  

They were not spying.  I’ve heard that theory. 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Well, here, knowing that you have 

provided the questions in advance, here’s a U.S. 

Department document with a history, including all the 

links to declassified documents linking specific 

incidents, specific frequencies, and specific years to 

specific scandals, some of them declassified 
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immediately such as the 1960 Moscow signal, as well as 

through 1985 gunman scandal of type fighters including 

specific antennas, specific frequencies and specific 

offices that were being spied on.  And in the document 

that the State Department has produced, and this has 

been discussed both in public media at the time as 

well as now, there’s a statement: 

“U.S. officials were uncertain about the 

purpose of the micros but didn’t consider 

the microwaves a technical or health 

hazard.” 

  So there are two separate questions, and I 

will defer to Dr. Bailey.  There are two separate 

questions.  One, what is the purpose of radio 

frequency exposure?  And on that I would have to 

politely disagree because there’s a lot of evidence 

for what the cause for the signal was.  But the 

separate question what was the health effect, and for 

that I would defer to Dr. Bailey.   

Proceeding Time 9:24 a.m. T07 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   There were a series of investigations 

over the years conducted by the U.S. government that 

involved Mass General Hospital, the Johns Hopkins 

University, a whole series of studies were done 

looking at the health history, various biological 

measures on members of the U.S. Embassy, and none of 
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these investigations identified that there was an 

excess of cancer, for instance, in the embassy 

population.  And this has been reported for many 

years.  For instance, the National Council on 

Radiation Protection, in 1986, issued a report on 

radio frequency fields and they have a very extensive 

discussion and summary of all the investigations of 

the U.S. Embassy staff, and the conclusions that there 

was not a causal relationship between radio frequency 

fields that were aimed by the Russians at the embassy 

for spying purposes, and health effects among embassy 

staff.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  Are either of you gentlemen 

familiar with Barry Trower?   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   I have heard the name come up a few 

times.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   He's a British military scientist, Royal 

Navy, I think he's come out of retirement, as have I 

to fight this.  His specialty was microwave weapons, 

and his job at the end of the war -- or, sorry, the 

Cold War, was to interrogate defecting Soviet 

scientists.  So he -- and his documents are all 

available online.  Also, are you aware of Dr. Magda 

Havis?   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Yes.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Have you visited her website lately?   
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DR. BAILEY:   A:   No.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   She has a huge compendium of documents 

there, Soviet documents -- former Soviet documents 

produced by a U.S. naval scientist who has conveyed 

his entire library of Soviet documentation to her.  

You might look at her website, you'll find it very 

interesting.   

  Also, are you aware of -- I'm trying to 

find it in my notes here.  Where the Council of 

Europe, which is 47 countries, 800 million people, 

have said that essentially when you're looking at a 

report, you must look carefully at who authored that 

report and who paid for that report.  So, yes, Dr. 

Bailey, you can give me reports left, right, and 

centre, but one must always look at who authored it 

and who paid for it.   

  Are you aware, Dr. Shkolnikov, that 

military experts have described microwaves as the 

perfect weapon?  Because you cannot hear it, cannot 

see it, cannot touch it, cannot smell it.   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   I would doubt they would say that, 

because for a weapon to work it has to have some 

effect.  The only program that I'm aware of in 

military -- and it is in public domain, is active 

denial system, which I would agree you cannot hear, 

but you can definitely feel, because the whole purpose 
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is to deny access to a specific area.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   But, Dr. Shkolnikov, and I don't want 

get into an engineering debate, because I would lose 

hands-down.  But the fact of the matter is, there are 

a host of microwave weapons in existence today that 

you cannot feel.   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   So, we have to be careful.  There 

are anti-personnel weapons, and there are anti-

facility weapons, and there are also devices that are 

there to disrupt physical security.  So, if we're in a 

context of health effects, then I would be surprised 

if U.S. military or any defense department would want 

to have a weapon that has no effect on the human body, 

that it cannot feel or hear, because that would not be 

consistent with the purpose of anti-personnel weapon.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  Dr. Bailey, can you tell me, 

please, what level of chronic, low-level, non-thermal 

EMR is safe for humans?   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I think that's been answered by Safety 

Code 6 and other similar national health standards.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Are you -- do you know Dr. Neil Cherry?   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I know of him.  He passed away, I 

think, in 2000. 

Proceeding Time 9:29 a.m. T08 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   2006.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Hmm?   



FortisBC Inc. CPCN for AMI                         
Volume 7, March 11, 2013  Page:  1261 
 

 1 

 2 

 5 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   2006.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   2006?   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Yeah.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Thank you.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Now, he was New Zealand's most famous 

scientist.  One of the recognized leaders in the world 

in terms of electromagnetic radiation.  And he has 

said that there is no safety threshold for EMR.  The 

only safe level is zero.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I guess it wouldn't surprise me that he 

said that.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  Given that FortisBC is the 

sole provider of household electricity in this 

jurisdiction, is there any member of the panel who 

would disagree with me, or at least with my assertion, 

that the application for which Fortis is hereby 

seeking approval amounts to nothing more than callous, 

evil, and uncaring experiment in human history?   

  It is your intention --  

MR. LOSKI:   A:   This is the --  

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   May I finish, please?  I'm sorry.   

MR. LOSKI:   A:   -- the right --  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   You asked a question.   

MR. FLYNN:   Sorry?   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please let the panel answer the 

question.  
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MR. FLYNN:   Thank you.   

MR. LOSKI:   A:   This is the, I guess, second time I've 

heard this characterization of our EMI project as an 

experiment.  The first was with Mr. Aaron talking with 

Dr. Bailey early last week.  And Dr. Bailey stated 

that in his view that isn't how he would characterize 

our project.  And I had certainly hoped that that 

would be the last time I would hear that at this 

hearing.   

  I take great offense with that 

characterization of what we're doing here.  What we're 

doing, as you know, is a project to implement advanced 

meters across our service territory.  These wireless 

advanced meters, we believe, serves the public 

interest. 

  I have also stated early last week that the 

implementation of wireless meters in the utility 

business is commonplace throughout North America.  I 

mentioned a figure that I believe was about 160 

million utility meters that are wireless.  And, you 

know, this is normal course.  As I've said, the -- 

what we're proposing here meets all applicable legal 

frameworks within Canada, and is in compliance with 

the Safety Code 6 standards, and, as I said, serves 

the public interest. 

  These characterizations and bald assertions 
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that are being thrown out here are not helpful, and I 

believe are not something that should be thrown about 

in a Commission hearing, respectfully, Mr. Chair.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you, Mr. Loski.  Mr. Loski, are 

you aware that in my home town of Fort Erie, Ontario, 

about roughly 10,000 people, they all have smart 

meters but no one has any idea that they're different 

than their other meter?  Because of the way, in this 

case B.C. Hydro simply installed them without telling 

people.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I don't know that that's a health-

related question, sir.  

MR. FLYNN:   It absolutely is.  It affects the health of 

every single person in my home town.  They're 

completely unaware that they now have a smart meter on 

their home.  That is not democratic at all.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Well, we're not talking about whether 

it's democratic or not.  We're talking about the 

health effects.   

MR. FLYNN:   I'm sorry we're not, Chair.  I thought we are 

talking about democracy here.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   We're talking about -- we're talking 

about the health effects of smart meters.  And I 

really also -- I think this question goes to 

relevancy.  I just don't see the awareness of a 

population in another jurisdiction in Canada as being 
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relevant to this hearing.   

MR. FLYNN:   Thank you, Chair. 

 Q:   Dr. Bailey, with respect to Safety Code 6, are 

you aware that the Bioinitiative report, 2007, urges 

all countries -- or, pardon me, urged all countries in 

the world, without exception, to lower their exposure 

limits to 0.1 microwatts centimetre squared, which for 

Canada to comply would mean we'd have to lower ours by 

10,000 times?   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Yes, I was aware that that was their 

recommendation.   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   And I would add that we've 

discussed this issue, that Safety Code 6, unlike 

Bioinitiative report, does not have a constant level 

of allowed exposure and for the RF LAN, which is 

primarily the focus here, the reduction would be 6,000 

times, and the ExPonent Report shows that advanced 

meter from this installation would actually meet 

Bioinitiative report 2007 limits, if it were a 

required limit to meet in this jurisdiction.   

   Proceeding Time 9:34 a.m. T9 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you, Doctor.  Dr. Bailey, are you 

aware of the Bioinitiative report 2012 which was 

released worldwide on January the 7th, which added an 

additional 1800 reports over the Bioinitiative report 

2007, in it the participants there were 29 authors, 10 
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countries.  One of the authors was Professor Yuri 

Gregoriev, the head of the Russian National Committee 

for the Non-Ionizing Radiation Protection.  Twenty-

nine authors, 10 countries, and they came out with a 

recommendation that all countries now need to lower 

their exposure limit to 0.3 to 0.6 nanowatts.  That 

means for Canada to comply, we’d have to lower our 

standards by 3 to 6 million times.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Yes, I’m aware of the 2012 

Bioinitiative report.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Well, how can you dismiss it? 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   I would like to add, again for just 

preciseness of the record, for RF LAN it would be a 

million to 2 million times, and while we haven’t 

performed a calculation for indoors exposure, we’ve -- 

CEC and Mr. Weafer introduced into the record that the 

smart meters are possibly even meet in 2012, if I 

understood report limit.  I would like to note, 

though, that Bioinitiative 2012, if you read through 

it, basically states that all the technology in the 

world right now would basically exceed those limits.  

And moreover, because they define it a response from 3 

kilohertz to 300 gigahertz, your own body, by putting 

your hand up to your head, would actually exceed the 

limit. 

  So would a cell phone used in this room 
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exceed the limit in the intervener’s room?  So that 

limit would actually ban all natural and manmade 

sources of radio frequency signal -- or I would say 

almost, with possible exception of the smart meters 

that are proposed for the 40 Fortis advanced meter 

infrastructure. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you, Dr. Shkolnikov.   

  Dr. Bailey, and switching topics now to 

what independent scientists say about EMR, ELF and 

EMF.  Are you aware that 40 years ago in 1973, 

Canada’s own National Research Council, who I suggest 

are probably the preeminent scientists in this 

country, they came out -- and this was before the 

influx of all of this wireless technology, but they 

anticipated it, they came out and they said that "in 

anticipation of the proliferation of microwave devices 

and that substantial increase in ambient levels of 

microwave, it is feared that may danger human health.  

On this basis, strict control of the use of these 

devices must be introduced while present safety 

standards are revised, and extensive research is 

conducted into long-term effects of exposure to low 

intensity microwave radium [sic]", which is exactly 

what we were talking about in smart meters.  "In 

particular, a study of possible accumulative effects 

of microwave radium [sic] must be conducted."  That 
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was 40 years ago. 

  How do you respond to that, Doctor? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   There has been a very large increase in 

research on radio frequency fields since then, and 

these studies have been done in -- of human 

populations, epidemiology studies, long-term studies 

of animal exposure to radio frequency fields, and also 

cellular studies.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  Dr. Bailey, did you know 

that in 1974 research conducted by the Stanford 

Research Institute, which is a very prestigious 

school, in California showed that two of the most 

lethal frequencies tested, the 0.95 and 2.45 

gigahertz.  One is exactly the frequency that's inside 

a smart meter, i.e. the ZigBee, and the other one is 

very close to the LAN transmitter.  How would you 

respond to that, sir? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Research at these frequencies have been 

extensively evaluated by national and international 

scientific and health agencies, and I don't know what 

the specifics are of that particular unnamed claim 

are, but your assertion about those studies and 

frequencies are not consistent with the conclusions of 

these health agencies. 

Proceeding Time 9:39 a.m. T10 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you, doctor.  Dr. Bailey, were you 
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aware that in 1975, the U.S. Defense Intelligence 

Agency, DIA, warned all of its own people of the risks 

of the low-level microwave radiation, i.e., illnesses 

ranging from microwave sickness, which is now known as 

EHS, by the way, the symptoms of which include 

depression, suicidal tendency, to cancers and 

leukemia.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Excuse me.  One moment.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   You're referring to the document, 

"Biological effects of electromagnetic radiation, 

radio waves and microwave irration [sic] in Communist 

countries"?   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   I'm referring to the one I got off 

Wireless Watch Blog dot org.  I can't tell you the 

author of that particular -- other than the fact that 

it's attributed to the U.S. Defense Intelligence 

Agency, 1975.  Do you dispute that, doctor?   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Yes, it is -- this is the 1975 -- we're 

talking about the same document.  Yes. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   No, I'm asking you, do you accept that, 

or dispute that?   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I don't -- this is a document that has 

been published in 1976, but I -- what would you like 

me to turn to in it?   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Well, no, I just wanted you to answer 
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the question, please.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Could you repeat the question, please?   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Certainly.  Dr. Bailey, were you aware 

that in 1975 the U.S. Defense Intelligence Agency 

warned all of its own people of the risks from low-

level microwave radiation?   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Well, let's turn to page 25.  I will 

turn to page 25 of the report.  And this is Section 6, 

which talks about trends, conclusions, and forecasts.  

And it says: 

"The types of responses reportedly exhibited 

by the various biological organs, processes 

or functions are in line with what has been 

reported by Western investigators.  Again, 

most of the responses which are reported can 

be linked with the thermal action of the 

radiation.  Studies which report on non-

thermal effects deal largely with subjective 

responses relying on reports of headaches, 

sleepiness, loss of appetite, et cetera.  

The presence of non-thermal effects, in 

addition to thermal effects at higher 

frequencies, has also been postulated by the 

Eurasian Communist investigators, but no 

detailed investigative support for this 

possibility was noted.  Accordingly, it is 
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difficult to establish whether or not a 

trend toward this type of research will 

begin.  It is safe to say that research on 

non-thermal effects at thermal intensities 

will be exceedingly difficult since another 

dimension to an already formidable problem 

will have been added."   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   So there's no mention there on cancer or 

leukemia.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Not in what I read, sir.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Then we must have different reports, Dr. 

Bailey.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   What?   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   We must have different reports, Dr. 

Bailey.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Well, perhaps you could take me to the 

page where you say it says --  

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Well, I'll give you a copy -- I'll get a 

copy of mine for you and if you'll kindly provide me 

one of yours, so I can compare the two.   

  Next question.  Dr. Bailey --  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   No, just a moment, Mr. Flynn.  

MR. FLYNN:   Sure.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I'm not sure that at this stage of the 

hearing that request to exchange documents and provide 

comment, et cetera, is appropriate.  If, you know, you 
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haven't entered the document that you're referring to 

in evidence --  

MR. FLYNN:   Yes, I have, Chair, it's in my PowerPoint 

which you refused to allow me to present.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   No, we didn't -- you filed that 

PowerPoint.   

MR. FLYNN:   But you wouldn't allow me to present it, sir.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   That's correct.  And that was an 

entirely appropriate decision.  You did file the 

PowerPoint and presumably from what you're saying, 

that --  

MR. FLYNN:   Yes, it is.  It's there.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   -- the details of that document are in 

the PowerPoint.   

MR. FLYNN:   Yes, it is.   

MS. HERBST:   I think for clarity it's probably a 

quotation from a document to which Mr. Flynn 

attributes the information rather than the document 

itself.  I just raise that.  

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  

  Dr. Bailey, were you aware that Barrie 

Trower, a world-respected British Royal Navy scientist 

who has come out of retirement, as have I, and travels 

the world at his own expense to fight this 

incomprehensible spread of extremely dangerous 

wireless technology.  He cited a 1950s report stating, 
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“If this paper becomes known around the world, it will 

threaten military and commercial interest.”  He 

especially condemned Safety Code 6. 

   Proceeding Time 9:44 a.m. T11 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Yes.  But I think, sir, that it’s more 

helpful to look at more current and comprehensive 

reviews by scientific and health agencies than the 

comments about things that happened, you know, more 

than 30 years ago. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Dr. Bailey, who do you consider as a 

respectable, highly regarded scientific agency?   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   The International Agency for Research 

in Cancer, the World Health Organization, the National 

U.S. National Cancer Institute, Health Canada. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   ICNIRP?   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I’m sorry? 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   ICNIRP? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   ICNIRP, yes, is another agency. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   I’ll talk to you about those later.  Dr. 

Bailey, are you aware that Barry Trower also said in a 

1976 document, summarizing U.S. Defence intelligence 

research, "it’s the saddest and most despicable 

document ever published in history.  The document 

lists all of the health hazards caused by wireless 

devices and concludes this should be kept secret to 

preserve industrial profit."   
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DR. BAILEY:   A:   My answer is the same as the last 

question you asked like this, sir.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you, Dr. Bailey.  Dr. Bailey, were 

you aware that in 1976 the U.S. government advised its 

western allies, Canada, U.K., Australia and New 

Zealand, not to talk about non-thermal effects of 

microwave radiation?  If it did not heat the body, 

they were not to talk about it.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I don’t have any knowledge of that, 

sir.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Dr. Bailey, were you aware that in 1979 

the National Institute of Occupational Safety and 

Health, and the Occupational Safety and Health Agency, 

two separate organizations, both agencies believed 

there was sufficient evidence of harmful non-thermal 

effects to humans.  They recommended then that the 

precautionary principle be applied. 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I would have to see the documents you 

refer to to verify that, sir. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you, Doctor.  Dr. Bailey, were you 

aware that following the 1986 Chernobyl incident, it 

was found that long-term continuous low-level 

radiation of all types was as dangerous as high-level 

doses of radiation? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Sir, I think you’re talking about 

ionizing radiation and radio nucleid sources.   
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MR. FLYNN:   Q:   No, I’m not, sir. 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   And certainly that there has been 

investigation underway for many decades about 

potential long-term effects of ionizing radiation of  

-- as might be released by Chernobyl and other nuclear 

accidents. 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   With all due respect, Dr. Bailey, this 

was not just ionizing radiation, this also included 

non-ionizing radiation. 

  Dr. Bailey, were you aware that in 1990 the 

U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, EPA, came out 

with a draft report in which it actually recommended 

to the White House that EMR should be classified a 

possible carcinogen?  That’s in 1990.  They reviewed 

35 studies.  Of those 35, 33 drew conclusive links 

between EMR and brain tumours, leukemia, and other 

forms of cancer and electromagnetic stress.  The U.S. 

military, the telecom industry, and others dumped all 

over the EPH to the extent they actually pulled it 

back in -- they removed the recommendation of the 

classification but released it with the substance 

essentially unchanged. 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Sir, I’m well aware of the 1990 

external review draft that was released by the EPA.  

It has a specific warning on it:  “Draft:  do not 

quote or cite” because it was a draft document.  As 
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with the federal government’s policy on all such 

technical matters, this report was sent to an outside 

panel of reviewers, a scientific advisory board, and 

in January 1992 they released their review of this 

report.  And let me read from page 2 of that report 

where it says: 

Proceeding Time 9:48 a.m. T12 

"The charge of the sub-committee was to 

review the document as to the accuracy and 

completeness of the information provided, as 

well as the interpretation of the scientific 

data.  The EPA document has serious 

deficiencies and needs to be re-written.  As 

the result of many of internal 

inconsistencies it is often difficult to 

tell what the EPA's position is when reading 

the report.  Portions of the draft lead to 

conclusions which are not the conclusions 

stated elsewhere in the document.  Such 

inconsistencies appear not only between the 

body and the executive summary, but also 

between different pages." 

 And it goes on, and they answered all of the questions 

that had been posed to it. 

  And the other thing that you should 

recognize is that the bulk of the assessment was not 
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focused on radio frequency fields, but was focused on 

ELF fields, particularly ELF --  

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   That's an entirely different report, 

doctor.  Which I also have.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I'm sorry?   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   I say, that's an entirely different 

report, which I also have.  The one we're dealing with 

ELF.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I'm sorry.  The 1990 report from -- the 

draft report from the Environmental Protection Agency 

mostly focused on ELF magnetic fields.  And it had 

some statements in there regarding radio frequency 

fields, but the main conclusions pertain to ELF 

magnetic fields.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   With all due respect, Dr. Bailey, I 

think there are two separate reports.  The other one, 

the U.S. Environmental Agency said power line EMF is a 

probable --  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Flynn, you mentioned the other 

report.   

MR. FLYNN:   Yes.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   What report are you referring to?   

MR. FLYNN:   It's the -- I'm just -- oh, excuse me. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Dr. Bailey, are you aware that in 1990 

the EPA came out with another report dealing with ELF?  

That is extremely low frequency, where they said that 
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it is a probable cause of cancer?  And that the -- 

that actual document was the evaluation of the 

potential carcinogenicity of EMF.  It was leaked to 

Louis Schlessen, the editor of the influential 

newsletter called Microwave News.   

"Chief among the conclusions was one 

specifying that power line EMF should be 

classified a probable human cancer.  William 

Farland, then director of EPA's office of 

health and environmental assessment, ordered 

this conclusion deleted from the report."   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Sir, I don't know what the media has 

said about this report, but I have the -- I'm looking 

at the conclusions of the EPA's draft report.  And in 

-- on page 1-5 it says: 

"Because of these uncertainties that are 

discussed above, it would be inappropriate 

at this time to classify the carcinogenicity 

of EM fields in the same way as the agency 

does for chemical carcinogens.  With our 

current understanding, we can identify 60 

hertz magnetic fields from power lines …" 

 These are the ELF fields I was talking to you about.  

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Yes.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   "… and perhaps other sources 

in the home as a possible but not proven 
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cause of cancer in humans.  The absence of 

key information summarized above makes it 

difficult to make quantitative estimates of 

risk.  Such quantitative estimates are 

necessary before judgments about the degree 

of safety or hazard of a given exposure can 

be made." 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   So you -- at least you acknowledge they 

say it should be a possible carcinogen.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   That's what the EPA states with regard 

to ELF magnetic fields.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  Change of topic.  Dr. 

Bailey, were you aware that in 1990, the American 

Journal of Epidemiology published a study on the use 

of electric blankets which demonstrated a quadrupling 

in the risk of brain tumours among children whose 

mothers slept under electric blankets during the first 

trimester of pregnancy?  That quite surprised me.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I read that study years ago, but I 

don't believe that the focus of that study was radio 

frequency fields at all, but rather the ELF magnetic 

fields from the electric blanket.   

    Proceeding Time 9:53 a.m. T13 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  Yes, thank you.  I agree.   

  Dr. Bailey, were you aware that -- of the 

lawsuit in 1991 involving a woman who died after being 
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given a transfusion of blood that was warmed in a 

microwave oven?  It is routine to warm blood for 

transfusion but not in a microwave.  The blood in this 

case was changed into a toxic chemical, and health 

effects of microwave radiation. 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I haven’t heard that press report. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Yeah.  Dr. Bailey, were you aware that 

in 1993 the U.S. Food and Drug Administration said 

data strongly suggest microwave can promote cancer.  

At the height of public concern over cell phone brain 

tumour risk, FDA, Food and Drug Administration 

biologists concluded that the available data strongly 

suggests that microwave can accelerate the development 

of cancer? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I haven’t seen that.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Is anyone on the panel aware that in 

1996 a U.S. Federal Court ruled that citizens may not 

bring suit against electric power companies over 

electromagnetic radiation emissions?   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I’ve heard that reported. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   New to me.  Dr. Bailey, are you aware 

that in 1998 the U.S. National Institute of Electric  

-- sorry, of Environmental Health Science has 

classified ELF, EMFs to be possible carcinogens, 

saying that more than 100 epidemiological studies have 

shown an association between residential and 
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occupational EMF exposure and many types of cancer?  

The final vote of the panel was 19 to 9 in favour of 

categorizing ELF, extremely low frequencies, EMFs, as 

such, from power lines and electrical appliances as 

possible carcinogens. 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Yes, these have to do with ELF fields, 

and the National Toxicology Program, which is the main 

assessment and testing division within the National 

Institute of Environmental Health Sciences also 

concluded in their report back to Congress that ELF 

magnetic fields were not reasonably anticipated to be 

a human carcinogen. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you, Doctor.  Dr. Bailey, are you 

aware that in 1999 U.S. Consumer Affairs Commission 

found that current thermal guidelines associated with 

EMR are irrelevant?  Cancer and Alzheimer’s are 

associated with non-thermal EMR effects? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   No, I’m not.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Dr. Bailey, are you aware of the 2000 

Salzburg Resolution which had 19 distinguished 

scientists from 10 different countries, including 

Italy, Canada, Russian, China, Austria, U.K., 

Switzerland, Poland, USA and New Zealand, recommend in 

part that maximum arc exposure of humans being no more 

than 0.1 microwatts centimetres squared, which for us 

to comply with would be a reduction again of 10,000 
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times?   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I’m aware of these kinds of statements 

that are basically press releases for people wanting 

to express their opinion.  But again, sir, my 

judgments are based upon the actual review of the 

studies themselves. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Dr. Bailey, these are not people wanting 

to make a press release.  This is 19 distinguished 

scientists from 10 countries including Canada.  How 

can you dismiss that?   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Sir, I’m not dismissing it.  I’m just 

explaining the character of this and other similar 

resolutions that are not substitutes for the kinds of 

assessments and all of the research that have been 

performed by national and international health 

agencies. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you, Doctor.  Dr. -- I’m sorry. 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   I would like to note that Salzburg 

which matches Bioinitiative 2007 number, under those 

guidelines you would -- the Fortis AMI smart meters 

would actually still fall below that level.  So if -- 

yeah. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Dr. Bailey, are you aware that in 2002, 

the U.S. Federal Communication Commission set public 

exposure limits for microwave radiations at levels at 

least 10,000 times higher than levels which according 



FortisBC Inc. CPCN for AMI                         
Volume 7, March 11, 2013  Page:  1282 
 

 1 

 2 

 5 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

to the EPA were causing reports of illness from all 

other the world?   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Sir, you’re making that assertion, but 

I don’t believe that those two things can be put 

together in the way that you have.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Dr. Bailey, are you aware that in 2002 

the Freiberger report, initially signed by 270 medical 

consultants, scientists, GPs, MPs and physicians has 

now been signed by more than 6,000 German doctors?  It 

lists 13 chronic illnesses and various disorders 

involving behaviour, blood, heart, cancers, tinnitus, 

migraine, susceptibility to infections, and 

sleepiness, all ascribed to pulsed microwave from 

mobile communication technology.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I’ve heard of that, sir. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  Dr. Bailey, are you aware 

that in 2003 the U.K. Education Secretary, David 

Plunkett, bans cell phones from all schools in England 

and Wales, saying that mobile phones should only be 

used by pupils under 16 and then only in emergencies? 

Proceeding Time 9:58 a.m. T14 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I think I may have heard something 

about that.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  Dr. Bailey, are you aware 

that in 2006 in Melbourne, Australia, seven people at 

the Royal Melbourne Institute of Technology developed 
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brain tumours two floors underneath the transmitting 

tower?  They had been working there for just over ten 

years. 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I'm not familiar with that report.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Are you familiar with this one, Dr. 

Bailey?  In 2006, Greece prohibited cell phone towers 

and high-voltage power lines within 500 metres of 

schools?  The country, Greece.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I'm not familiar with that.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Dr. Bailey, are you familiar with this 

one?  In 2007, independent scientists reported that 

heavy users of cordless phones operating at 2.4 

gigahertz increased their risk of having a brain 

tumour by 470 percent when the phone was used mostly 

on only one side of the head?   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Sir, there have been a number of 

reports that have reported -- that have indicated 

statistical associations between the use of mobile 

phones and brain cancer, and those are discussed in 

our report.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  We've already discussed the 

2007 report.  2008, Dr. Bailey, are you aware that in 

2008 members of the European Union, which had 27 

countries, 500 million people, were moving quickly to 

protect their citizens, particularly children and 

pregnant women.  In the past two years alone 
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Switzerland, France, Germany and England had begun 

dismantling wireless networks in schools and public 

libraries, and other countries are pressing suit to 

follow.  And yet here in Canada we're pushing ahead.  

Were you aware of that?  

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I don't know of actions that are being 

taken to dismantle wireless networks, although I 

understand that there are localities where people have 

sought to reduce WiFi use in schools and so on.  But 

apart from those local kinds of issues, I don't know 

of any widespread effort to replace the wireless 

technology in Europe and North America.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you, doctor.  Dr. Bailey, did you 

know that in 2008 there were eight cases of brain 

cancer reported at the San Diego State University.  

All eight cancer victims worked in or near a three-

storey building on which a cell tower was mounted.  

Another professor who worked in the building is said 

to also be suffering from a different kind of cancer.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I don't have any details on that, sir.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Go ahead, please.   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   I would like to add, there is -- in 

terms of -- this is where the exposure assessment gets 

a little bit tricky.  There is an old joke about 

telecommunications engineer who says, "I can't get any 

reception, can you move the antenna from above me?"  
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Because exposure from antennas is actually lower 

directly underneath the tower than at slight distance 

away. 

  So one of the things to be cautious about 

is that if you hear about -- I'm not talking from 

health effects, but if you hear about exposure, one of 

the things to consider, that underneath a cell phone 

tower and, let's say if it's a wall-mounted kind of 

cell phone tower, the exposure is actually lower than 

at other points around the building.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Not often would I disagree with you, Dr. 

Shkolnikov, but in this case I suggest you read the 

report, because this is a new antenna they were 

trying.  It had a ground lobe.  Okay?  So it 

definitely did have significant radiation right at the 

base of the antenna.  It was an experimental antenna.   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   I would say it would strike me as 

unusual to have a ground lobe on antenna, because it 

would actually mean that you are wasting part of 

energy for being absorbed into the building material.  

And unless this was an antenna specifically for 

communicating with people inside the building, it 

would strike me as unusual to design an antenna -- 

almost all the ones that I've worked with and have 

actually supervised measurements of, aim a beam at the 

horizon or one degree below it.  Specifically because 
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having a ground lobe is considered a waste of radio 

frequency energy, because it serves no purpose and 

immediately gets absorbed by the ground, rather than 

being transmitted over large distances.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Dr. Shkolnikov, I spent 22 years --  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Flynn, and our panel, I don't -- I 

haven't been, by the conversation, I haven't been 

persuaded that the unique characteristics of this type 

of cell tower is relevant to the matter before us.   

MR. FLYNN:   Well, this is disputing the fact that eight 

people came down with cancer, sir.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   No, he is not disputing that, sir.   

MR. FLYNN:   Okay, sorry.  Next question, please.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Dr. Bailey, are you aware that in 2008 

studies and a survey conducted by Australian Health 

Research Institute -- are you familiar with that?  

Australian Research Health Institute?  I'm sorry.  

That's Australian Health Research Institute.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   No, sir. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   They indicate that due to billions of 

times more in volume EMR admitted by millions of 

mobile phones, internet, intranet and wireless 

communication, data transmission, will cause almost 

one-third of the world’s population, about 2 billion 

people, will suffer from ear, eye and brain cancer and 

other major body disorders like heart ailments, 
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impotency, migraines, epilepsy. 

   Proceeding Time 10:04 a.m. T15 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I would challenge the scientific basis 

for that assertion, sir. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  Dr. Bailey, did you know 

that in 2008 the International Commission for 

Electromagnetic Safety, ICEMS, stated the non-ionizing 

EMR exposure limits recommended by international 

standards organizations and supported by the WHO are 

inadequate, as only thermal effects are considered.  

They came out and they say:   

“A global application of the precautionary 

principle is required.  Additional 

protection is needed for pregnancy, 

newborns, children, and elderly people.”   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I understand that this organization 

which a number of members are in the -- members of the 

Bioinitiative, authors and some of the other 

statements and so on, you’ve indicated have that 

position. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  Dr. Bailey, did you know 

that in 2009 in Malaga, Spain, 43 cancer cases were 

reported among just 350 residents living near a mobile 

telephone relay antenna? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Sir, the presence of cancer or other 

illnesses around a particular site is not necessarily 
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an indication as to whether that particular location, 

in this case an antenna, is a cause of those 

illnesses.  I’ve reviewed data studies that have been 

done in England looking at a relationship of childhood 

cancers and have reported that one can pick a variety 

of facilities in a community and then find apparent 

excess of cancer around these facilities, but it 

doesn’t necessarily -- and these were chemical 

facilities.  But it doesn’t necessarily mean that 

those facilities are the cause.  And one would have to 

do a rather extensive investigation along the lines of 

some of the research that’s been reviewed in our 

report and others, to determine a cause and effect 

relationship. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Dr. Bailey, would you take your family 

into the community of 350 residents when they’ve 

already had a history of 43 cancers? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I don’t have any reason not to, based 

upon -- 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Seriously.  Hmm.  Okay.  Thank you.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   -- information that I’m aware of. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Dr. Bailey, were you aware that in 2009 

in India’s Karnataka State, they banned cell phones in 

all schools and for university colleges? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I’m not specifically aware of that. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   In 2007, Dr. Bailey, and 2010, doctors, 
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scientists in the following reports have called for a 

moratorium or stricter guidelines for all wireless 

devices.  These are all multi-national studies, the 

Cellaton Consensus Statement 2010, the Copenhagen 

Resolution of 2010, the International Appeal of 

Wurzburg in 2010, the Dutch appeal in 2009, EMF 

Resolution 2009, the Puerto Allegra Resolution 2009, 

the European Parliament, the Paris Appeal 2009, the 

London Resolution 2009, the Venice Resolution 2008, 

the Berlin Appeal 2008, the Brussels Appeal 2007? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I’m aware that a group of scientists 

have repeatedly over the years, as you just laid out, 

have repeatedly tried to press their views upon the 

scientific community through these resolutions. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   When you, Dr. Bailey, in your reference 

to a scientific community, you’re always dismissive of 

these reports.  Are these not scientists, sir? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   They are.  These petitions are authored 

by scientists.  But I’m saying that a petition is not 

the same things as a scientific risk assessment.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   These weren’t petitions, Dr. Bailey.  

These were reports.   

  Next question.  Dr. Bailey, were you aware 

that in 2010 Canada’s own National Research Council 

once again said "Many Canadians are being exposed to 

dangerous levels of radiation", and concluded that a 
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biologically based guideline is needed instead of the 

dangerous, outdated thermal guidelines. 

Proceeding Time 10:08 a.m. T16 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I have not seen that, sir, and I would 

-- so I can't agree to the -- as to whether that's an 

accurate statement or not.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   That's an absolute quotation, doctor.   

MR. WARREN:   A:   I have some knowledge of that --  

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Yes, please.  

MR. WARREN:   A:   -- of that statement.  That statement 

is not correctly ascribed to the National Research 

Council.  It was published in -- it was an independent 

report that was published in the National Research 

Council Journal, and the National Research Council did 

not say that.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   With all due respect, Mr. Warren, I read 

that report as well.  And it was the National Research 

Council that did the study, and they produced it in 

their quarterly magazine.   

MR. WARREN:   A:   That is not my understanding.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Okay, thank you.  Dr. Bailey, are you 

aware that in April of 2010 eminent researchers Ole 

Johanssen of Sweden, Dr. Anny Sasko of France, Dr. 

Demetrius Panagopoulous of Greece and Dr. Andrew 

Galsworthy, U.K., took part in a conference before 

Canada's House of Commons standing committee on health 
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outlining the dangers of low-level EMR from cell 

phones, masts and WiFi, with reproductive decreases 

from cell phone EMR?  All were demoted or punished in 

some way by their employers, except for Dr. 

Galsworthy, who was already retired.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I was not aware of that, sir.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  Dr. Bailey, are you aware 

that in 2010, President Barack Obama's own cancer 

advisory panel pointed to cell phones and other 

wireless technologies as potential causes of cancer 

and recommended that, when credible evidence exists, 

that there may be a hazard -- use the precautionary 

principle, which is all people are asking for today.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I understand that a witness in this 

hearing, Dr. Carpenter, made some recommendations to 

that panel.  But that is not the policy of the 

National Cancer Institute or of the Obama 

administration.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  Dr. Bailey, were you aware 

in 2010 the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency 

publicly acknowledged in its report that the 

evaluation of the potential carcinogenicity of -- I 

have trouble with that word -- carcinogenicity of 

EMFs, that electromagnetic pollution is a serious 

threat to health?  More and more people living near 

high-voltage lines have reported severe symptoms, and 
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even life-threatening diseases.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I have not seen that particular 

statement, but anyone can go to the United States 

Environmental Protection Agency's website and you will 

not find a conclusion like that, I suspect.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  Dr. Bailey, did you know 

that in 2011 the Council of Europe, 47 countries, 800 

million people, came out publicly and noted that 33 

percent of studies funded by industry concluded that 

exposure to mobile telephone radio frequencies has an 

effect on our organism?  33 percent.  That figure 

rises to over 80 percent in studies carried by non-

industry scientists.  This is a manifestly 

unacceptable situation pointing to conflicts of 

interest which undermine the integrity, the genuine 

independence and the objectivity of scientific 

research.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I have heard that allegation, yes.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   And how would you respond, sir?   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I don't have any independent way of 

assessing that.  I think that the one thing to keep in 

mind is that -- something that I learned in my first 

week of graduate school, that if you want to get an 

accurate location for something about a particular 

scientific issue, you need to have more than one 

perspective intercepting at the same place, just in 
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the same way that you would use a compass to identify 

where you are on the surface of the earth using 

multiple indicators.  And we have -- if there is one 

particular agency review that you don't like, if you 

don't like the review that's been done on Safety Code 

6, then you can go to the National Radiological 

Protection Board of Great Britain.  If you don't like 

that review, you can go to the International 

Commission on Non-Ionizing Radiation Protection, which 

is affiliated with the World Health Organization.  If 

you don't like that, then you can go to the Health 

Council of the Netherlands and consult their opinion.  

You can go to the Swedish Radiation Protection Agency 

and similar agencies in Norway.  You can go to the 

U.S. National Cancer Institute.   

  So, what I'm saying is, it's important to 

have a multiple converging opinions, and in this case 

I don’t think that the kinds of allegations that you 

just referred to would have been missed in this 

assessment by all these different agencies. 

   Proceeding Time 10:13 a.m. T17 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Dr. Bailey, what’s the population of the 

USA? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   It’s been growing so fast I’m not sure 

I know what the current level is, but about 350 

roughly?  
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MR. FLYNN:   Q:   What’s the population of Canada please? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I don’t know, sir. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   35 million.  So together there are less 

than 400 million, agree? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Sounds right. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   And yet this is the Council of Europe, 

47 different countries, 800 million people.  How can 

you be so dismissive? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Sir, I’m not being dismissive about 

Europe, sir.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Well, 800 million people, 47 countries.  

Even Dr. Shkolnikov would not disagree with me.  

Doctor? 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   If I would -- from person of 

looking at the standards, I believe the standard that 

I have applied for your PING project is based on 

ICNIRP, and the ICNIRP exposure levels at this 

frequency, which are European, agree with U.S. and 

Canada levels.  

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   I’ll tell you more about ICNIRP shortly, 

Doctor.  Is FortisBC aware that in 2011 the Council of 

Europe and the European Parliament, combined 800 

million people, two separate institutions of European 

leaders have examined the issue thoroughly and 

concluded the need is to protect citizens from EMR, 

particularly pregnant women, newborn babies, and 
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children?   

MR. WARREN:   A:   I’m not aware of that.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Sir, to my knowledge, what you’re 

referring to is a parliamentary recommendation, and 

that that assessment is -- that opinion is not 

supported by the agencies in the European Union such 

as the Scientific Committee on Emerging Health Threats 

and ICNIRP.  So with regard to radio frequency fields, 

those health and scientific agencies have a different 

opinion than do the politicians and the parliament 

about this area of science. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you, Doctor.  Dr. Bailey, are you 

aware that Ole Johansson, Professor at the 

Experimental Dermatology Unit, Department of 

Neuroscience at Karolinksa Institute where they award 

the Nobel Prizes, and the Royal Institute of 

Technology of Sweden, stated on February the 2nd of 

2011,  

"Current U.S. and ICNIRP standards for radio 

frequency and microwave radiation from 

wireless technologies are entirely 

inadequate.  They never were intended to 

address the kind of exposures in wireless 

devices that now affect over 4 billion 

people." 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I’m not familiar with that specific 
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statement but I’m aware that he’s made similar 

statements in the past. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  Dr. Bailey, are you aware 

that -- I can’t pronounce this name property, bear 

with me, Elihu Richter, Associate Professor, Unit of 

Occupational and Environmental Medicine, Hebrew 

University, Hadassah School of Medicine, Jerusalem, 

Israel, said on February the 3rd, 2011: 

“The combined effect of cell phones, 

cordless phones, cell towers, WiFi and 

wireless internet place billions of people 

around the world at risk for cancer and 

neurological disease and reproductive and 

developmental impairments.  We are already 

seeing increases in health problems such as 

cancer and neuro-behavioural impairments, 

even thought these wireless technologies are 

fairly new in the last decade or so to the 

general public.  This finding suggests that 

the exposures are already too high to 

protect people from health harm.  Evidence 

suggests there are special risks for persons 

with the occupational exposures to RF 

microwave as well as ELF.  Safety standards 

are also -- ignore the developing fetus and 

young children who are more affected.” 
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   Proceeding Time 10:18 a.m. T18 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I’m not familiar with this statement by 

this individual scientist, but I will point out that 

that statement is totally in contradiction to the 

conclusions of national and international health 

agencies that have mounted comprehensive reviews of 

this topic.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you, Doctor.  Dr. Bailey, do you 

think of IARC, the International Agency for the 

Research on Cancer?   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Yes, I do, sir. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Do you know Dr. Annie Sasko?   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I do not know him. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   She worked there for 22 years. 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Oh, I’ve got the name now. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   She’s a very very impressive scientist.  

She has three Harvard degrees including a Ph.D. in 

epidemiology.  She worked there until just fairly 

recently actually, and she spent nine years as the 

group leader, then was the unit chief of epidemiology 

for cancer prevention.  And she has said, "Despite the 

voices of industry pundit scientists saying otherwise, 

there is concrete evidence that mobile cell phones and 

Wi-Fi cause cancer in humans."  How do you respond to 

that, Dr. Bailey? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Again, I don’t know about her 
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individual opinions, but I would look to the IARC 

report that came out recently, and that’s a very 

clear-cut statement of the IARC position.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   She made the statement just last year.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Again, that would appear to be her 

individual opinion, but I take the opinions of IARC to 

be represented by the report that they released, which 

is available in summary form right now. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Dr. Bailey, were you aware that Dr. 

Sasko subsequently went to the International 

Conference in (inaudible) and England and Cancer in 

Children and stated publicly that EMR should be a 

probable carcinogen, and when she returned to France 

where she was teaching, her position had dissipated? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I have no knowledge of that, sir. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  Dr. Bailey, did you know 

that in October 2012, the world’s leading researchers 

of wireless technology, including Nobel Co-Laureate 

Deborah Davis, discusses the biological effects?  She 

has two videos out, but she goes on to say that all 

this wireless technology, cell phones, cordless 

phones, WiFi’s, cell towers, et cetera impact our 

lives and harm our health? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I’ve heard that she’s made these 

allegations. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  Dr. Bailey and Dr. Chernikov 
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-- sorry, Shkolnikov, I beg your pardon, I do 

apologize.  Are you aware that in 2012 Russia, this is 

Yuri Gregoriev, he’s the head, he’s their chairman, 

he’s their senior scientist, he probably knows more 

about EMR than anybody on this planet, he has said -- 

in fact he warned all countries, pregnant women should 

avoid using mobile cell phones entirely.  Also 

children under 18.  In addition to that, Austria, 

China, Germany, India, U.K., Israel, Finland, Belgium, 

Ireland, Spain, Sweden and Toronto have all issued 

health warnings for children, use cell phones in 

emergencies only, but then just use speaker phone.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I’m not aware of that specific comment, 

sir, but as Dr. Shkolnikov has testified, the smart 

meters in the Fortis AMI system would meet the Russian 

standard. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  Dr. Bailey -- 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Flynn.  Sorry, I apologize for 

interrupting.  I do want to call for a break in the 

next five minutes or so. 

MR. FLYNN:   You can do it now if you wish.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   If that won’t put you off your pace and 

so on, we’ll have a break now then. 

MR. FLYNN:   Thank you. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And we’ll return at 20 to 11. 

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 10:22 A.M.)   
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 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 10:39 A.M.)  T19/20 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated.  

  Please continue, Mr. Flynn.   

MR. FLYNN:   Thank you, Mr. Chair.  Commissioners, panel.  

Spaseba, thank you.  Thank you.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Dr. Bailey, are you aware that in 2012 

the Soviet Union issued -- I guess the Federation -- 

Russian Federation, sorry, issued an international 

warning on the health hazards, both biological and 

environmental, of microwave ovens?  And similar 

frequency electronic devices, that is 2.4 gigahertz.  

DR. BAILEY:   A:   No, I am not.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   That occurred in 2012.  So that being 

the case, why would we have 2.4 gigahertz inside a 

smart meter?  

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   I think I can answer that.  I think 

there is a --  

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Short answer?   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Yeah.  Well, I will try to answer 

it to your satisfaction.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   And so that a layman can understand you.   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   So, the microwave frequency 

actually refers to roughly 30 megahertz to 300 

gigahertz.  There is nothing specifically peculiar 

about 2.45 gigahertz and 900 megahertz, as basically 

the only reason they are used is because they were 
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dedicated as ISM, industrial, scientific, and medical 

band.  There has been people who have had concerns and 

have assumed that 2.45 gigahertz is a very efficient 

heater of water because of some resonance properties, 

but actually the resonance, if you may call it, 

because a trick water is about 22 gigahertz, and there 

are microwave ovens that operate in different ISM 

bands.  Usually they're coming -- they use micro oven 

in ISM bands because they don't have to worry about 

interfering with licensed services, and likewise 

unlicensed services are allowed to communicate in that 

band as long as reasonable precautions are taken not 

to interfere with other devices in ISM band.   

  But in terms of the electric heating, so, 

the physics of how the food is cooked, you could cook 

at 2.45 gigahertz, you can cook at 2 gigahertz, or you 

can cook at 10 gigahertz.  And it won't make much of a 

difference unless you start going to very high 

frequencies, where the microwaves are not very good at 

heating the inside of an object.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   And notwithstanding all you said there, 

doctor, that doesn't diminish one iota that the 

Soviets warned against the use of microwave ovens and 

any other device that operates on that frequency.   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Reviewing the standards for 

exposure -- and I said, I have to be careful because 
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the Russian standards do have some specific device 

limits -- the Russian standards for the highest 

frequency range start at around 300 megahertz and go 

up.  They don't make a distinction in frequency --  

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   We're talking specifically 2.45, doctor.   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   The 300 megahertz to -- and higher, 

up to -- I don't remember how many gigahertz, several 

gigahertz to maybe 10 gigahertz or 100 gigahertz, is 

covered by the same limit, which for environmental 

exposures is 0.01 milliwatts per centimetre squared.  

The cellular frequencies have a special exemption 

because they're -- the total communication time is 

assumed to be one or two hours, and those have a limit 

of ten times higher, but I'm not aware of at least the 

standard -- you comply with both, looking at the 

Russian standards and the World Health Organization 

summary of national standards, I didn't come across 

anything specific identifying 2.45 gigahertz as a 

specific hazard.  It may be addressed specifically in 

standard because it is a common source, but I have 

never come across it as being singled out for specific 

health reasons.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Dr. Shkolnikov, will you accept, please, 

that the Soviet Federation issued an international 

warning on the health hazards, both biological and 

environmental, on microwave ovens?  And other devices 
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that work on that frequency?  Yes or no.   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   I have not come across anything 

from Russian Federation.  There are some statements by 

Yuri Gregoriev, but he also has a different group he 

works with, so I have not come across in reviewing the 

standards for compliance anything that specifically 

addressed different compliance level for 2.45 

gigahertz --  

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   So are you denying the veracity of my 

statement here, doctor?   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   I would like to see the original 

document to confirm it.  All I'm saying is that if you 

go to the standard compliance, there is nothing 

specific about 2.45 gigahertz.   

  So I am not denying the veracity.  I'm just 

saying --  

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Doctor, do you not recall an earlier 

statement I made where the Stanford Institute -- the 

Stanford Research Institute actually identified 2.45 

as being one of the most lethal frequencies?   

   Proceeding Time 10:45 a.m. T21 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   I don't know if there is on the 60-

year-old standard.  But I would also be fairly 

suspicious because the two frequencies you have 

mentioned are the most common microwave frequency 

sources that people have used.  So I wouldn’t be 
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surprised that people who have studied the effects of 

microwave would actually pick 2.45 and 900 megahertz.  

And when I did experiments in semi-conductor 

processing, which wasn’t for purpose of cooking food, 

I also used 2.45 gigahertz just because it’s the most 

common source to do work with because it is unlicensed 

frequency band.  So I would suspect that the reports 

that you are citing have probably used only few 

frequencies and I wouldn’t be surprised if they used 

900 and 2.45 as the only frequencies they could get a 

common microwave source. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you, Dr. Shkolnikov.  Dr. Bailey, 

are you aware that in October 2012, Israeli scientists 

found that low frequency electromagnetic fields, EMFs 

produced by cells and cordless phones, hair dryers, 

electronics, faulty wiring, microwave ovens, PDAs, 

power lines, TVs and WiFi have a statistically 

significant influence on the formation of the most 

common form of breast cancer?   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I’m not familiar with that report. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  Dr. Bailey, are you aware 

that the following world-class experts have openly 

expressed their opinions about EMR and whether or not 

they cause cancer?  Dr. Ole Johansson says, "had the 

WHO considered all of the evidence then available, 

they would have classified it as a probable if not a 
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definite cause of cancer".  Are you aware of that? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I’m aware, as you’ve asked me about 

before, Dr. Johansson has made his views well known 

over the years in connection with his affiliation with 

the Bioinitiative group. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  Are you aware that Dr. Franz 

Zeidelkopper of Austria, who was involved with the EMF 

Reflex Research Project, says it is a probable or 

should be a probable? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I don’t know what his personal opinion 

is, sir? 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  Dr. Thomas Rowe, medical 

director of the Paracelsus Clinic in Switzerland, said 

he’s convinced it causes cancer.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I haven’t heard that stated. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Professor Darius Ridinski, Radiation 

Nuclear Safety in Finland, said it’s a probable. 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I’ve heard his opinions on this matter, 

yes. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Are you familiar with Dr. George Carlo? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Yes, I’ve heard of him. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   In what context? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   He was involved in organizing a 

research program for the wireless industry years ago. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Are you aware that the industry went -- 

saw to him to head up their project? 
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DR. BAILEY:   A:   I understood that he was tasked with 

organizing it. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Yeah, well, he, if I may, he actually 

hired 200 scientists -- 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Flynn.  Questions, please. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Sorry.  Can you tell me about the report 

he headed up please?  The research. 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   All I recall is that he headed up a 

research program and it ended. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   If I may, would you agree that it was a 

six-year, 28 and a half million dollar U.S. study, the 

results of which were not to the industry’s liking, 

they quashed the report and tried to discredit him?  

Subsequently his house was burned down? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I don’t know those details, sir. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  Dr. Bailey, are you aware 

that the Bioinitiative report 2012, released to the 

world on January 7th, states categorically that 

epidemiology -- sorry, epidemiological studies show 

that radio frequency radiation is a human carcinogen?  

Not a possible, not a probable, a human carcinogen. 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I understand that they’ve made these 

allegations, but these allegations are not consistent 

with the assessment that has been prepared by the 

International Agency for Research in Cancer.  

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   By IARC.   
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DR. BAILEY:   A:   Correct. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Okay.  When was that study by IARC 

please? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   The IARC review is just in the last 

several years, sir, and they’ve covered the body of 

epidemiology research that has been discussed in the 

Bioinitiative report. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Was Dr. Annie Sasko there at that time? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I’m not sure. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Because she headed up the research. 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   She was not head of the IARC panel.  It 

was Dr. Jonathan Samut who headed up the IARC panel. 

Proceeding Time 10:50 a.m. T22 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  Dr. Bailey, are you aware 

that on February the 20th of this year -- just a month 

ago -- the Superior Court of Canada, Health Canada, 

Dr. Macnamee, who is a senior scientist in Health 

Canada, finally admitted publicly that Safety Code 6 

for frequencies between 100 hertz and 300 gigahertz is 

based only on heating, and that the non-thermal 

effects of EMR are considered only for frequencies 

between three and a hundred kilohertz?   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I don't think that characterization 

presents the position of Safety Code 6 or of Health 

Canada.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Do you not find it interesting that you 
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can use an international standard agency when it's 

convenient for you, but you dismiss it when it's not 

to your liking?   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I don't know what you're talking about, 

sir.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Well, here is Health Canada admitting 

publicly for the first time ever that the Safety Code 

6 covers only thermal effects.  Not non-thermal or the 

biological effects.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   As we have discussed before, sir, 

Health Canada has indicated that they are well aware 

of research on non-thermal effects but, having 

reviewed the evidence at the radio frequencies, they 

did not find the evidence sufficient upon which to 

base a standard and so therefore the standard was 

designed to prevent against established thermal 

effects.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you, doctor.  Dr. Bailey, are you 

familiar, or are you aware that Professor Yuri 

Gregoriev, chairman of the Russian national committee, 

non-ionizing radiation protection, said man conquered 

the black plague, but now he's created EMF pollution?  

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I haven't read that, sir.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Yakov Shkolnikov, are you aware that he 

said that?   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   I am aware that Dr. Gregoriev has 
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made many statements as an individual scientist --  

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Are you aware that he made that 

statement?  Yes or no, please.   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   I know that he is -- this is the 

distinction that Dr. Bailey has made.  There is 

statements made as part of the official process.  Dr. 

Gregoriev is also a researcher and a member of a 

consulting firm, and I am not sure if the statements 

that he has made are a position of the Russian 

federation versus position of him as an individual.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Oh.  Thank you.  Dr. Bailey, are you 

aware that the International Doctors Appeal, involving 

more than a thousand doctors, has stated that this is 

the greatest biomedical experiment in human history 

ever?   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   No, I do not know that.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Dr. Bailey, are you aware that Dr. 

Robert O. Becker, who is a two-time -- or a Nobel 

nominee has said the greatest polluting element in 

earth's environment is the proliferation of EMF?  

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Yes, I think I've seen his statement in 

the past.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Do you agree with that?   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   No.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Dr. Bailey, are you aware that Dr. Sam 

Millham -- and he was the first scientist that made 
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the correlation between adverse health effects to 

living things and electricity, he said we may be 

facing a looming epidemic of morbidity and mortality.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I am familiar with Dr. Millham's work 

and it has to do with extremely low frequency magnetic 

fields and his opinions on that area.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  Dr. Bailey, are you aware 

that Dr. Andrew Wiel, a leading health expert, said 

never before has humankind been exposed to such high 

amounts of this very disruptive energy and the effects 

are cumulative?   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I'm not familiar with that statement, 

and I would disagree with its premises.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   You also disagree with the fact that he 

said it's cumulative?  I notice that you didn't accept 

that before.  

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I said I haven't read his particular 

statement, but the arguments that he presented are not 

supported by the weight of the scientific evidence, 

sir.   

   Proceeding Time 10:54 a.m. T23 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   And Dr. Bailey, are you aware of the 

2011 Sellatin scientific panel, which states "Global 

population is at risk.  Reduce exposure limits 1,000 

to 10,000 times."   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Yes, I’m familiar with their 
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statements. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Do you know Dr. Klinghart? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I’ve heard of him. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   He has stated -- I’m sorry, did you know 

that he has stated that exposure to microwave and EMF 

is significantly harmful to health?  Sorry, to all 

health and life itself.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I’m not familiar with that specific 

statement.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Are you familiar or do you realize -- or 

sorry, did you know that Dr. George Carlo has said 

there’s a major health crisis coming, probably already 

underway:  cancers, learning disabilities, ADD, 

autism, Alzheimer’s, Parkinson’s, psychological and 

behavioural problems?   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Yes, I understand that’s his opinion. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Dr. Bailey, are you aware that over the 

past 20 years virtually every species of birds, 

butterflies and bees have been decimated or -- every 

species has declined to some extent, a number of 

species have totally disappeared due to EMF, EMRs? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I don’t think there’s scientific 

evidence supporting that, sir. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  Mr. Loski, in the past 

you’ve told me I was referring to the wrong smart 

meter.  Which particular meter is Fortis proposing to 
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install please?   

MR. LOSKI:   A:   It’s an Itron OpenWay meter. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   But which one?  SK what, 9?   

MR. LOSKI:   A:   It’s I believe, trying to go from 

memory, SK9AMI7 for residential customers. 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   I think it’s SK6AMI7. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Ah, thank you.   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   The FCC ID number. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   SK6? 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   SK6AMI7 and in Exhibit -- that’s a 

U.S. designation.  There is an Industry Canada 

designation which is -- I don’t remember what the 

number is. but it is on the exhibit with the testing 

results. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   But yours was different than PG&E, San 

Diego Gas and Electric, and Southern California 

Edison, is that correct? 

MR. WARREN:   A:   I’m not sure of the system installed at 

all of those utilities.  I’m fairly certain PG&E is 

different, subject to check.  I think San Diego Gas & 

Electric uses a similar meter.  I can’t confirm 

whether it’s the exact same model.  I believe they use 

OpenWay, yes. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  Would Fortis please tell me 

your proposed mesh grid networks, will they range in 

size from 500 to 5,000, is that correct? 
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MR. WARREN:   A:   I don’t recall the size of the meshes, 

but that doesn’t sound unreasonable.  That’s a fairly 

typical grid size for the OpenWay system.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Do you intend to employ distributed 

antenna systems like DAS? 

MR. WARREN:   A:   I’m not familiar with that term, but 

we’re not planning to deploy any antenna systems. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   So you’re going to rely on each house 

communicating with each house, rather than having a 

tower or a pole mounted relay device? 

MR. WARREN:   A:   The OpenWay system is a mesh system. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Yes. 

MR. WARREN:   A:   You know, with a number of collectors 

that’ll be deployed throughout the service territory.  

It is not a tower based system. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Are you implying that there’s more than 

one collector meter in a mesh grid? 

MR. WARREN:   A:   Yes. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Really?   

MR. WARREN:   A:   Yes, there is -- there will be 

deploying, I believe, around 250 collectors or so.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Okay. 

MR. WARREN:   A:   And 100 and some repeaters. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Perhaps this terminology. 

MR. WARREN:   A:   Yeah. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   My understanding is like you have the 
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smart meter, you’ll have a LAN ZigBee, but the LAN 

communicates throughout the other LANs, so that 

eventually gets down to wherever the collector is.  

The collector, as the name implies, collects all the 

data and then chooses it back on the third frequency 

to the utilities, is that not correct? 

MR. WARREN:   A:   Yes, that’s essentially correct, 

although there’s generally only the two frequencies, 

right?  Unless -- there’s the 900 megahertz LAN, and 

then whatever the backhaul frequency may be. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   850, 1900, either/or, but not -- 

MR. WARREN:   A:   It depends on what it is. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Yeah, okay. 

MR. WARREN:   A:   Yeah, that’s right. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   So then how do you have multiple 

collectors? 

MR. WARREN:   A:   How do we have multiple collectors? 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Yeah. 

MR. WARREN:   A:   They’re just required.  You can’t have 

a mesh that covers -- a single collector covering all 

the meters.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Well, from my research, sorry, a 

collector can accommodate 500 to 5,000 meters.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Now, is that a question or -- 

MR. FLYNN:   Well, we’re discussing -- I’m trying to -- 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   But this isn’t --  
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MR. FLYNN:   Sorry, okay, excuse me. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   -- an opportunity for discussion.  Your 

role here, Mr. Flynn, and I’ve tried to explain this 

and I’ve explained it to everybody, I’m not singling 

you out at all, it’s an opportunity for you to cross-

examine the witness panel.  And I’m trying to be very 

even-handed here in terms of fair treatment for 

everyone. 

   Proceeding Time 10:59 a.m. T24 

MR. FLYNN:   Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  

MR. WARREN:   A:   I think we just may be confused over 

terminology.  When I talk about 200 and some-odd 

collectors for the service territory, that’s for the 

entire service territory. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Okay, sorry.  But I’m talking about -- 

listen, listen, it goes all over -- if we -- if I may. 

MR. WARREN:   A:   Yeah. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Any future discussions, can we talk 

about a 500 home community? 

MR. WARREN:   A:   Sure. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Okay?  If that would make it easier.  So 

in a 500 home community is there just the one 

collector?   

MR. WARREN:   A:   Well, let’s assume that there is just 

one for 500 homes, sure. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Because that’s standard throughout 
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California.  And you will not be using distributed 

antenna systems.   

MR. WARREN:   A:   That’s correct, although as I say, I’m 

not familiar with that term specifically. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Well, it’s just to, as I understand, 

they’ll be used where one meter cannot see another 

meter.   

MR. WARREN:   A:   No, we will be using a repeater in 

certain circumstances when one meter can’t see another 

meter. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   That could be mounted on a pole perhaps? 

MR. WARREN:   A:   Yeah, they would generally be mounted 

on a pole.  The radio that’s inside a repeater -- a 

repeater is essentially a meter without the metrology 

in it. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Yeah, okay.   

MR. WARREN:   A:   It’s just got the radio. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   So I think that’s just terminology, as 

you said. 

MR. WARREN:   A:   Yeah. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   The LAN transmitter, what is the rated 

output of that antenna -- or sorry, that transmitter?  

The LAN.   

MR. WARREN:   A:   The output I think, subject to Dr. 

Shkolnikov’s confirmation, is 600 and -- on the range 

of 615 milliwatts with an antenna gain of 1.66.   
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MR. FLYNN:   Q:   So the antenna gain is 1.6? 

MR. WARREN:   A:   Yes. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   We’ll see if the total effective 

radiated power.   

MS. HERBST:   I just take this moment to get up.  I take 

it we’re leading to a health question and so I haven’t 

been wanting to interrupt, but otherwise this would be 

somewhat out of scope, but I’m just taking it on faith 

that that’s the direction. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Yeah, radiation does impact on health.  

I’m trying to determine how much radiation we’re 

getting in the community.   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Let me just spend a -- turn on my 

calculator and do the check.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Like in California they have a one watt 

but they have -- 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Flynn, please let -- 

MR. FLYNN:   Excuse me, I’m sorry. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   -- the doctor prepare to answer your 

previous question. 

MR. FLYNN:   Forgive me, Mr. Chair.  Thank you, Mr. Chair.   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Sorry, I’m going to switch to a 

different calculator.  I’m having technical issues.  I 

am getting 1.14 watts EIRP.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   1.14? 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Yes. 
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MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  On average, how many pulses 

per day would that transmitter emit? 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   I think the number was filed as 

interrogatory, and the average is approx I believe 

1,286 per bursts of transmission per day.   

MR. WARREN:   A:   1268. 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Oh, 1268. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Why is that different than in California 

where it’s 14,000 times per day on average? 

MR. WARREN:   A:   We don’t know.  They use a different 

system at PG&E, which I think was the reference that 

you gave.  So it’s not the Itron OpenWay system. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Okay.  So your then is what, please, for 

the average meter pulsing per day? 

MR. WARREN:   A:   1268 was provided in IR responses, an 

average. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   What’s the peak amount, the peak number, 

the maximum number they’ll pulse per day? 

MR. WARREN:   A:   We don’t have that information that I’m 

aware of, but we did have the -- we did file the Itron 

White Paper that shows what the maximum duty cycle is, 

which would show what the total time of all of those 

different transmissions would be at maximum.  Which is 

about 0.58 percent duty cycle.   

Proceeding Time 11:04 a.m. T25 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Were you aware that in a California 
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court of law, Pacific Gas and Electric admitted to the 

judge that on average their meters pulse a minimum of 

14,000 times a day to a maximum of 190,000 times a 

day?   

MR. WARREN:   A:   As we said, Mr. Flynn, that's for a 

different system.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   So you don't have a maximum?  

MR. WARREN:   A:   I do not have a maximum, other than the 

duty cycle maximum which I just provided to you.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   And is your duty cycle based on 100 

percent?   

MR. WARREN:   A:   No, the maximum duty cycle that was 

observed in a bank of several thousand meters and 

collectors was 0.58 percent duty cycle.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   But doesn't the FCC license require it 

to be based on 100 percent duty cycle being as the 

community is -- cannot escape it, that they're 24/7 in 

perpetuity, must that not be a hundred percent duty 

cycle?   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   I think the measurement that is 

done for FCC measures the peak exposure, which is 

basically equivalent to exposure at 100 percent duty 

cycle.  But it has not -- it doesn't have anything to 

do with bursts.  It's actually defined where you 

actually measure during the bursts of the transmission 

to find a peak exposure volume.  
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MR. FLYNN:   Q:   What is the power density of the pulses, 

please?  

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   At 20 centimetres, the peak power 

density at 900 megahertz LAN is 0.227 milliwatts per 

centimetre squared, at 20 centimetres in front of a 

smart meter.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  Given that the Bioinitiative 

report recommends all countries adopt the level of 0.3 

nanowatts to 0.6 nanowatts, how far must I be away 

with an RF meter before I can no longer measure that 

level of power density?   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   The Bioinitiative report, which I 

have to admit is fairly opaque about how to calculate 

the exposure, based on a discussion, it is clear that 

it assumes that the average power should be used, and 

then the question is where.  And because they're 

concerned about cumulative 24/7 exposure, I would 

assume that the exposure they want to do is inside 

where the people would be there for substantial period 

of time.  And the smart meters, although I haven't 

done the exact calculation, Mr. Weafer has submitted 

it as part of CEC, that the exposures are about a 

million times lower than Safety Code 6.  And I said I 

didn't go through all the justification, but that was 

a calculation they have performed.  And that would 

actually be roughly in a range of Bioinitiative 2012 
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report, actually. 

  So once you reduce by the duty cycle, that 

could be sustained for a long duration of time, once 

you include the larger distance to the building, once 

you include the factor of 10 difference between the 

values at the front of a smart meter and the back of 

the smart meter, the building and the time at home 

considerations, which is what I believe Mr. Weafer's 

submission was, that they have calculated that if you 

do that comparison to Bioinitiative report, you would 

actually fall right in the range, or maybe at the 

higher end of Bioinitiative 2012 value.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  In California, they estimate 

that a LAN transmitter will radiate for three 

kilometres.  What's your estimation of your LAN?   

MR. WARREN:   A:   It would depend greatly on the actual 

topology and other buildings and things that might be 

in the way.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Yes.  Yeah.   

MR. WARREN:   A:   But it could be as high as three 

kilometres in ideal situations, yeah.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Okay.  So, then, if it would radiate 

three kilometers, that means that each home is 

radiating every single other home in the community and 

in turn being radiated by every other home in that 

community.  Is that not correct?   
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DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Well, I think this was a topic of 

discussion.  The question isn't whether the signal is 

getting there, the question is whether the exposure is 

a substantial fraction of the Safety Code.  As said by 

that argument, whole of Earth is being radiated by GPS 

and terrestrial satellite radio and each individual 

phone is at least radiating 10 mile radius, but it's a 

question of -- can it be detected versus can it have 

biological effects or equivalently does it comply with 

Safety Code 6, are very separate questions. 

Proceeding Time 11:09 a.m. T26 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Yes, I understand, but where I'm going 

with that is given the Bioinitiative report 2012 

recommendation of the 0.3 nanowatts, that's 3 million 

times lower than we currently are.  So if they're to 

radiate three kilometres -- 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   As I have mentioned, in -- even 

from the smart meter on the house, not -- you know, 

the calculation by CC show that those would meet the 

Bioinitiative report in other meters that are father 

out would need it as well, and as I said, I would 

reiterate that Bioinitiative 2012, there's actual -- 

it's actually miracle that any technology can meet 

those limits because it would be exceeded by FM 

radios, TV radios and Bioinitiative report dedicates a 

large fraction of what is -- about 1600 pages 
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describing which technologies across a spectrum will 

exceed the limit, and it is actually a surprise that, 

the fact that smart meter -- or the advanced meter in 

this case would actually fall below those limits, 

because it takes -- it's actually quite a significant 

undertaking to design a technology like that. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  The ZigBee transmitter, on 

2.5 giga, what is the rated output of that 

transmitter, please, and what sort of an antenna do 

you associate with it?  And if I could have a total 

effected radiated power from it. 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   So going by the numbers in the FCC 

filing, and I actually apologize, so here's -- for 

your previous question, the Industry Canada 

designation as 864G-MI7, it's the same -- SK6, MI7.  

The radiated power is 68 -- sorry, 65.01 milliwatts, 

and the antenna gain is 2.399. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   That's almost doubling it, isn't it? 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Yes, so that makes it about 0.16 

milliwatt EIRP.  A hundred and -- well, precise 156 

milliwatts EIRP. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  What distance will the 

ZigBee radiate? 

MR. WARREN:   A:   The shorter answer to that, and -- is 

probably -- is less than the 900 megahertz LAN radio-- 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Well, I would hope so. 
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MR. WARREN:   A:   -- because of the higher frequency. 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Well, as I said, it's a little bit 

-- we haven't done a precise calculation because 

ZigBee is off in default configuration.  But I would  

-- not knowing the actual duty cycle versus maximum 

rated, that's a difficult -- but just looking at the 

peak volume and considering that the antenna gain is 

higher toward the front of the smart meter, I would 

assume that the ratio of 10 for the RF LAN would 

probably be a much higher ratio, meaning even a 

smaller fraction of the signal would make it inside 

the house.  Both because it's higher frequency and 

also because higher gain antenna implies that most of 

the signal primarily goes in one direction, and in the 

case of smart meters that would be forward. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Okay, so then the range for the ZigBee 

is what? 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   I couldn't venture a guess except 

to say that -- I mean, if you would like I can proceed 

to do the calculation right now. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Well, Dr. Shkolnikov, what I'm trying to 

determine here, if I have a smart meter in my house 

and if I have smart appliances in my house, how far 

each of these things going to be radiating, and will I 

be giving the radiation to my neighbours? 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   So, the answer is if you are 
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concerned about Safety Code 6 right underneath the -- 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Well, I'm not concerned about Safety 

Code 6 at all. 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   But my point is that if you are 

concerned about the RF exposure from ZigBee, you never 

have to use it and that's why we never -- you know, we 

have included it but the ZigBee is optional.  So if 

you're concerned about it you would turn it off.  In 

terms of nearby houses, I would expect exposure is 

very tiny because a drop from 20 centimetres to let's 

say -- you know, to let's say 20 metres would be a 

very dramatic drop in the power density. 

Proceeding Time 11:14 a.m. T27 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Dr. Shkolnikov, with all due respect, if 

I have a salt shaker, if I take out one little grain 

of salt that's insignificant, but if you add all those 

little pieces of salt together, then suddenly it fills 

up a container. 

  So, how much radiation will a ZigBee 

transmit and how far will it radiate, please? 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   As I said, by -- this is an 

inappropriate comparison, as I said, because based on 

that argument that everybody's cell phone is on.  I 

mean, I could give you a comparison, if you don't look 

at the strength of the signal dropping off at a 

distance, then all the -- you know, 2 billion cell 
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phones or whatever in the world are all radiating all 

of the population. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   There's over 6 billion phones in the 

world.  I'm not discussing cell phones.  I'm talking 

specifically about a ZigBee.  Please tell me how far 

it radiates. 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   I mean -- 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   A distance, please. 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   The -- I mean, if it's normal 

ZigBee network, I don't know about this specific power 

level.  I would assume that you would be at the limit 

of detection probably within a hundred feet or so.  I 

mean, it really depends on the deployment.  But that 

would be at a limit of detection, which would be many 

many orders of magnitude below the values at 20 

centimetres. 

MR. WARREN:   A:   I know that the ZigBee radio 

propagation is an issue in high rise towers.  So, you 

know, in those circumstances, and I think Dr. 

Shkolnikov is quite right, there's a sort of a few 

hundred feet to practical limitation. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   And my understanding is that's 246 feet 

in California, radius?  I'm just trying to get whether 

ours is similar.  And again, I'm trying to envision 

whether or not my house will radiate my neighbours and 

similarly theirs will radiate me.  That's all I'm 
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trying to get at. 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   So I just did a quick calculation, 

assuming about 2 meter distance and 1 percent duty 

cycle.  So if you start with 0.031 EIRP, divided by a 

factor of a hundred for distance increase by a factor 

of 10, I divided by another factor of 100 to -- just 

for the 1 percent duty cycle, I am getting that 

directly in front of the smart meter, not in the back, 

you're going to get 0.00000 -- so five zeros, 31 

milliwatts per centimetre squared at a 2 meter 

distance in front of the ZigBee device. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   In your LAN transmitter, Dr. Shkolnikov, 

can you discuss with me network management, please?  

Briefly. 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   I haven't reviewed the network 

management in this device from point of view of health 

exposure.  All that matters is duty cycle, and the 

duty cycle has included all traffic, whether it's for 

transmission of utility information or for maintenance 

of the mesh network. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   With all due respect, Dr. Shkolnikov, 

are you aware that in California Pacific Gas & 

Electric, in a court of law, admitted to the judge 

that their transmitter, the LAN, is essentially active 

all day, 24 hours a day.  Similarly, Silver Spring 

Network, who manufacture the radios, admitted to the 
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California Public Utility Commission that their 

transmitter is going all the time.  There was no lag. 

  So I'm trying to determine how active is 

this LAN.  Never mind the customer uses data -- 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, let's just have the question, 

please. 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Not getting into the details of 

Silver Spring deployment, the numbers for how active 

the device is a function of -- they were introduced as 

an exhibit -- is this the correct exhibit?  There was 

an OpenWay exhibit that listed the distribution and 

the -- we've summarized it in the Exponent Report, 

where the smart -- the advanced meter is active 0.06 

percent of the time on average, which is about one-

fifth of a second in a six minute period.  And then it 

-- the maximum observed in the field study they have 

done is 0.06 percent, and the maximum theoretical duty 

cycle is about 5 percent of the time.  So those are 

the numbers. 

MR. WARREN:   A:   So we've referred to that document a 

few times.  It's called "An examination of Itron 

OpenWay wireless transmissions in a 24-hour duty 

cycle", and it is in Appendix BCSEA IR 155.5. 

Proceeding Time 11:19 a.m. T28 

MR. FLYNN:   Mr. Chair, I would like to have the 

Commission note that there's strong disagreement 
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between what I'm being told and what I have right from 

the Pacific Gas & Electric, and also from the 

California Public Utility Commission, that was 

admitted to by the Silver Spring network. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   You'll have an opportunity to make that 

argument. 

MR. FLYNN:   Thank you, okay. 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   But I would point out the different 

mesh networks have very different behaviours, 

depending on both the manufacturer and the deployment 

configurations.  So it's not unusual to see different 

networks, even by the same manufacturers, the same 

technology, have fairly large variability in how 

active they are as -- depending on where they're 

deployed and how they're configured.  So, I don't 

think there is a contradiction between PG&E numbers 

here -- and numbers here, because not only are they 

different deployments, they're also different systems 

and different manufacturers. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Would you accept that in California they 

say the LAN transmitter more than 90 percent of the 

activity has nothing to do with the customer usage 

data, but rather the network management, the 

synchronization, the constant time checks, security 

checks, where they each electronically have to 

reassure I'm ready to receive a message from you? 
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DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   I wouldn't be surprised that that's 

the case, because it's typically a property of meshed 

networks, and -- but I would like to know that that 

activity was already included in the statistics for 

the duty cycle for this -- for that -- used for the 

assessment of exposure. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   What I'm trying to get at, Dr. 

Shkolnikov, is that in your literature, that is 

FortisBC's literature, they say that a LAN transmitter 

is active just four times a day, for a total of less 

than one minute, when in actual fact -- it's on your 

website.  Where in actual fact it pulses a minimum of 

14,000 times a day, it pulses up to 190,000 times a 

day.  There's quite a disagreement there. 

MR. WARREN:   A:   So our statement that the system 

transmits data four to six times a day is accurate. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   I agree, yeah.  I accept that.  But what 

we're not hearing, and I'm trying to bring out is how 

much of this other activity that is there, that is 

radiation, that will wear on me, that we're not 

discussing or reviewing. 

MR. WARREN:   A:   So we've been very open about that, Mr. 

Flynn.  I would suggest that we've said the average 

number of transmissions in a day is 1268.  That the 

average operating time that the meter is actually 

actively transmitting is .06 percent of the time, and 
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that the maximum that was observed in real situations 

is about .58 percent of the time. 

   So I think we've been very open and -- 

on those points. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  Collector meters, and we 

said we agreed that within just 500 homes there'll be 

one collector meter.  Can that collector meter be 

mounted on a customer's home? 

MR. WARREN:   A:   First of all, we agreed that we'd use a 

hypothetical 500, because it's not an unreasonable 

number. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Yes. 

MR. WARREN:   A:   But the -- as far as the mounting of 

the collectors goes, we expect them to be mounted on 

poles.  It's about 18 to 24 feet above the ground. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Okay, thank you.  So we agree that the 

collector has three transmitters, 900 megahertz, 2.4 

gigahertz, and that's a dual band, 850/1900, is that 

correct? 

MR. WARREN:   A:   No, there is no ZigBee radio in the 

collector.  So there's no -- 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   There's not, eh? 

MR. WARREN:   A:   No. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Okay, then it means I cannot be on the 

customer's house then. 

MR. WARREN:   A:   No, that's -- the meters have the 
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ZigBee radio so that they can communicate with -- if 

the customer wishes, with devices inside the house.  

The collector doesn't need to have one, and so it 

doesn't. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Mm-hmm, okay, thank you.  What is the 

effective radiated power of the collector?  In watts, 

please. 

MR. WARREN:   A:   It's the same -- it's the same radio as 

the LAN system.  So the same number that --  

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Well it's not, actually.  I'm talking 

about the 850, like the wireless radio network 

circuit.  That's a different frequency entirely. 

MR. WARREN:   A:   Oh, the -- what we call the LAN radio-- 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Yeah. 

MR. WARREN:   A:   -- will depend -- different locations 

will use different technology.  Some will use direct 

wired connection, some will use cellular connection.  

So that's the frequencies you're referring to.  Some 

will use satellite.  So there's a variety of wide area 

network backhaul systems we intend to -- 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   But if you use that, like say if you use 

wireless in my neighbourhood, what's the effected 

radiated power of that transmitter, please? 

MR. WARREN:   A:   That would be typical cell phone 

radiated power.  I'm not sure -- 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   I mean, from perspective of the 
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exposure, since those would typically be above 20 feet 

away from the residents because they're pole mounted, 

the exposure even for very high RPs would be basically 

irrelevant because would be overwhelmed by the 

distance to the residence.  Because going from 20 

centimetres where these values are computed, 20 

centimetres to 20 feet is quite a large jump in 

distance. 

Proceeding Time 11:24 a.m. T29 

  And since the exposure drops roughly as one 

over distance squared, I would be surprised if 

anything on that -- any EIRP would be sufficiently 

large enough to overcome this drop of distance, in 

terms of exposure numbers.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   But if it's wireless.  That collector 

meter has to communicate directly back to the utility, 

wherever that utility may be.  So, what is the range 

of that transmitter, and the effective rated power, 

please?   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Well, I think we're -- as I said, 

the cell phone that you have --  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Are you able to answer his question?  

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   The answer is, I don't know the 

specific numbers, but I would say that regardless of 

what those numbers are, I can't -- they cannot be a 

substantial fraction of exposure, just due to their 
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distance to the house.   

MR. WARREN:   A:   And from a practical perspective, like, 

we say that like if you're talking about the 

collectors that have the cellular communications card 

in them, then they would receive signals wherever you 

would receive a cell phone signal.  So, that's the 

only place they can be used.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Well, no, the gain -- the antenna will 

have the same gain, like, 2.2 gig, or dB?   

MR. WARREN:   A:   I'm not sure if it would have exactly 

the same gain as a cellular handset.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   In a typical -- well, let's discuss mod 

appliances.  How many smart appliances do you envision 

each home having?   

MR. WARREN:   A:   So, I think we talked about this on a 

previous day, that we're estimating that over time 

that we're hoping that 30 percent of -- or our best 

guess is that 30 percent of homes will have an in-home 

display.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   But in one home, how many appliances do 

you envisage?   

MR. WARREN:   A:   I think we talked about that as well.  

We haven't made any projections.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Well, that's terribly important, Mr. 

Warren, simply because the more appliances, the more 

radiation.  I'm trying to get a handle on how much 
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radiation is in my home.   

MR. WARREN:   A:   As I said, we haven't made an estimate.  

I know that you've provided an estimate of 15 devices 

per --  

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Yeah.  

MR. WARREN:   A:   Or appliances, I think you said, per 

house.  But it seems to me that would be very high, 

given the number of appliances in most people's --  

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Well, which of these appliances do you 

think would lend themselves to a smart appliance?  

Furnace?  Just yes or no, please.   

MR. WARREN:   A:   Are we going to go -- would lend 

themselves?  I can't answer that.  I'm not trying to 

be evasive, but it's really hard to say --  

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Okay.   

MR. WARREN:   A:   The market may evolve.  

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Well, these are all power consumers, and 

you're only concerned about power, so, I would suggest 

the furnace would be one.   

MR. WARREN:   A:   Well, if I was going to put some sort 

of controlling device on the home heating system, it 

would be on the thermostat, not the furnace.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Is it not correct that B.C. Hydro will 

be able to control all appliances in the home 

remotely, without my knowledge?   

MR. WARREN:   A:   I can't speak for B.C. Hydro's plans, 
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but I highly doubt that would be what their intent is.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   That is the intent.  Would you agree?   

MR. WARREN:   A:   Is to control appliances?   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   No, no, no.  The fact that --  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Let's ask -- just ask a question, 

please.  Just ask a question and I'll try to make that 

the panel answers your question for you.   

MR. FLYNN:   Thank you. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   May I please have either a yes, no, or 

don't know, to the following appliances which I think 

certainly in California a furnace would be one of 

them.  Would you agree with that?  Yes or no.   

MR. WARREN:   A:   No, I wouldn't.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Really?  

MR. WARREN:   A:   I said that if you were going to 

control that device, I would do it through a 

thermostat.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   But we're not talking about me 

controlling it through a thermostat.  This is where 

the utility has the control remotely, without my 

knowledge.  Or my control.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Is that a question?  That the -- I'm 

just trying to clarify, because I see us --  

MR. FLYNN:   Excuse me.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   -- moving from -- moving around here.   

MR. FLYNN:   Okay, thank you.  Thank you. 
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MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Mr. Warren, or Mr. Loski, it doesn't 

matter to me, do you not agree that part of the 

philosophy, if you like, of a mesh grid network will 

allow the utility to remotely interrogate any of my 

appliances whenever they wish?  They can change the 

timing whenever they wish.  They can turn down an air 

conditioner in the heat of day, if the load demands, 

or they want that.  Or they can  -- they can 

essentially -- there is also a kill switch.  They can 

shut off all my power remotely.  Is that not correct?   

MR. WARREN:   A:   So, there is a couple of questions in 

there.  One is whether it's technically possible to do 

that.  And the answer to your question is no.  And 

there is a couple of reasons for that.  Technically, I 

think the smart energy profile allows for the kind of 

control that you're discussing.  The ZigBee smart 

energy profile. 

   Proceeding Time 11:29 a.m. T30 

  However, that ability of the utility to 

control that would be subject to two things at least.  

One would be whether the customer allows it or not, 

and they can certainly disable the remote control if 

they have chosen to put a ZigBee device in their 

house. 

  Furthermore, FortisBC would not do that 

without customers’ permission.  And thirdly, I think 
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that the B.C. Utilities Commission would also not 

allow us to do that without the customers’ permission. 

  So for many reasons I say no, that we will 

not be controlling appliances or any other device 

without customer permission.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Air conditioner.   

MR. WARREN:   A:   Again, that would be through the 

thermostatting. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   So you think that an air conditioner 

will not lend itself to a smart appliance.   

MR. WARREN:   A:   Correct.  I think that would be done 

through -- 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   A water softener.  A hot water tank.   

MR. WARREN:   A:   They may be controllable, yeah.  I’m 

not aware of any specific ZigBee enabled devices like 

that, but they may be available. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Mr. Warren, with all due respect, in 

California it is commonly recognized -- oh, sorry.  

Would you agree, Mr. Warren, that it’s commonly 

recognized in California that homes will have 

typically 15 or more smart appliances including a 

furnace, an air conditioner, hot water tank, central 

vacuum cleaner, portable vacuum cleaner, clothes 

washer, clothes dryer, a fridge, a microwave oven, a 

stove or a cook top and oven, a wall oven, a 

dishwasher, a radio tuner and amplifier, et cetera, et 
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cetera?  Do you not accept that any of those are going 

to be smart appli- in -- 

MR. LOSKI:   A:   I guess a couple of things.  First 

again, as we’ve stated, we don’t have some vision that 

this is going to be what our customers do.  With 

respect to smart appliances in a customer’s home, 

those decisions will be made by the customers 

themselves, and as the markets evolve and demand 

evolves for those types of appliances, certainly I 

think it’s reasonable to anticipate that many of 

customers in the FortisBC service territory will, over 

time, add those types of appliances.  But again, 

that’s the customers, each individual customer will be 

making those decisions and that is not something that 

FortisBC gets involved with.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Do you deny, Mr. Loski, that if I have a 

smart meter on my home, that you cannot control that 

from the utility?   

MR. LOSKI:   A:   I believe Mr. Warren addressed this, so 

it’s theoretically possible -- 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Would you answer that question please, 

Mr. Loski? 

MR. LOSKI:   A:   I’m answering the question if I may. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you. 

MR. LOSKI:   A:   FortisBC does not intend to undertake 

that activity.   
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MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Okay, Mr. Loski, that may be you intend 

today, but how about tomorrow or next week or next 

year when somebody else different is sitting in your 

chair, will they have that ability?  Can they do it is 

what I’m asking you.   

MR. WARREN:   A:   Mr. Flynn, I did address that earlier.  

Even if the appliance had that ability for the utility 

to do that remote control, and for some reason the 

utility wanted to do that nefariously, which we 

obviously don’t, then it can be specifically prevented 

on the device by the customer. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   How can that prevent that please, Mr. 

Warren? 

MR. WARREN:   A:   It’s the way you configure the ZigBee, 

your ZigBee appliance.  It can be -- that 

functionality can be disabled.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   And I as a customer -- 

MR. LOSKI:   A:   Further, if I -- 

MR. HERBST:   And I think  Mr. Loski is just overwritten.  

I just want to make sure that the witnesses have a 

chance to answer. 

MR. LOSKI:   A:   If I can add to that, in my view that 

type of activity would require Commission approval and 

it would need to be part of our tariff.  

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Mr. Loski, what I’m trying to do today 

and I’m trying to find out from you and Mr. Warren 
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what a meshed grade net will look like.  I want to -- 

I need to know how many appliances do you envision, 

even a modicum, even an average.  But if they could 

certainly -- we’re not going to be any different than 

California that they receive -- and by the way I 

should advise you that in California -- 

   Proceeding Time 11:34 a.m. T31 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Flynn, please, please. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Excuse me.  Mr. Loski, were you aware 

that in California, the California Public Utilities 

Commission has authorized utilities to sell their 

data, their customer data? 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I don’t think that’s a health-related 

question, sir. 

MR. FLYNN:   I’m trying to -- I have, Mr. Chairman, I have 

here FortisBC is essentially playing vague or they’re 

not aware that they’re going to have any smart 

appliances, whereas we follow California and everyone 

knows, who reads the paper, knows that the California 

homes have 15 or so smart appliances.  How are we 

different?  Why are we not --  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I think, I think -- 

MR. FLYNN:   They’re trying to have us believe that we’re 

having less radiation, but I’m trying to get across 

that we’re going to have as much radiation. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I can appreciate what you’re trying to 
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get across, Mr. Flynn.  Your role here is to ask 

questions of the panel, try to make them short, 

precise questions so that by the time you finish 

speaking people can remember what you were asking, 

what the question was, short understandable questions, 

and I’ll do my best to try to make sure you get crisp 

answers. 

MR. FLYNN:   Thank you.  

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Mr. Loski, can you tell me please, 

realistically, within five years how many -- what do 

you think will be an average suite of smart appliances 

in a home?   

MR. LOSKI:   A:   I cannot speculate.  The only IHD 

devices or the ZigBee devices that we’re forecasting 

in this application, as I mentioned earlier, is up to 

30 percent penetration of in-home displays over time.  

So within the time frame that you’re talking about 

would be less than that.  And I know what you want to 

hear is a forecast of how many appliances there may 

be, but we simply do not have a number.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you, Mr. -- I do believe you’re 

trying to be sincere.  Mr. Loski, are you aware that 

there was a survey done last year in 2012, the sales 

of smart appliances in the U.S. were $619 million, 

they expect by the year 2020 it will be $34.9 billion?   

MR. LOSKI:   A:   I’m not aware of that study, sir. 
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MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Would that not suggest to you that they 

-- there’s a huge market that you can go to -- sorry, 

were you aware that you can buy smart appliances today 

through Sears?   

MR. LOSKI:   A:   I imagine that to be true.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Are you aware that in California the 

utilities themselves say that data mining, selling of 

customers’ information, will bring in more revenue 

than selling the electricity itself. 

MS. HERBST:   I just rise because of a scope concern.  I 

think we’ve been fairly flexible, but I just want to 

flag. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes, thank you for that.  I’ve already 

raised a concern about that particular matter, Mr. 

Flynn, and I’d ask you not to refer to it again 

please.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Mr. Loski or Mr. Warren, in the home -- 

sorry, a meshed community of 500 homes, how many 

transmitters will there be?   

MR. WARREN:   A:   There’ll be one per home for the LAN.  

There’ll be however many there are up to 30 percent 

over time we’re estimating would have the ZigBee radio 

enabled.  And there’ll be a collector with two radios.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Mr. Warren and Mr. -- are you trying to 

tell me that I want a ZigBee in my house? 

MR. WARREN:   A:   I’m saying that -- 
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MR. FLYNN:   Q:   That a home area network is something I 

actively want?   

MR. WARREN:   A:   What we’re saying is that we’re 

forecasting that up to 30 percent of customers will 

want one of these devices in their house over time.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Would you accept that I am 77 years of 

age, I’ve lived all over this country in many many 

homes, all I’ve ever wanted from my utility was they 

give me a bill at the end of the month.  Why is it 

suddenly I need this stuff?   

MR. WARREN:   A:   I can’t speak as to why you may need 

this.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   In a mesh network community of 500 

homes, can you discuss for the Commission the effect 

of relays?  In 500 homes, not every home can see the 

utility -- or sorry, see the collector.  Therefore 

they have to rely on relays, which means that homes 

will wear additional radiation.   

Proceeding Time 11:39 a.m. T32 

MR. WARREN:   A:   I’m sorry, I wasn’t expecting to get 

into this level of detail about the radio system.  The 

number, the average duty cycles in the Itron White 

Paper take into account all of those relays, of 

course, of data.  So, the duty cycles that we have 

cited would take into account all of the relay 

information.  Going from memory, and subject to check, 
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I'm thinking that the average mesh depth, which is 

essentially the number of relays, is on the order of 

four or five, maybe as low as three, something like 

that.  But it will depend.  In a mesh network 

sometimes there will be no hops at all, and sometimes 

there will be more than that average.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Are you familiar with the Sage 

Associates in California?   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   I am.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Are you?  Are you aware that they say, 

for example, in a community of 5,000 homes you can 

have literally hundreds of relays?   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   I don't know what they have said, 

but I have not seen any of their statements about 

FortisBC advanced meters network specifically.   

MR. WARREN:   A:   Sorry, just to amplify that a little 

bit.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Sure.   

MR. WARREN:   A:   They may be talking about two different 

things.  There is number of hops, which is the number 

of meters it requires to transmit information back to 

a collector, versus repeaters, which are actual 

physical devices which fill in holes in the mesh, 

essentially.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Please correct me if I'm wrong, but my 

understanding was that if this were a mesh community 
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of say 500 homes, and my home was at that end, and the 

collector meter was at that end, and the utility was 

further down there somewhere, that the homes down 

here, for their data, given that we're dealing with a 

line of sight communication, those meters cannot see 

that utility, which could be three or four kilometres 

away.  So for that data to get to that collector, it 

has to bounce off homes, or the LANs, all the way 

down.  Is that correct?   

MR. WARREN:   A:   That's correct, yes.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   So where I'm going with this is each of 

these homes off which this radiation is being bounced 

is wearing that additional radiation.   

MR. WARREN:   A:   Yes.  And as I said, like the number -- 

we talked about the mesh depth earlier.  It's like -- 

to the best of my recollection it's about three to 

five average hops in a mesh.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   So for the purposes of this discussion, 

can we come up with some idea of how many transmitters 

will be in a mesh community of, say, 500 homes?   

MR. WARREN:   A:   Well, that doesn't change the number of 

transmitters, Mr. Flynn.  Like, the number of 

transmitters, as I said, would be, you know, over time 

would be estimated to be the 500 LAN radios, 30 

percent ZigBee radios turned on by the customer, and 

the two radios in the collector.   
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MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Mr. Warren, I disagree with you.  Am I 

not correct in believing that each smart appliance has 

its own transmitting and receiving and antenna 

circuit?   

MR. WARREN:   A:   And then you -- if you'd like to add on 

an assumption for more ZigBee devices in the home, 

then there would be those additional radios, yes.  But 

we have -- that's not an assumption we've made.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Okay.  Go ahead, please.   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   There are two different networks.  

One is a mesh network, that's RF LAN, and looking at 

the numbers in the Itron submission, the minimum was a 

duty cycle of 0.02 percent, which I would assume 

corresponds to smart meter with no other information 

to relay or close to it.  And the mean was 0.06 

percent, which is three times greater.  

  So I would assume that that means that 

roughly each smart meter  -- I mean, it's an 

approximation -- but statistically carries information 

for two other meters.  Now, there is a home area 

network device which has the devices on it, but they 

aren't part of this mesh.  They are part of their own 

mesh inside the house.  So, home area network, you 

have whatever you -- if you want to assume 15 devices 

or there's 2, just a ZigBee and a smart meter, and in 

home display, that information doesn't get relayed 
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through the -- that information doesn't get relayed 

through the mesh network.  That's just local 

information distribution.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Oh.  Dr. Shkolnikov, are you telling me 

that if indeed I have this home area network, with all 

of these smart appliances, that that data does not get 

back to the utility?  

MR. WARREN:   A:   That's correct.  Yes, it stays within 

the home.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Are you telling me, Dr. Shkolnikov, that 

if I have the fifteen smart appliances in my home, 

they're not emitting radiation?   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   I would say this is where 

terminology becomes important.  Not all smart meter 

devices even have a capability to communicate.  Some 

may not even have ability to receive the signal.  All 

smart just means there is some ability to more than 

just switch a button, but to do scheduling.  And then 

from purpose for my discussion, and I think this was 

entered into the record, in this specific 

implementation the ZigBee information never crosses 

over to the LAN side for the distribution on the 

network.   

MR. WARREN:   A:   Other than just the registration 

information, like the device ID.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Yeah.  Thank you.  That's entirely -- 
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sorry.  Were you aware that I think that's entirely 

different than everything I've read concerning a smart 

mesh grid network.  It was my impression that you 

could control every single device in my home.  Is that 

not right?   

MR. WARREN:   A:   No, that is not correct.  And I -- I 

hope we can convince you of that with our answers, but 

--  

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Yeah.  Yeah, okay.  Next question, 

please.  Dr. Shkolnikov, when you have, say, a mesh 

grid community of 500 homes, and you have 500 LANs, 

and you have the collector meter, and you have all of 

these -- within my home area network where I have, 

say, 15 appliances, all of which will go -- operate on 

2.4 gigahertz, the same as the ZigBee, and if the 

radius or the range of each LAN is, say, three 

kilometres or more, how can you possibly have an 

accurate meter reading on a wireless meter?  If 

they're all on the same frequency.   

   Proceeding Time 11:45 a.m. T33 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   A:   So, taking out all the devices 

inside the house, which they communicate on a 

different frequency, you have all the devices 

operating 900 megahertz, and the technology that does 

allow the information to be shared the same way as all 

of us have cell phones that occupies basically the 
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same frequency range, and yet in a service area with 

one antenna tower, you can have thousands if not ten 

thousands of customers.  There’s no inconsistency 

between number of devices and ability of them to 

communicate information back, except to make sure that 

the technology allows -- it’s called multiple access, 

multiple access technology. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Okay. 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   In addition there is some 

scheduling information where, if information can’t be 

transmitted immediately, it will be transmitted on a 

schedule so that not all the smart meters are 

communicating too much information at the same time. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Okay.  Mr. Loski, is this statement 

correct please?  Or if I read your website correctly 

it says: 

“One can stand next to a smart meter for 20 

years and receive no more radiation than 

from a single 30 minute cell phone call.” 

 Is that correct? 

MR. LOSKI:   A:   I can’t recall whether the statement 

mentions 20 centimeters, but it’s otherwise correct. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   It said 20 years. 

MR. LOSKI:   A:   Yes, 20 years is correct, yes.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Mr. Warren or Mr. Loski, do you know or 

have you heard of Dr. Daniel Hirsch?   
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DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   I have.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Have you?  Are you aware that he says 

that to compare a smart meter to a cell phone is like 

comparing an apple to an elephant, or words to that 

effect? 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   I have seen Daniel Hirsch make that 

opinion, you know, he made that opinion, yeah. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   But he’s a scientist just as you are, so 

what makes your opinion more relevant or valid than 

his? 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Well, there was a review of his 

statement by Lawrence Birkwin, National Lab where --  

and they basically said he used a completely incorrect 

methodology.  And I would say the calculation I did, 

which was not completely agreed with but performed by 

Dr. Meret, you know, has numbers that are similar to 

mine, although we’re a factor of 50 of but still 

within the realm of this, and then CEC’s submission 

shows that our numbers contradict Daniel Hirsch’s 

statement, at least for this system. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Well, you can dismiss his report all you 

wish, Dr. Shkolnikov, but are you aware the Santa Cruz 

Medical Health Authority, they did their own 

independent study comparing the cell phone to a smart 

meter, and they, like Dr. Daniel Hirsch, concluded 

that if you stand within 3 feet of a smart meter, the 
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radiation will be 45 times greater than that of a cell 

phone?  Similarly if you stand 10 feet further away 

from the smart meter, the radiation will be 450 times?  

The reason being with a cell phone you put it to your 

head, following the energy is concentrated into the 

antenna; whereas with a smart meter it’s whole body 

radiation like walking into a room filled with smoke 

or jumping into a pool filled with water.  You’re 

totally enveloped in it. 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   So terminology-wise, whole body 

radiation just -- it’s not whole body radiation.  The 

statement is whole body averaged SAR.  And the cell 

phone produces both local SAR of the head and produces 

a total whole body average SAR, except the cell phone 

is so close that it is localized SAR that is of 

concern.  If you look at the SAR measurements for cell 

phones, I looked at the median over about 2,000 phones 

that are currently being sold -- or recently been 

sold, and they are typically at measured SAR 60 

percent of the Health Safety Code 6 limit.  If you 

look at the Fortis AMI meter here, at peak 20 

centimeter distance it’s about 30 to 40 percent, and 

then because a smart meter is used at a greater 

distance than 20 centimeters, that will drop.   

  And getting back to Daniel Hirsch’s 

statement, it is not just my opinion but opinion of 
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other scientists who have reviewed it as a nonsensical 

statement because if you have a device like a cell 

phone, which is similar EIRP to that of a smart meter, 

then moving it to this -- you know, if one being much 

closer to the body, and the other being much farther 

away from the body, the one that's further away from 

the body will necessarily result in lower exposure.  

Proceeding Time 11:50 a.m. T34 

  You know, the statement that the smart 

meter will, at 40 -- you know, will exceed the cell 

phone exposure by a factor of 40 doesn't make any 

sense, based on even standard freshman physics.  And 

that investigation of how Daniel Hirsch came with 

those numbers was that he double-applied some 

corrections to some devices and applied different 

corrections to the phone, and came up with this 

nonsensical argument.  But since you are -- based on 

the ERP numbers I have given to you, and the 

distances, the calculation is trivial to verify, to 

identify the Daniel Hirsch statement doesn't make any 

sense.  Because it's not a question of opinion, it's a 

question of having specific test results and following 

basic laws of physics.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you, Dr. Shkolnikov.  Dr. 

Shkolnikov, do you acknowledge that independent 

scientists say that planet earth, the level -- the 
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ambient level of EMR has increased 100 to 200 million 

times in just the last hundred years and that in just 

the last decade it's increased a million times?   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   I have not seen this statement 

made, but just looking at the fact that TV and FM 

radio emissions haven't changed in last decade, then 

increasing the exposure by a factor of million would 

mean that our typical exposure greatly exceeds Safety 

Code 6 at all points on the planet, not including 

taking in account natural RF exposure.  

  So, I would doubt the veracity of that 

statement.  Unless there is some very big, you know, 

footnotes explaining what the specific assumptions 

they have made.  But as a total statement, it would 

appear to not be consistent with both -- with actual 

measurements that have measured RF exposure a decade 

ago and compared the RF exposure to right now.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Dr. Shkolnikov, would you at least admit 

that whatever radiation is caused, or generated, by a 

meshed network is simply, insofar as the inhabitants 

are concerned, it simply adds to the potpourri we 

already have from all these other devices?  Is that 

not correct?  Can I have a yes or a no, please?   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Yes.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Hopefully.   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Yes.   
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MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   That's a correct statement.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  Can you tell me, Dr. Bailey, 

who is FCC?  Or who are, if you wish.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Could you please identify the 

organization?   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Well -- FCC.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Oh, did you say FCC?  Or SCC? 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   F, as in Foxtrot Charlie Charlie.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Okay.  The Federal Communications 

Commission of the U.S. government.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   And who are they, please?  Who makes 

that board up?  Who are the decision-makers on that 

particular panel?  Or Commission?  

DR. BAILEY:   A:   It's an agency of the U.S. government, 

sir, it's not a panel.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Oh.  Well, like, Fortis is -- and I'm 

trying to phrase this as a question, but am I not 

correct in saying that throughout these hearings each 

and every one of your defenses, you spouted either FCC 

or ICNIRP or WHO.  Is that correct?  Because I wish to 

examine each of those.   

MS. HERBST:   I just have concern with that 

characterization.  I'm sure there is a question there, 

but "spouting" and "the defenses" --  

MR. FLYNN:   Oh, there's got to be some, yeah.   
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MS. HERBST:   -- and I just rise that perhaps you could 

put a little more neutrally.   

MR. FLYNN:   Thank you.   

MS. HERBST:   Thank you.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Well, am I correct in saying that all 

that Fortis is doing is because of regulations say 

they can do it, is that correct?   

MR. WARREN:   A:   All that Fortis is doing is because of 

-- sorry, what?   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   There's some authority -- there's some 

standard setting authority in the world that 

prescribes a limit and you are correctly operating 

within those confines.  Is that correct?   

MR. WARREN:   A:   What we're saying is that the Health 

Canada has set a limit for safe exposure in Canada and 

that the meters are far below that limit.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   When were those -- Mr. Warren, when were 

those standards set in Canada that we're now adhering 

to, rigidly?   

MR. WARREN:   A:   Two thousand and -- I think initially 

in 1999 and they've remained the same up until the 

latest revision in 2009.   

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Do you have any idea who headed up 

Canada's EMR -- I can't remember the exact name, but 

the director of the electromagnetic Radiation 

Protection Branch, do you know who headed that up? 



FortisBC Inc. CPCN for AMI                         
Volume 7, March 11, 2013  Page:  1357 
 

 1 

 2 

 5 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

Proceeding Time 11:55 a.m. T35 

MR. WARREN:   A:   I do not. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Does anybody on the panel know?  Does 

anybody here know Dr. Michael Rippicolli? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I do, sir. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   In what context, please? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I met him at a scientific conference. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Have you worked with him? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Just through conference work. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Have you co-authored papers with him? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   No, I have not. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Are you aware that he's an Australian? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Yes. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Okay, are you aware that he did his 

Ph.D. in Ottawa, at the University of Ottawa? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I did not know that. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Were you aware that he came to Canada -- 

that is he came to Ottawa in 1971 and he worked until 

1983 in Health and Welfare Canada? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I did know that -- did not know that. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Do you know that he more than any other 

single person is responsible for establishing Canada's 

Safety Code 6?  He and Dr. Maria Sulkey? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I did not know about his work with 

Health Canada. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Do you realize that Dr. Michael 
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Rippicolli is also the chairman of ICNIRP?  He's also 

the chairman emeritus of ICNIRP?  Are you aware also 

that --  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please let the witness answer the 

question. 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I understand that Dr. Rippicolli has 

had a number of different appointments with 

international agencies, including ICNIRP. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   So you do acknowledge that he -- in fact 

he was the inaugural chairman, is that not correct, of 

ICNIRP? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I don't know that, sir. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Yeah, I do.  And that he is the chairman 

emeritus today, is that not correct? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I'm not sure what -- you know, I mean 

he's not -- to my knowledge he doesn't have an 

affiliation with ICNIRP any more.  The nature of that 

I don't know. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Well, he is the chairman emeritus.  Did 

we not discuss just the other day that there are two 

former -- two of the ICNIRP members, one was Ahlbom, 

the other was Swerdloff, weren't they disallowed by 

IARC as being -- having in conflict of interest? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   No, that's not correct as stated. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Do you know that Dr. Michael Rippicolli 

also worked with the WHO? 
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DR. BAILEY:   A:   Yes. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Do you realize that he headed up the 10-

year $250 million to establish the safe limits of EMI? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Yes. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Do you know that he did not invite one 

single independent scientist to join him on the study?  

But instead went and choose six members from ICNIRP 

and six members from the industry? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Sir, I can't verify that.  The -- Dr. 

Rippicolli was instrumental in setting up the 

international EMF program at the World Health 

Organization, and as part of that had assembled 

scientists from around the world to participate in 

that program.  And they hold conferences, to which 

scientists are invited from -- with all different 

types of expertise, and they get input from a variety 

of organizations, including ICNIRP. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Do you agree that on ICNIRP's website 

they describe themselves being a registered not-for-

profit organization? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I believe I've seen that, yes. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Yes, and that they will not accept money 

from industry? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I don't know what their policies are 

specifically. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Do you realize that when he was the head 
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of the -- or heading up this WHO program, it was 

revealed that he received $150,000 a year from 

industry while he was doing that study? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Sir, I don't know that. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Do you realize that he banned the media 

from attending any of his meetings? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Again, I am not familiar with that. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Are you aware that Health Canada refers 

to the University of Ottawa for their studies from 

that McLaughlin Research Centre? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I believe that that McLaughlin Research 

Centre has been -- provided research and information 

to a variety of Canadian agencies. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Thank you.  Do you realize who funded 

the establishment of that research facility? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   No, I do not. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   The Canadian Wireless Telecommunication 

Industry Association, CWCIA [sic].  Do you know who 

funds the CWTIA today? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   No sir, I do not. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Bernard Lord.  Do you know the name 

Bernard Lord? 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   No. 

MR. FLYNN:   Q:   Queen's Counsel, Order in New Brunswick, 

former premier of New Brunswick, two consecutive terms 

majority government.  He was hired expressly to 
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promote the growth of wireless technology in Canada. 

  I have no further questions. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Flynn. 

  Mr. Fulton. 

MR. FULTON:   Mr. Chairman, I have two matters.  One 

relates to a request from a member of the public who, 

as I indicated earlier, had spoken in Kelowna and she 

has some questions that she would like to ask.  We 

would need to deal with that on a leave basis. 

Proceeding Time 12:00 p.m. T36 

  The second is a request from another member 

of the public, who also spoke at Kelowna.  She doesn't 

wish to ask any questions at this point, but she does 

wish to file a further written comment.  This is the 

individual who we spoke of earlier in the proceedings, 

who had originally wanted to make another comment 

before this Panel and the Panel ruled that no, she 

couldn't make another oral submission, but certainly 

she could make a written submission, and so she has 

asked if she could make that written submission.  And 

I think it would be more efficient to file that 

submission here, unless Fortis has some issue with it. 

MS. HERBST:   No, we have no issue with the filing of the 

further written statement.  We do take some -- we do 

have some concern about the request to ask questions 

from another individual, but not as to the filing of 
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Ms. Allen's written statement. 

MR. FULTON:   So perhaps we should deal first with Ms. 

Allen's statement.  If that statement, which is a 

letter dated March 11th, 2013, addressed to me, which 

attaches an original of a petition, could be marked 

the next exhibit for Ms. Allen, and that would be 

Exhibit E31-2. 

THE HEARING OFFICER:   Marked E31-2. 

 (LETTER DATED MARCH 11, 2013 FROM B. ALLEN WITH 

ATTACHED PETITION MARKED EXHIBIT E31-2) 

MR. FULTON:   With respect to the individual who is 

requesting the opportunity to make a submission, 

perhaps given the time we can deal with that at one 

o'clock when we return. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  You're then assuming we're going 

to break for lunch now, Mr. Fulton. 

MR. FULTON:   Yes, Mr. Chairman, I am.  I do apologize for 

anticipating matters. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes.  Let's take a break now.  I see 

Mr. Aaron is on his feet.  Just wanting to get an 

early start to lunch, presumably. 

  Okay, let's -- having said no, he's now -- 

MR. AARON:   Having invited me up, you might regret it.  I 

have two documents which I seek to file as exhibits, 

and what I intend to do is confer with my friend, 

counsel for Fortis, and then speak to the matter after 
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lunch. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes, please do that, and let's take a 

break now for lunch and we'll reconvene at one 

o'clock. 

MR. FULTON:   Thank you. 

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 12:03 P.M.) 

 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 1:00 P.M.)   T37/38 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated. 

  Mr. Fulton. 

MR. FULTON:   Yes, Mr. Chairman, thank you.  Ordinarily I 

would be next in the order for cross-examination as 

all the interveners have now completed their cross-

examinations.  But as I highlighted last week and 

again this morning, there is one request to ask some 

questions of the panel.  This request comes from Marty 

Enns, who did make a submission at the Kelowna 

Community Input Session.  Her request is to ask a few 

questions which may have not been answered otherwise 

in the proceedings, and she wishes to address concerns 

common to apartment and condo dwellers.  And I would 

call Ms. Enns forward and she can amplify on her 

request.  As I said, I did speak with her last week 

and she sent a letter or an e-mail in to the 

Commission on Friday formally requesting to ask the 

questions of the nature that I’ve described.   

  So the way this will work is that she will 
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identify any further explanation she has for the leave 

that she is seeking, and then Fortis can comment on 

whether or not they object once they hear what Ms. 

Enns has to say. 

  It is unusual to allow questions at this 

stage from someone who’s not an intervener, but I 

can’t say for certain that we’ve never done that.  I 

have some vague recollection of that happening in a 

hearing, I think in the early 2000s, but I have only 

had one request in this case in any event.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  So just to be clear, this 

then is -- Ms. Enns’ request at this stage is -- this 

amplifies her request for leave to ask the questions.  

This isn’t the opportunity to ask the questions.   

MR. FULTON:   Right.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.   

MR. FULTON:   So perhaps we should try it this way, Mr. 

Chairman.  If there’s anything further that you want 

to say on your application for leave, other than that 

you wish to ask some questions that cover grounds that 

you don’t believe have already been covered and those 

areas relate to concerns of apartment and condo 

dwellers, then I will turn the mike over to Ms. Herbst 

to say whether or not Fortis objects to asking those 

questions. 

MS. ENNS:   Okay, so at the moment initially I’m just to 
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speak on my request? 

MR. FULTON:   Yes. 

MS. ENNS:   Okay.  I am requesting to ask a few questions 

which, if they were previously addressed in the 

hearing it either went over my head or I didn’t 

understand.  So basically it might be just 

clarification.  There’s only three or four questions 

and they are generally and specifically related to 

multi-unit buildings. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, thank you.  You could sit right 

there while we hear from Fortis. 

MS. ENNS:   Oh, I see, okay.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Fortis, do you wish to comment on this 

request? 

MS. HERBST:   We take no position given the scope that’s 

been identified.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you. 

MS. HERBST:   Thank you. 

MS. ENNS:   Thank you. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   So just before you begin, I might just 

ask, have you had an opportunity to review the 

transcripts of the questions that have been asked? 

MS. ENNS:   I’ve had the opportunity.  I’ve also been 

present here for most of these hearings, and quite 

frankly I’m just a lay person, I have no scientific or 

technical background, and so I just found a lot of it 
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overwhelming. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  Just let me confer with my 

colleagues for a moment. 

MS. ENNS:   Sure.   

Proceeding Time 1:04 p.m. T39 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, we will grant you leave to ask a 

limited number of IR questions.  In granting that 

leave, though, I want to make just a couple of points.  

And one is, as Mr. Fulton has already said, it's 

unusual in terms of the conduct of these hearings to, 

at this date, to allow somebody who is not an 

intervener to, in effect, take on the role of an 

intervener in asking questions.  But you did raise 

this request last week, and so in these unique 

circumstances, on this occasion, we will grant leave.   

  So I would ask you then to go ahead and ask 

your questions.   

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MS. ENNS: 

MS. ENNS:   Q:   Well, thank you to the Commissioners and 

to the panel.  As I say, I'm a lay person and all 

these technical -- so much of the information was 

technical, and it was just way beyond my 

understanding.  So I've only got a few questions to 

confirm or clarify a few things.  Mostly regarding 

involuntary and/or uncontrolled exposure.   

  First off, could you please confirm the 
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emissions from one meter?  Is it 0.006, is that what  

-- or 0.002 3?   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Sorry, I just want to cite the 

correct number.   

  So, a single smart meter will -- sorry, a 

single AMI meter will, under mean duty cycle, which is 

a typical one, at half a metre, will produce an 

exposure of 0.000056 milliwatts per centimetre 

squared.   

MS. ENNS:   Q:   Four zeroes, five six?   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Yes.  So, zero, point, then four 

zeroes, five six.   

MS. ENNS:   Q:   Okay.  And that's, you said, at a -- 

okay.  Well, that's okay, it's getting too technical.  

So, two meters, then, would be double that?  Is that 

how it works?   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   It will be slightly less, because 

by necessity you can only be in front of one of the 

smart meters.  So as you start adding smart meters, 

the distance to them, effectively means to increase.  

But for two meters, it's roughly double.   

MS. ENNS:   Q:   Okay.  Let's assume there is two meters 

side by side.   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Yeah.  It's roughly double.   

MS. ENNS:   Q:   Double.  So then if you have a bank of 16 

meters, all side by side, and in rows, that would be 
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16 times that?   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   No, because at that point the 

distance to the meters that are not in the centre 

becomes substantial enough to reduce the exposure from 

those.  Because you're physically farther away from 

them.   

MS. ENNS:   Q:   From some of them than you are from 

others.   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Yes.   

MS. ENNS:   Q:   Okay.   

MR. WARREN:   A:   I should add that -- and this may be 

helpful, is that there is some evidence in the filing 

itself -- it didn't come out during this oral hearing, 

but in filed evidence that from actual measurements on 

multiple meter banks, Mr. Loski has some of that.   

MR. LOSKI:   A:   So I can go there.  I'll state the 

exhibit number here.  It's Exhibit B-15, and this is a 

response we had to a B.C. Hydro IR No. 2, question 

2.2.  And there is an attachment there that is from 

the B.C. Centre for Disease Control.  And what they 

did in this study, they compared the emissions from a 

single meter with a bank of ten meters.   

MS. ENNS:   Q:   Okay.  

MR. LOSKI:   A:   Okay?  And there, I'll -- I guess in 

Table 3 on page 6 of that report, but just to give an 

example here, that they measured the emissions at 
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different distances.  So 30 centimetres, 1 metre and 3 

metres.  And then compared one meter versus ten.  And 

I'll just pick one of the numbers out of here from --  

MS. ENNS:   Q:   Could we do the three-metre distance?   

MR. LOSKI:   A:   Three metres, sure.  And so the 

emissions here for one meter, as it says in this table 

-- first of all, I'll do it in terms of the percentage 

of the Safety Code 6 limit, was 0.00013 percent of 

Safety Code 6 limit.  So that’s 1 meter at 3 metres 

away.  And then the 10 meters at that same distance 

was 0.00021 percent of Safety Code 6 limit.  So 

definitely is not a matter of simply multiplying 1 by 

10. 

   Proceeding Time 1:09 p.m. T40 

MS. ENNS:   Q:   No, I understand.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I think the question was at 3 metres?  

Was that your question? 

MR. LOSKI:   A:   Yeah.  So those were both at 3 metres, 

Mr. Chair, that is correct. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I see, okay, thank you. 

MS. ENNS:   Q:   Okay, and what is the furthest distance 

that’s in that chart? 

MR. LOSKI:   A:   Well, that was it, so it just had those 

three distances, 30 centimetres, 1 metre and 3 metres. 

MS. ENNS:   Q:   And up to 3 metres. 

MR. LOSKI:   A:   That’s correct. 
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MS. ENNS:   Q:   Okay.  So then a bank of 16, you wouldn’t 

know unless you did a calculation, which I won’t ask 

you to do.   

  So perhaps now this is not an appropriate 

question to ask, but I was wondering what is the 

aggregate or cumulative exposure from those -- was it 

10 or 3 that you were giving me the numbers for? 

MR. LOSKI:   A:   That was a bank of 10 meters. 

MS. ENNS:   Q:   Bank of 10, mm-hmm. 

MR. LOSKI:   A:   Correct.   

MR. WARREN:   A:   You may also find it helpful to note, 

like, Health Canada has also commented on this issue 

of multiple meter banks in their document that’s in 

evidence called “In Your Health, It’s Your Health 

2011”, and it arises in Exhibit B-15, B.C. Hydro IR 2, 

question 2.4, and they stated in part: 

“In cases where smart meters, AMI meters, 

are installed together, the total exposure 

will still be far below Health Canada’s 

radio frequency limits.” 

MS. ENNS:   Q:   Okay, thank you.  Is it true -- my 

understanding is that these emissions are not blocked 

by walls, like they travel right through.  Is that 

correct? 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   The term that people use is 

“reduced”.  So the walls won’t necessarily block the 
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signal but they will strongly reduce the amplitude 

that makes it through. 

MS. ENNS:   Q:   Okay, but some of it gets through.   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Yes. 

MS. ENNS:   Q:   So where you’ve got 16, of course, more, 

what’s the word, amplitude, would get through than if 

you had one or two or three meters. 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Actually, one of the difficulties 

when you have multiple smart meters in a bank, they’re 

close by, and what they do is they form effectively -- 

one of the reasons why the signal from a single smart 

meter makes it back into the house is that some of the 

signal travels around the meter panel.  If you have a 

bank of smart -- of advanced meters side by side, then 

there’s actually -- they have to travel much farther 

to make it around.  So typically you would expect even 

less of the signal to go behind the meter bank. 

  So in the single meter you’d expect one-

tenth to go back roughly.  In the larger meter bank 

you’d expect substantially less than one-tenth to make 

it around -- just the meter panels, not including the 

building continuation. 

MS. ENNS:   Q:   Sure.  Okay, but there would be a 

transfer or travelling of those emissions beyond the 

walls. 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Some signal will make it inside the 
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residence. 

MS. ENNS:   Q:   Okay.   

MR. WARREN:   A:   Which is why those numbers that Mr. 

Loski cited were without anything in between them, 

right, so there was just air in between the meters -- 

MS. ENNS:   Q:   Right.  

MR. WARREN:   A:   -- and the measuring device.  And so in 

a real situation, especially where in a lot of 

apartment buildings the meter room -- not all of them 

but a lot of the meter rooms they have at minimum a 

wall but often a concrete wall as well, right, and so 

you may get quite significant attenuation or reduction 

in the signal out of the meter room. 

Proceeding Time 1:14 p.m. T41 

MS. ENNS:   Q:   Okay.  Well, I hope you appreciate I’m 

just a lay person.  I understand a fair amount, but 

when you get to a certain point the rest of it is 

beyond me. 

  So anyway I’ve compiled my questions based 

on my understanding.  So some of them may be -- won’t 

be applicable at this point with what you’ve just 

explained, but in my building where I live, on my 

floor, and it's not a large building, directly across 

from my unit entrance is a meter room with a bank of 

16 meters.  Now, it's a 13-storey -- 12-storey 

building.  And alternate floors, each have meter 
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rooms, a meter room, with 16 meters.  There is eight 

units per floor.  So one meter room services two 

floors.   

  So, one of these meter rooms is directly 

across the hall from where I live.  So, of course, I'm 

very concerned, wanting to know the facts, and what I 

can do to protect myself if need be.  And in Kelowna, 

thousands -- tens of thousands of residents live in 

multi-unit buildings, and a substantial number of them 

have varying degrees of compromised health conditions.  

That's because in Kelowna we have a tremendous 

concentration of retired and elderly, and it's a fact 

that a significant number have implants, such as 

pacemakers and other implants.   

  And so I have been asked -- there are some 

people who take a very serious interest in what's 

happening, and about to happen.  So, I'm wondering if 

you can tell me what I can tell them, what they 

perhaps should or could do to protect themselves.  

They're familiar with some of the research that's been 

done, which they feel is credible, and especially the 

Bioinitiative report, and there is other stuff as 

well.  But so some of them are afraid that they might 

be at risk due to involuntary exposure. 

  Can I ask you what, if anything, I can tell 

them?   
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DR. BAILEY:   A:   I think you should tell them the 

exposures from the proposed AMI meter systems are 

very, very low.  And that's been presented numerous 

times during the hearing.  And that the -- as you move 

further away from the meters, the strength of the 

signal drops very quickly.  Dr. Shkolnikov can address 

the type of reduction of exposure you might expect 

from being across the hall from this.  But I think 

it's very important to recognize that the -- despite 

all of the research that's been going on for years, we 

have not achieved conclusive evidence that there is 

any health risk, and that's the position of Health 

Canada, and the health agencies that are responsible 

for health in the U.S., and the European Union.  

  Regarding implants, again, the signals from 

the smart -- from the AMI meters are very low, and you 

know, this would not appear to be a relevant issue 

unless one was placing the meter over your chest, for 

instance.  Yakov?   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Yeah.  As I mentioned, you know, 

there is -- I would say there is no -- there is a 

concern with interference for medical devices in 

general, with radio frequency transmitting devices.  

So I wouldn't, you know, just say there is no issue.  

Yes, there is an issue.  But for this specific 

application, in a multi-dwelling unit, you're just 
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very far from the transmitter.  And usually if you 

look at inserts for different medical devices, they 

will tell you what is a minimum recommended distance.  

And typically the number they cite is roughly six 

inches.  And so, you know, the fact that if you have 

many meters, but they're moving very rapidly away, 

doesn't really increase the requirement for distance 

that much. 

   Proceeding Time 1:18 p.m. T42 

  So I would say, you know, people need to be 

prudent and follow their instructions from their 

medical device manufacturer.  If they are concerned 

they should talk to the doctor.  But this device 

doesn’t produce anything unusual that wouldn’t be 

experienced by a person who has a cordless phone or a 

cell phone or a WiFi router.  It’s similar issues.  

There’s not -- with the only difference is that these 

devices will typically be installed at a substantial 

distance from your body, so that effectively reduces 

the likelihood of interference. 

MS. ENNS:   Q:   Thank you.  I’d like to just mention that 

I picked up on a keyword “conclusive”.  There hasn’t 

been any conclusive evidence of studies that have been 

done around the world, basically, that there is no 

risk, no health risk of any kind.  Okay, well, thank 

you for that. 
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  You frequently quote and make reference to 

scientific evidence.  Is there scientific evidence 

that emissions from smart meters, combined with 

emissions from other sources -- like in my building we 

have a number of cell towers on the roof -- and that 

these emissions combined do not cause or contribute to 

cancer and other health problems previously referred 

to?  And the reason this is, I think, certainly a 

valid question because there’s been lots of credible 

evidence -- that’s my opinion, of course, but 

presented here in relation to the results of other 

studies done elsewhere which it appeared to me that 

the panel had not considered, were not aware of, 

because it was outside of the jurisdiction that you 

had to examine or something to that effect.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Well, I was asked this morning about a 

number of statements that appeared on websites or in 

the press or perhaps even in videos, or statements 

that had been published by small groups of scientists 

in different places in the world. 

MS. ENNS:   Q:   Yes. 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   My work involves reviewing scientific 

research published in scientific journals, and this 

work is published by scientists around the world:  

U.S., Canada, Europe and elsewhere.  And so that’s the 

focus of my work is in evaluating the scientific 
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studies and not people’s press releases or comments 

about these studies as individuals. 

MS. ENNS:   Q:   Sure, I understand. 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   So we look at the studies, and all of 

these studies together have not persuaded Health 

Canada or other agencies in the U.S. and Europe to 

conclude that there is a health risk at such low 

levels. 

  I would point out it was -- I think 

appeared earlier in the testimony that when you 

combine the exposures from all of these sources, 

whether it -- including the AMI meters, that the 

levels of exposure are likely to be less than 1 

percent of the Safety Code 6 limit.  So you could 

consider for these types of devices, by the nature of 

the very technology, the low power of the devices and 

the distance from people in typical situations means 

that the exposure is going to be very low and often 

lower than other sources in our environment.   

Proceeding Time 1:23 p.m. T43 

MS. ENNS:   Q:   Thank you.  So I understand that 

technically these meters comply with Safety Code 6.  

What, if any, health code standards are required to be 

met?  Specifically for health purposes.   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   The only health code -- applicable 

health code would be Safety Code 6.   
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MS. ENNS:   Q:   Okay.  And do you agree that because 

Safety Code 6 either is now or will be reviewed, and 

then it's reasonable to assume that therefore it is 

currently inadequate?  Otherwise, why would it be 

reviewed?  

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I wouldn't make a presumption that 

because a standard is reviewed periodically that it is 

currently inadequate.  Many standard-setting agencies 

on a regular basis will revisit the standards, examine 

new science that's been published since then.  As 

you've heard the testimony, Health Canada has asked 

the Royal Society of Canada on a number of occasions 

in the past to review current evidence, and they have 

not changed the Safety Code as a result of that.  I 

don't want to speculate about what the revision to 

Safety Code 6 will involve, but I wouldn't presume 

that because they are currently reviewing it that that 

means that the existing standard is inadequate.   

MS. ENNS:   Q:   Thank you.  So the meters comply with 

Safety Code 6 as you're telling us.  And your reports 

confirm that.  Would you agree that citizens are not 

being unreasonable in requesting a moratorium until 

that Safety Code 6 has been reviewed, and/or until 

independent research establishes inconclusively [sic] 

that there is no safety question or any question in 

respect of people's health?   
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MS. HERBST:   And I'll just rise for a moment.  And I 

think the panel has appreciated Ms. Enns's thoughtful 

questions with respect to meter banks, but this is 

starting to revisit areas that other -- that 

registered interveners have canvassed, and I'm just a 

bit concerned about the scope of the questions, given 

the scope of the request.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes, thank you for that comment.  I 

would agree with you.  Your questions have wandered 

somewhat into questions that have been asked before.   

MS. ENNS:   Okay.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   But I think this one has been canvassed 

several times, and so I don't think there is a need to 

review that again.   

MS. ENNS:   Q:   Okay.  And just one last 

question/comment.  Would you agree that it would be 

prudent and in the best interests of the citizens to 

apply the precautionary principle, and that it is 

Fortis's obligation to prove the safety in all 

respects of these meters prior to installation, rather 

than installing them and waiting until permanent 

and/or irreparable harm is done?  Is this not an 

obligation that Fortis has to the citizens?   

MS. HERBST:   Again, I'm sorry to interrupt, Ms. Enns, but 

just given again the scope of the request, this seems 

to be going back to the sort of subject matter covered 
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by other interveners, rather than directly to meter 

banks in condos or apartment buildings.   

MS. ENNS:   I thank you very much for your time.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  

MR. FULTON:   Q:   I'm next, in terms of the order of 

cross-examination, Mr. Chairman. 

  Good afternoon, panel.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Aaron is on his feet, and he 

introduced a matter just before lunch, and as I recall 

I did indicate to him that we would come back to that, 

immediately following lunch, Mr. Fulton, so -- 

 

   Proceeding Time 1:27 p.m. T44 

MR. FULTON:   Very well.  Well, he hasn’t identified the 

matter to me, Mr. Chairman, so -- 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes, okay.  Mr. Aaron? 

MR. AARON:   I just want to do this prior to Mr. Fulton 

questioning the panel in the event that these 

documents go in, so he should have the opportunity to 

address them.  

  There are a pair of documents which I seek 

to put on the record as exhibits.  They’re a pair of 

scientific studies.  The first one deals with the 

relation between radio frequency exposure to pregnant 

mothers and childhood obesity.  This arises from the 

material appended to Fortis’s response to Undertaking 
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No. 5, wherein there appeared a study that I referred 

to a few times by Sommer, which related exposure of 

emissions to weight gain in laboratory animals, in 

rats.  And this is -- 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I think you’ve identified the document 

adequately. 

MR. AARON:   Yes.  And so they come in a pair of two 

studies, both by Li or Li, L-I, relating to health 

results from maternal exposure.  And I don’t know what 

my friend from Fortis has to say about this request.  

I’ve put it to her.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  We’ll hear from Fortis. 

MS. HERBST:   Thank you and I’m sorry I didn’t speak with 

Mr. Aaron before the lunch break ended.  I didn’t see 

him just as it was concluding. 

  Fortis objects to the proposal to introduce 

these two documents into evidence.  Firstly, the time 

to file further evidence has long been closed.  The 

two articles proposed to be filed are from October 

2011 and July 2012.  So there was certainly an 

opportunity both to file them as exhibits separately 

or to have CSTS’s experts address them. 

  The regulatory timetable that was set in 

the fall and finalized on November 23rd, 2012 set the 

deadline for the filing of further evidence by 

interveners as January 24th, 2013, for the very good 
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purpose that there could then be information requests 

on the evidence and cross-examination as necessary of 

people qualified to address them, or people who would 

stand before them or in support of them, namely the 

experts.   

  If there were to be a further introduction 

of evidence at this stage it would be simply inviting 

counter positions by the FortisBC panel, which would 

of course need to address the documents briefly and 

perhaps documents back and forth. 

  In terms of the specific reference to 

Undertaking 5 and that these would be the source or 

that would be the source of the need to file these 

documents or the request to file these documents, 

Undertaking 5 was quite a specific undertaking which 

was fully answered.  It was a specific request of a 

list of studies reviewed for the Exponent Report that 

considered the long-term chronic effects of the 

specific modulation of the AMI meter.  Exponent 

provided that answer.  It’s Exhibit B-43.  And it’s a 

response that was directly addressing what was posed.  

The response in Undertaking 5 was directed to a 

device, specifically the GSM mobile phones, that have 

characteristics in common with the AMI meter, 

including the 900 megahertz radio frequency and so on.   

  From my review of two proposed articles 
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that are proposed to be filed, they deal with magnetic 

fields generally at lower levels, not radio frequency 

at 900 megahertz, and don’t share the sort of 

characteristics that the undertaking was tailored to.  

And so I say there’s nothing in Undertaking 5 that 

prompts the need to file further material, and it 

would be a significant departure from the evidentiary 

timetable that was set in terms of filing. 

  So in terms of our position, Fortis does 

object to raising these at this stage. 

Proceeding Time 1:32 p.m. T45 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  Is there anyone else that 

wishes to comment on this request?   

MR. AARON:   I would only have a brief --  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Well, just a moment, please.  

MR. FULTON:   I will make a comment, Mr. Chairman.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.   

MR. FULTON:   Because this is an unusual request at this 

point in the proceedings.  I believe I referred you 

earlier in the proceedings to Section 40(1) of the 

Administrative Tribunals Act, which does provide you 

with a considerable discretion in terms of admitting 

information into proceedings.   

  My concern, though, is that we not get into 

a cycle of parties asking for undertakings, receiving 

undertakings, not being satisfied with the answer, or 
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thinking that there is an explanation and they'd like 

to get that evidence on the record.  The hearings 

would never end, if that was the case.  

  So, from my perspective, the Commission 

needs to consider very carefully whether at this stage 

of the proceedings you should allow reports that were 

obviously available well before the hearing started, 

and certainly available at the time that Mr. Aaron 

conducted his cross-examination.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  Mr. Aaron?  

MR. AARON:   I honestly didn't have access to these 

reports until Undertaking No. 5 materials were 

disclosed, and I shared them with my consultant, and 

my consultant said, oh, well, there is -- on that 

topic there is this. 

  The Panel took a position in relation to a 

previous issue where Dr. Bailey in response to a 

question on the cross-examination pulled out a report 

and by Swerdlow, and I objected to him referring to 

it.  It hadn't been disclosed to me.  And the Panel 

allowed that on the reasoning that the Panel is 

interested in seeing all the relevant material.  The 

Panel took an open approach to receiving whatever 

might be helpful, and so I submit that, for the 

purpose of consistency, it would be consistent with 

that lenient approach to receive these materials.   And 
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they clearly are relevant to the health impacts of 

exposure.  That's exactly what they deal with.   

  In response to my friend Mr. Fulton's 

concern that this would lead to a consequence that 

would cause the hearing never to end, we call that a 

causal slippery slope argument and, in my respectful 

submission, it's a fallacious argument.  It doesn't 

deal with the matter before you.  The matter before 

you concerns these documents, not the prospect of 

further events outside of the scope of this request 

being considered.  So, that concludes my submissions.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  The panel will consider 

this request, and provide a decision following the 

afternoon break.   

MR. AARON:   Thank you.  And if the request was granted, 

the witnesses would have an opportunity, obviously, in 

response to questions from their own counsel to 

comment on this.  Thank you.   

MS. HERBST:   And in terms of what Mr. Aaron raised by way 

of analogy to Dr. Bailey referring to a document in 

cross-examination, and my point relates solely to that 

-- it was said in reply by Mr. Aaron, so if there is 

anything that turns on it, I'd ask leave to make sur-

reply on that one point.  Otherwise, I don't mean to 

be jumping up and down on the same basis that filing 

documents back and forth.  But on that one point, if 
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there is anything that turns on it, I would like to 

have the opportunity to make a comment on what Mr. 

Aaron raised. 

Proceeding Time 1:37 p.m. T46 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  I really need to allow Mr. 

Aaron to comment now, I think, on that.  So, is that 

your last comment?  Because I don't want to get 

involved --  

MR. AARON:   My only comment would be if anything turns on 

what my friend heard, then I would -- no, really, I 

know what my friend is going to say, and I'll say it 

for her.  It turned out that the document that we were 

arguing about that Dr. Bailey pulled out from behind, 

and I said hadn't been disclosed -- it turned out, on 

an ex post facto consideration, that that document had 

been referred to in Fortis's -- or in some materials.  

It may well be that these studies are also referred to 

in the material.  There is so much material and the 

definitely LI -- is it Lee or Lie, Dr. Bailey?  

DR. BAILEY:   A:   I use --  

MR. FULTON:   We're getting into cross-examining the panel 

now.  Make your --  

MR. AARON:   And that was --  

MR. FULTON:   No.  Make your submission.  You don't ask 

this panel any further questions.  Your cross-

examination is complete.   
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THE CHAIRPERSON:   We've already spent a fair amount of 

time on this, so let's --  

MR. AARON:   The author of these studies is definitely 

referred to throughout the material -- Li.  And so 

what my friend is presumably going to say, that those 

documents were in the material.  These documents may 

also well have been referred to, and I think we should 

have it all open and out.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, sir.   

MS. HERBST:   That was one point that could be made, and I 

think the Panel is aware of.  The point that I was 

going to make was that, in the normal course of cross-

examination, what Dr. Bailey did in the filing of that 

report, or the filing of that document, even if not 

otherwise referred to would have been proper.  This, 

by contrast, is a departure from the ordinary 

evidentiary rule and timetable.  So that's the full 

point that I wish to make.  Thank you.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  Mr. Aaron, anything 

further?  Thank you.  Okay.  As I say, we will take 

this under advisement, and render a decision following 

our afternoon break.  Thank you. 

  Mr. Fulton   

MR. FULTON:   Thank you, Mr. Chairman.   

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. FULTON: 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Good afternoon, panel.  My questions 
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are essentially going to be related to Safety Code 6 

and RSS 102.  And for the purposes of my cross-

examination, if you could have close at hand Safety 

Code 6, the ExPonent Report, transcripts Volume 3 and 

5, and I'm going to circulate and have marked RSS 102. 

I did circulate -- or I did provide your counsel with 

copies of RSS 102 last week.  Have you had an 

opportunity to review it?   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Yes.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Thank you.  So, Mr. Chairman, if RSS 

102 could be marked the next exhibit, and that would 

be Exhibit A2-8.   

THE HEARING OFFICER:   Marked A2-8.  

 (INDUSTRY CANADA RSS 102 MARKED EXHIBIT A2-8) 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And now, the "RSS" in RSS 102 stands 

for "radio standard specification"?   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Yes.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And, Dr. Shkolnikov, when you 

participated in the preparation of the ExPonent Report, 

you were aware of RSS 102, correct? 

   Proceeding Time 1:42 p.m. T47 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Yes. 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And in fact you had called somebody at 

Industry Canada about it, correct? 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Not as part of this project, but 

prior, for other matters. 
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MR. FULTON:   Q:   Okay.  And Mr. Loski, you were aware of 

both Safety Code 6 and RSS 102 at the time the 

application was file? 

MR. LOSKI:   A:   Yes. 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And you were generally familiar with 

the provisions of both Safety Code 6 and RSS 102. 

MR. LOSKI:   A:   Yes. 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And that would have equally been the 

case for you, Mr. Warren? 

MR. WARREN:   A:   Yes.  In a general sense, yes. 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And you will agree with me that RSS 102 

sets out the requirements and measurement techniques 

used to evaluation RF exposure compliance of radio 

communication apparatus designed to be used within the 

vicinity of the human body. 

MR. WARREN:   A:   Yes.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And the advanced meters that we’ve been 

talking about in these proceedings and sometimes found 

in smart meters, they fall under RSS 102, correct? 

MR. WARREN:   A:   Yes. 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Now, other than Industry Canada and 

Measurement Canada, are there other regulatory 

authorities that have authority over the radio 

frequency devices such as the smart meters?  And I 

suppose we should include Health Canada as well. 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Yes.  Because those devices 
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marketed in the United States as well, this falls 

under FCC Part 15 requirements as well. 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   To the knowledge of anyone in the 

panel, are there other Canadian regulatory authorities 

that the devices fall under from a radio frequency 

standpoint? 

MR. WARREN:   A:   Not that I can recall, no. 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And I’ll get to the issue of exemptions 

in a moment, but would you agree with me that under 

RSS 102 it is the responsibility of Fortis in this 

instance to ensure that the advanced meters comply 

with Safety Code 6? 

MR. WARREN:   A:   Yes. 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And if I could take you then to RSS 102 

and in particular section 2.5, that section deals with 

exemptions from the routine evaluation limits or 

specific absorption rate evaluation, and also for the 

exemption from the RF exposure evaluation, correct? 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Yes.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And section 2.5.1 provides for the 

exemption from the routine SAR evaluation, provided 

that the output power complies with certain power 

levels and those power levels are set out in that 

section?   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Correct.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And just to confirm, even where a 
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device is exempt from routine evaluation, be it SAR or 

RF exposure, if the device -- well, Fortis is still 

required to comply with Safety Code 6 in respect of 

the device, correct? 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Yes.   

MR. AARON:   My concern is that the evidence that Mr. 

Fulton is eliciting from the panel is in the nature of 

-- goes to questions of law with respect to the 

applicability of regulations.  And I just want to flag 

my concern. 

Proceeding Time 1:47 p.m. T48 

  These are questions of law, and I don't see 

-- I see people -- and the proper question for the 

technical panel, for Dr. Shkolnikov, would be do the 

meters meet the technical specifications set out in 

the regulations?  But matters of exemption and does 

this mean you're obligated, or responsible, under 

Safety Code 6, those are legal conclusions, and 

they're -- my objection is material, because the 

question of whether Safety Code 6 is applicable, as 

you have heard, is a question of law in these 

proceedings.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Aaron.  Mr. Fulton, do 

you have a comment on that?   

MR. FULTON:   Yes, I do.  I'm not seeking a legal opinion 

from this panel.  That, as Mr. Aaron has pointed out, 
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will be left for legal argument and final submissions.  

I want to get an understanding from this panel, and 

perhaps I wasn't as clear in the beginning, of their 

understanding of the operation of RSS 102 and how it 

interacts with Safety Code 6. 

  So, by no means am I meaning to suggest or 

invite conclusions, because I don't make final 

argument as Commission counsel, that parties cannot 

still argue that either Safety Code 6 does or doesn't 

apply, or that rates or RSS 102 does or doesn't apply.  

They can still make those arguments.  I am attempting 

to ascertain how those pieces of legislation were 

approached by Fortis in the context of the AMI 

application. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And so I realize I should have asked 

Fortis if Fortis wished to comment.  I apologize for 

that.  And Mr. Fulton, if there is need for further 

comment, I'll invite you to address it.   

MS. HERBST:   No, my understanding was, as Mr. Fulton 

expressed it, that parties could certainly still argue 

the matter, but this was an opportunity to ask people 

who are involved practically speaking in dealing with 

it.  So I'm content with Mr. Fulton's questions.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  Anybody else wish to 

comment?  Do you wish to comment further, Mr. Fulton?  

MR. FULTON:   No, I've said what I need to say.  I think, 
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Mr. Chairman, it would be over to Mr. Aaron as he 

objected to make a response.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes.  Mr. Aaron, do you have a further 

comment?   

MR. AARON:   (inaudible)   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  Did the Reporting Secretary 

get that?   

THE COURT REPORTER:   If he'd come to the microphone, I 

can.   

MR. AARON:   Well, now that I've got -- no.  No further 

comments.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you. 

  We have had a quick review of this, and Mr. 

Fulton, as long as you don't ask the panel for a legal 

opinion on this, or a question on a legal basis, 

you're free to continue.   

MR. FULTON:   Yes.  And I will not do that, Mr. Chairman.  

What I am seeking is their understanding of how it 

operates.  And we did have evidence earlier from the 

panel in terms of the interaction.  But I wanted to 

seek some further clarity.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes.   

MR. FULTON:   And the Commission Panel has not, up until 

now, had RSS 102 before it.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   That's correct.  Thank you.  

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Now, would I be correct, then, in 
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referring to the bullets that follow 2.5.1 and 2.5.2 

as power density factors?   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Yes.   

   Proceeding Time 1:51 p.m. T49 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Okay.  If you could turn, then, to 

Appendix A to the ExPonent Report, which is Appendix C-

5 to the application.  And in Appendix A at page A-1, 

am I correct in understanding that the discussion 

under the heading “Exposure Calculation Formula” 

refers to Exponent’s power density calculation? 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Correct.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And does the discussion in that 

paragraph, that refers to the section 2.5.2 RSS power 

density calculation, correct? 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   No, that refers to section 3.3. 

which is page 8 out of 16 under the computational 

modeling, to demonstrate compliance with RF field 

strength limits.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Okay.  Well, footnote 18, is that 

footnote intended then to refer to 3.3?   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Yes, I think the second paragraph 

of exposure calculation formula, the exposure 

calculation is based on computation modeling 

recommended in Industry Canada RSS 102, which is 

addressed in section 3.3 of RSS 102.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Okay.  Now, the calculation that 
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Exponent performed was for illustrative purposes. 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Correct.  Here the reason is that 

there was already a measurement performed and 

available as part of the -- I have submitted Exhibit  

-- the measurement was already performed, so the 

calculation is not required because one of the methods 

you can demonstrate compliance is to do the 

measurement. 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   So is that document then that you 

submitted that also touches on the calculation, is 

that the only other document that you’re aware of in 

this proceeding that provides for the calculation? 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   There was in our report as another 

footnote 19, and I’m note sure if it was entered into 

the evidence, we also rely on OET Bulletin 65 as one 

of the references.  And then section 3.3 in RSS 102 

refers to IEEE C95.3 2002 as another standard.  So 

once you get into RSS 102 and you go to computation 

model and it directs you to go to C95.3, and then 

because C95.3 has a factor in it that they discuss, 

that factor is actually discussed in OET 65, and 

that’s one of the other places we went to to retrieve 

that factor.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Thank you.  Now, if we turn back to 

section 2.5 of RSS 102, the first paragraph under that 

heading, second sentence says: 
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“If the equipment under test meets the 

requirements of section 2.5.1 or 2.5.2, 

applicants are only required to submit a 

properly signed declaration of compliance, 

(see Annexe C)." 

Proceeding Time 1:56 p.m. T50 

  And in terms of that requirement, do I -- 

does Fortis understand that they are to file an Annexe 

C for the advanced meters? 

MR. WARREN:   A:   To be honest, Mr. Fulton, I'm not sure 

how to read that.  Again, not being a lawyer, it seems 

to me that it leaves it open as to whether you submit 

a full test or not, or just a declaration of 

compliance if you meet the exemption requirements 

under 2.5.1 or 2.5.2.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Well, at this point, has FortisBC 

submitted either of those documents?   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   The document that was -- I 

submitted -- I should say on Friday, not yesterday, 

with -- I don't remember the exhibit number, but it is 

the certification exhibit that was -- that had FCC ID 

and Industry Canada on it, does have a testing results 

that calculate compliance with FCC and the Safety Code 

6 by default.   

MR. WARREN:   A:   That's Exhibit C9-19.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Yes.  This ,C9-19 is an FCC 
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certification.  Is there a similar certification under 

the -- from Industry Canada?   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   That's -- the certification exhibit 

is both for FCC and Industry Canada.  So it says on 

the cover "IC Radio Standard Specification, RSS 102" 

and it gives an Industry Canada number for the whole 

test on this device, including -- so this is -- this 

would actually be the document that would be submitted 

to Industry Canada from my experience.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Okay.  So, do you know whether -- 

either Mr. Warren or Mr. Loski, do you know whether 

this document has been submitted to Industry Canada at 

this point?   

MR. WARREN:   A:   We understand that it has, yes.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Okay.  Now, would you agree with me 

generally that Safety Code 6 does not contain specific 

exemption provisions?  That the exemption from Safety 

Code 6 falls under RSS 102.   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   I think it's kind of a terminology 

-- the answer is, yes to the first part, Safety Code 6 

does not contain exceptions.  RSS 102 only contains an 

exemption for routine evaluation.  My understanding is 

that because you have to sign -- if you don't do it -- 

if you don't do the routine evaluation and you file it 

to exemption, then IC still requires you to attest to 

meeting the limits of RF field strength limits of RSS 
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102, and those field limits are in Section 4 of RSS 

102, specifically 4.4.  And they match -- and I 

believe they match the numbers for -- sorry, 4.2.  And 

they match the numbers that are in Safety Code 6.  So 

they are the same limits.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   All right, thank you.  There is one 

other exhibit that I wish to refer the panel to, and 

that's the application, Exhibit B-1.  And if I could 

ask you to begin by turning to page 7.   

  If you look to the bottom of the page, 

beginning at line 27, there’s a statement: 

   Proceeding Time 2:02 p.m. T51 

 “FortisBC submits that the proposed AMI 

technology complies with Health Canada's 

Safety Code 6 as further detailed in Section 

8.4.2.  As such, FortisBC submits that its 

proposed AMI project does not present any 

risk to customers’ health or safety.” 

  Now, by that do you mean that it complies 

because it is exempted from Safety Code 6?   

MR. WARREN:   A:   No, we assert that it’s safe because it 

does comply with the Safety Code 6 limits.  

MR. LOSKI:   A:   And at the risk of getting into 

argument, we’re of the view that it’s a legally 

binding standard we must comply with. 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And I’ll leave that to your counsel. 
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DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   I would like to clarify something 

about Section 2.5.2, because it has an analogue in FCC 

Regulations.  2.5.2, what it’s equivalent to stating 

is that if you have a device with this levels, it de 

facto meets the levels required by Safety Code 6.  So 

at 20 centimeters, EIRP of 2.5 watts would mean that 

the exposure of 20 centimetres would fall below 6 

watts per metre squared.  It would actually be 5 watts 

per metre squared.  And at EIRP of 5 watts it would 

have exposure of 10 watts per metre squared, and both 

of those would be within the Safety Code 6 value.   

  So what happened in the United States 

around 2003, they said that this exemption is not 

allowed, but it had -- there was an equivalent of this 

in FCC and it’s basically saying that no matter how 

you try with those device parameters, you just cannot 

exceed Safety Code 6 value unless there’s an unusual 

circumstance in how the system is designed. 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Thank you.  Turn over to page 133.  In 

Section 8.4.2 beginning at line 30 you refer 

specifically to the Exponent study, and Fortis says it  

"…concludes that the proposed meters are 

well below the safe exposure limits set out 

by Health Canada's Limits of Human Exposure 

to Radiofrequency Electromagnetic Fields in 

the Frequency Range of 3 kilohertz to 300 
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gigahertz - Safety Code 6 (2009)…" 

  And then there’s a further statement.   

  Mr. Loski or Mr. Warren, is the -- I want 

to be careful about you coming to a legal conclusion 

here, which I know that you will not because you’ve 

been before the Commission a number of times in the 

past and you know to stay away from those issues.  But 

is it solely the conclusions in the Exponent Report 

that Fortis relies upon for its position that it has 

complied with Safety Code 6?   

MR. WARREN:   A:   It’s really two things.  It’s the 

Exponent Report and it’s the fact that they had to be  

-- the meters had to be certified by Industry Canada 

in the first place, which -- under RSS 102, which 

implies compliance with Safety Code 6.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Would you agree with me that the 

Exponent Report does not include an assessment of 

specific absorption rate limits? 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   That is correct. 

MR. FULTON:   Q:   And would you then agree with me as 

well that absent an exemption, say Section 2.1.1 of 

Safety Code 6, and we can turn to that now if you 

like, requires a specific absorption rate assessment?   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   There are two answers to this.  One 

is, and I’m not -- you know, in the United States I 

have clarified that the statement usually is for 20 
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centimetres, being the normal operation rather than 

you never can get close.  

Proceeding Time 2:07 p.m. T52 

  But the second thing is that exemption for 

SAR valuation would very likely be satisfied because 

it says that the source based time average output 

should be less than or equal to 200 milliwatts.  And 

this device only under the maximum duty cycle would -- 

maximum duty -- theoretical duty cycle, I should say, 

would slightly exceed this value, but for all but the 

theoretical maximum duty cycle, the time, source based 

time average output power would be below 200 

milliwatts.   

  So, even if you didn't -- you know, even if 

there is -- as I said, I don't know this section of 

Canada versus United States differentiation, but even 

based on the consideration of this document, it would 

be only under the theoretical maximum 5 percent duty 

cycle would SAR evaluation be required.  Otherwise, it 

would not be.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Thank you.  The last exhibit that I 

wish to refer you to is Exhibit B-34.  And it's 

FortisBC's responses to IR No. -- intervener IR No. 3, 

and in particular those of Mr. Miles.  And if I could 

take you to question 4, that's page 2 of the responses 

to Mr. Miles's IRs.  And just -- I think you've 
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probably answered this now, Mr. Warren, but I'd like 

to confirm that if you look at line 31, where the 

statement appears: 

"FortisBC notes that its proposed AMI system 

has been certified for use in Canada by 

Industry Canada, which considers any 

applicable requirements, including those of 

Health Canada's Safety Code 6, with respect 

to RF emissions." 

 When you were -- when you chose the word "certified", 

is the certification that you were referring to the 

certification that's found in Exhibit C9-19?   

MR. WARREN:   A:   At the time that this was written, I 

don't believe I had seen that certificate.  I may 

have, actually, yes.  Yes.  So it would been based on 

that.    

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   And I would clarify.  At the time 

we were asked to write the report, Fortis has actually 

provided us the first two -- I think two or three 

pages of the exhibit.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   C9-19?   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Yes.   

MR. FULTON:   Q:   Okay.  Thank you, panel.  

  Those are my questions.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  I think at this stage, if I 

understand the process correctly, the Panel may have 
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some questions of the witness panel.  And I'll turn to 

my colleagues.  Commissioner MacMurchy, do you have 

questions?   

COMMISSIONER MacMURCHY:   Yes.  You'll be unhappy to know, 

panel, that I don't have any questions on the physics 

of -- nor do I have questions on the details of the 

methodology of risk assessments, because I think those 

areas have been covered in some depth.   

  However, Mr. Loski, I think you meet the -- 

you won the question lottery and I think most of my 

questions are going to be directed to you.   

MR. LOSKI:   A:   I won the lottery.   

COMMISSIONER MacMURCHY:   First of all, let me ask a 

couple of context questions.  And let me tell you 

before I start where I am going.  On the weekend, as I 

was thinking about the evidence that we have heard 

over the last number of days, I started thinking 

through what some of the implications of that evidence 

are, that we are going to have to take into account 

when we make our decision. 

   Proceeding Time 2:11 p.m. T53 

  So I’d like to explore a few things that I 

think are potential implications and see if you can 

further illuminate me on what some of these 

implications might be.   

  We’ll start with hopefully an easy one.  Is 
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it Fortis’s position that based on the best available 

science and the fact that emissions from AMI meters 

are well below Safety Code 6 standards, that AMI 

meters will not have an adverse effect on customers of 

-- health effect on customers of FortisBC?   

MR. LOSKI:   A:   Yes, that is correct.   

COMMISSIONER MacMURCHY:   Now, just as a matter of 

interest, there’s something like 115,000 meters you’re 

talking about installing in the forest territory, and 

then if you take over Kelowna there’s what, 15,000 

more? 

MR. LOSKI:   A:   Both numbers are correct. 

COMMISSIONER MacMURCHY:   How many of those would be 

residential as opposed to commercial or industrial?  

In round numbers.  I’m not asking -- 

MR. LOSKI:   A:   My recollection is about 90,000 in 

FortisBC service territory, so I’d hazard a guess that 

there’d be another -- 

COMMISSIONER MacMURCHY:   So if we said 100,000 for round 

numbers -- 

MR. LOSKI:   A:   Round numbers, not far off.   

COMMISSIONER MacMURCHY:   I’ve got one question for you, 

Dr. Bailey, so you don’t feel left out entirely.  

We’ve had a -- it came up I think today and it 

certainly came up on Friday, people talking about 

evidence that’s been raised about the number of people 
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that may feel that they are affected by EMR, and I 

think the evidence that you gave, at least last 

Friday, was that these estimates have generally come 

from surveys of people that have been asked whether 

they think they are affected by EMF emissions, and 

they’re not based on studies that -- say double bind 

studies to prove whether or not they are effective.  

Is that a fair -- 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   That’s correct. 

COMMISSIONER MacMURCHY:   Okay.  Last week, if you were a 

sensitive person, you might have taken one of the 

comments made -- fortunately I’m not a sensitive 

person -- as being a bit disparaging about economists.  

I have to confess to you, Mr. Loski, that several 

decades ago, more than several, back in the dark ages, 

I was trained as an economist.  And despite 40 years 

of work experience since that time, I’ve not had all 

of that training knocked out of me.  And sometimes the 

way I look at things and question things are the way 

that economists do.  And what I’m leading up to is 

that the problem of economics is that you’re often 

dealing with you can’t isolate a single variable.  

You’re often dealing with many variables.  And so when 

you want to look at the impact of one variable, 

economists have this lovely habit of making 

assumptions about all the other variables in order to 
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isolate their thinking on one.  

  So I’m going to pull an economist on you 

here and I’m going to put forward to you a scenario 

based on three assumptions.  I’m not asking you to 

agree with the assumptions because they are not the 

point of my question.  The point of my question is, in 

the situation or the world that is created by these 

assumptions, whether you agree with it or not, what is 

FortisBC’s view? 

  So my Wild Assumption No. 1.  The 

Commission grants the CPCN that FortisBC has 

requested, as you requested it.  You may have trouble 

with that. 

  Wild Assumption No. 2.  Three percent of 

Fortis’s customers believe, perceive that they will be 

adversely affected by EMR from the meters.   

  Wild Assumption No. 3.  Despite the best 

efforts of FortisBC over a three-month period, these 

customers are not persuaded that AMI will be safe and 

refuse to have the meters installed in their premises. 

Proceeding Time 2:16 p.m. T54 

  So based on these assumptions, is it your 

position that FortisBC would be prepared to cease to 

provide electricity to 3,000 customers that are 

currently -- obtain their electricity from FortisBC?   

MR. LOSKI:   A:   The very short answer to that question, 
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based on those assumptions, would be yes.  Certainly 

in that circumstance we would continue to work with 

our customers to hopefully prevent that eventuality 

from occurring, but that is what we've set out in the 

application.   

COMMISSIONER MacMURCHY:   Okay.  That led me to my real -- 

well, that led me to my whole mental disturbance with 

respect to implications.  And so let me take you -- 

let me ask you this question.  If one of your 

customers is -- and it doesn't matter whether it's one 

customer or 3,000, quite frankly.  If a customer 

decides that because of their perception of the risk 

they are not prepared to have a meter installed, what 

becomes of their option to get electricity?  To have 

electricity in their homes?   

MR. LOSKI:   A:   Well, as we went over the other day, I 

believe it was with Mr. Shadrack, one option we have 

for customers in this situation would be to relocate 

their meter, let's say to the perimeter of their 

property.  And again, that would be at the customer's 

cost.  So, that, you know, may address their concerns 

certainly for some of those customers.  But it is an 

option that they can avail themselves too.   

COMMISSIONER MacMURCHY:   I'm talking about the customer 

that just isn't prepared to have a smart meter, or an 

advanced meter, at all.  And let me suggest what I saw 
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as potential options, and see if you agree with me 

what these options might be, and what the sort of 

obstacles or difficulties would be with each of the 

options.   

  One is that they could purchase and install 

their own generator, a small generator to service 

their needs.  It seems to me that problems with that 

are environmental, which is subject to that -- seems 

to me that the little Honda generator that people in 

the Gatineau, where I used to -- near where I used to 

live, that they used to keep in case there was power 

failures, consumes either diesel or gasoline.   

MR. LOSKI:   A:   Or natural gas.   

COMMISSIONER MacMURCHY:   Or natural gas.  All of which 

have environmental implications.  And it has a cost 

implication.   

  Another option would be to install a 

renewable energy facility such as solar panels, wind, 

and it seems to me that that has financial 

implications and potentially reliability implications.  

The sun doesn't always shine in B.C., as much as we 

might like to think it does.   

  But then it struck me that maybe I had 

missed that Fortis is actually -- the implication of 

what you are proposing here is something entirely 

different, and I'd like you to sort of respond to 
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this.  One option, potentially, would be that another 

party such as Celgar, for example, an IPP company 

that's located within the Fortis territory, FortisBC 

territory, sells energy to customers that no longer 

are Fortis customers, provides a meter for the 

customer that meets Measurement Canada's requirements, 

but does not emit, and Fortis provides an open access 

distribution tariff.  Is that what you're thinking?  

Is that part of your thinking on this application? 

   Proceeding Time 2:21 p.m. T55 

MR. LOSKI:   A:   For the latter point there, no, we have 

not considered that.   

  Let me perhaps just discuss for a moment, 

if I could, our position on this.  Basically we’re 

talking about the fact that, again, we’re not 

proposing an opt-out program.  That’s really what 

we’re getting at here.  As we set out in our 

application, the reasoning is twofold.  First of all, 

it is our view that government policy is such that 

there should not be an opt-out program.  So again, 

that’s our read of the regulations under the Clean 

Energy Act.   

  And then secondly, when we look at this we 

see there’s no basis for an opt-out program.  So, you 

know, a lot of the opposition to the program, you 

know, there’s opposition around cost.  Well, we’re 



FortisBC Inc. CPCN for AMI                         
Volume 7, March 11, 2013  Page:  1410 
 

 1 

 2 

 5 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

saying that the benefit exceed the costs, so there is 

no issue related to that.  From a health perspective 

and that, you know, certainly we’re saying that there 

is no basis because in compliance with the applicable 

standard and from that conclusion is there are no 

adverse health effects.  Other opposition that we’ve 

had for this relates to things like implementation of 

time of use rates.  Well, we’re not implementing time 

of use rates, so -- and other things, security which 

we’ve heard about early last week, again we see that 

there’s no basis for concerns for security.   

  So when you put all that together as we set 

out in our application, we see no basis for allowing 

an opt-out.  So it gets back to, I think in part, to 

where you used the perceptions here.  So that’s the 

reason for our position.  And as I was -- when I was 

discussing this with Mr. Aaron, I also indicated that 

as we set out in the one response to BCUC IR in No. 2, 

question 50.2, that if the Commission felt it 

appropriate to put a condition on granting the CPCN, 

we would consider that -- you know, if that was in the 

form that we set out in that response.  

COMMISSIONER MacMURCHY:   Okay, let me follow up on that a 

little bit.  I thought maybe you wanted to move 

towards the Fortis Alberta model and get out of the 

generation business.  Anyway we will put that aside. 
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MR. LOSKI:   A:   No.   

COMMISSIONER MacMURCHY:   Has FortisBC done a survey of 

their customers to find out how many customers in the 

FortisBC area think that they may be adversely 

impacted from a health impact by the installation of 

smart meters?   

MR. WARREN:   A:   Not that specifically.  The feedback 

we’ve received is really in the form of about 2,000 

letters of comment, of which approximately 1800 are on 

form letters or petitions.  They aren’t -- those 

responses aren’t specific enough to know whether those 

customers would refuse a meter or not. 

COMMISSIONER MacMURCHY:   Well, yes, and let me explore 

two aspects of that.  First of all, I think we have 

heard, certainly heard in the Community Input Sessions 

and I think we’ve heard it in some of the questions 

today, that there are some FortisBC customers that 

seriously believe that there is a potential, if 

nothing else, there’s a potential for adverse health 

effects.  And I think that’s something that cannot be 

just dismissed arbitrarily.  So for them, the 

perception in a sense is the reality. 

  But we don’t have any evidence on the 

record that how many of these people may exist.  

Fortis hasn’t done the kind of survey that has been 

done in other areas.  And then you come to the whole 
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question of what sort of options does the customer 

really have?  I mean you’re basically saying “My way 

or the lights are out.”  I mean that is a pretty touch 

choice.  I mean, let’s face it.  You talked about RF 

devices being ubiquitous, I think was the term used.  

Well, I think the use of electricity in modern day 

existence is possibly more ubiquitous than RF.   

  So I guess I’m concerned about a putting a 

customer who perceives that there’s a risk in the 

situation where “It’s my way or the highway.”  How 

would you react to that?   

MR. LOSKI:   A:   I think of all applications that we 

bring forward to the Commission, and certainly, you 

know, there is going to be some degree of controversy 

associated with those.  Certainly that’s been my 

experience over the many years been directly involved 

with bringing forward applications. 

Proceeding Time 2:27 p.m. T56 

  And, you know, with that, it's all -- you 

know, always then have to determine the public 

interest as a whole.  And there are instances 

certainly where the views of a minority of customers 

is, you know, in opposition to a project, which in the 

end is deemed to be in the public interest for the 

whole.  And so, you know, in that -- in those types of 

circumstances, the minority of individuals essentially 
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then have to live with the results of that project or 

that decision because they're part of the larger 

whole.   

  And certainly we can look to some specific 

examples of that in fairly recent times, with projects 

that we've brought forward.  I think of the 2006 

Ellison substation.  So a project -- a CPCN project 

that we brought forward, so that was a distribution 

substation near the Quail Ridge -- in the Quail Ridge 

area.  And there, the local residents who were 

directly impacted by that, I believe it was around a 

thousand people, there were -- there was well over a 

hundred interveners in that proceeding, and 

approximately 50 percent of the residents there were 

strongly opposed to that project. 

  And in the end, the Commission determined 

that despite that opposition by, in that case, you 

know, a majority of the customers directly impacted by 

that project, the Commission granted that CPCN and 

found to be in the public interest.   

  Similarly, with -- in 2007 in Naramata with 

a CPCN for another substation, there there are 

approximately 2,000 people directly impacted by that 

project, and in particular there was a fairly 

significant opposition to the siting of that.  And I 

believe it was approximately 13 percent of those 
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residents had signed petitions opposing the specific 

site that was actually part of the -- or that was the 

site approved through that CPCN when it was granted.  

And we could talk about other applications, like our 

OTR, et cetera. 

  So, see that there's -- you know, there are 

a number of examples here where we have to -- and I 

put it to you in my submission that we have to look at 

the public interest from the greater good of all of 

our customers.  And I think it -- you know, it is 

unfortunately an instance where not 100 percent of the 

customers are always going to be in agreement with the 

proposals that we're making.  But I think over -- you 

know, when we look at the greater public interest 

here, that that will be served by approving this CPCN.   

COMMISSIONER MacMURCHY:   But isn't there a little 

difference here?  I don't think in any of those other 

applications you were putting customers in a position 

whereby they have to -- if they -- that they could 

lose their electric service if their concerns are 

about something that Fortis wishes to put on their 

property.   

MR. WARREN:   A:   I think that's fair, but on the other 

hand I know that there were objections based on health 

to the Okanagan transmission reinforcement project, 

for example.  And although there was no eventual 
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disconnection if you didn't like the result -- I 

suppose if you're concerned about health really the 

effect was the same.  You're being -- you've got a 

choice to make between moving or staying and being 

subjected to the perceived health concerns.  So --  

COMMISSIONER MacMURCHY:   Fair enough.  I appreciate your 

setting out that there is obviously more than one side 

to this.   

  I was just exploring the options that you 

saw going forward, and that may or may not exist.  

Thank you very much.   

MR. WARREN:   A:   Thank you.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Commissioner Morton?  

   Proceeding Time 2:32 p.m. T57 

COMMISSIONER MORTON:   Yes.  Yes.  I have a couple of 

questions about Safety Code 6.  And we've heard a lot 

about Safety Code 6, and we’ve heard in the last few 

days, and we’ve heard a lot about the fact that the 

advanced meters have emissions that fall well below 

Safety Code 6.  And that’s fair enough. 

  But if Safety Code 6, the purpose, and I’m 

reading from the preface to the Safety Code: 

“The purpose is to establish safety limits 

for human exposure to radio frequency in the 

frequency range from 3 kilohertz to 300 

gigahertz.” 
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  So it’s not just one device that -- and I 

think we've heard this also many times.  It’s not just 

about one device.  It’s about the entire environment, 

the aggregation of all of the radio frequency sources. 

  So I think my concern, then, is not so much 

how small the emissions are from the AMI, but it’s 

what does that add to what’s already there?  And I’m 

just wondering, is there a way that people could 

measure that?  Is there a way that they can measure in 

their homes, say before a smart meter came in and then 

after it was installed, so they could see what the 

effect?   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   In other jurisdictions there have 

been some, and I think some results are reported in 

the public literature, obviously for slightly 

different -- for different devices where they’ve 

measured before and after.  And I know in residences 

the effect of RF signal from smart meter was basically 

negligible compared to what it was before.  I would 

say yes, in theory, it’s possible to get the 

equipment, rent it, and do the measurements, but it is 

a precise science of how to make sure that your 

measurements are actually measuring what you think 

they are.  So I would say that yes, you can do the 

measurement.  The equipment is available.  But you 

would need to get equipment that’s calibrated specific 
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for this purpose and you’re using it in an intended 

way if you want to do that comparison.  But I know 

there are a lot of devices out in the market that 

advertise themselves as electro-smog or other devices, 

and their function and ability to do this accurately 

is dubious at best, just because of even the 

discussion of the electromagnetics associated with it. 

COMMISSIONER MORTON:   Does Health Canada do that kind of 

monitoring to anyone’s knowledge?   

MR. WARREN:   A:   Like in a typical residence sort of? 

COMMISSIONER MORTON:   In any circumstance. 

MR. WARREN:   A:   No, although -- not that I’m aware of.  

But I do know a couple things about the background 

exposure and trying to measure the meters against 

that.  One is that I know that Paul Chernikhowsky, who 

sat on an earlier panel, tried to measure the output 

from one of the meters in the lab and was not able to 

do that.  And you know, it’s partly a limitation of 

the amount of background EMF and the sensitivity of 

equipment and that kind of thing.  So right off the 

start it’s very hard to detect those limits. 

  And I note as well that in the B.C. Hydro 

Planet Works report that was filed as part of the 

response to CEC IR 2, question 34.1, that Planet Works 

also, you know, which is a much more sophisticated 

organization with more sophisticated equipment, had a 
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lot of trouble separating the RF emissions from the 

background levels as well, even in that controlled 

environment.  So my suspicion is, and I defer to Dr. 

Shkolnikov on this, that it would be very hard to 

detect an increase from the meters.  And that includes 

an aggregation of meters in the neighbourhood. 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   And you see a lot of things where 

they publish the numbers, and in some of the people 

who are trying to do it to standard and they'll report 

numbers and then you look at their equipment and it’s 

below the measurement capability of the equipments.  

Once you drop below one percent for the exposure, it 

becomes a very very difficult task to actually do an 

accurate measurement and put a number on it.  But 

within one percent it’s a little bit easier.  But if 

you are at one percent of exposure limit, contribution 

from smart meters is a negligible part of it anyway. 

COMMISSIONER MORTON:   So you’re saying even without a 

smart meter, my house is probably below one percent 

anyway. 

Proceeding Time 2:37 p.m. T58 

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   In measurements I have done outside 

the house, that’s correct.  And there’s been a lot of 

publications.  Like some of the things we -- when we 

created the comparison to background some of the 

documents reference that actually do very large 
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survey, urban and rural environments and map out the 

old exposure both from cell phones and WiFi and other 

frequencies, and typically they're -- you know, 

they're typically under 1 percent except -- you know, 

I think at one point I measured at a base of the cell 

phone tower right inside, you know.  Then it can get 

higher than that.   

MR. WARREN:   A:   Okay.  So just to make sure that the 

point isn't lost, because I think it is important, is 

that like -- so, if we assume -- it sounds like 

somewhat generously, that the background radiation in 

a typical home may be like 1 percent of Safety Code 6 

limits.  These meters are contributing at best one 

ten-thousandth of the Safety Code 6 limit.  You can 

begin to see that the difficulty in measuring the 

increment --  

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Right.   

COMMISSIONER MORTON:   Have you tried to do that?   

MR. WARREN:   A:   No, as I say, we did -- Paul -- Mr. 

Chernikhowsky did make a rather quick attempt to try 

and measure the output in the lab, and wasn't able to.   

COMMISSIONER MORTON:   Right.  But you haven't tried it 

in, say, a typical home or anything.   

MR. WARREN:   A:   No, we have not.   

COMMISSIONER MORTON:   Okay.  Another question about 

Safety Code 6.  In the preface it goes on to say that 
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"The safety limits in this code apply to all 

individuals working at or visiting federally 

regulated sites.  These guidelines may also 

be adopted by the provinces, industry, or 

other interested parties." 

  To your knowledge, have these guidelines 

been adopted by the province of British Columbia?  Or 

any municipalities or Regional Districts or any other 

governments or Crown corporations?   

MR. WARREN:   A:   Our understanding is, and maybe Mr. 

Loski is finding the reference, that WCB in British 

Columbia has adopted these limits for certain 

occupations, but that's all we're aware of.   

MR. LOSKI:   A:   Yeah.  To confirm, that's the B.C. 

Occupational Health and Safety Regulation requires 

equipment producing radio frequency must be installed 

and be operated and maintained in accordance with 

Safety Code 6.   

COMMISSIONER MORTON:   Right, okay.  And I just -- Mr. 

Warren, I just want to ask you a question about 

collectors.  Earlier, I believe that you said that 

some collectors may be wired or satellite -- connected 

by satellite.   

MR. WARREN:   A:   That's correct.   

COMMISSIONER MORTON:   Are you talking about the side of 

the collector that talks to the smart meters, or is 
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that the side of the collector that talks back to your 

head office?   

MR. WARREN:   A:   That's the side of the collector that 

talks back to the head office that we've referred to 

as the wide area network.   

COMMISSIONER MORTON:   Right.  So, all collectors talk to 

the smart meters through the radio frequency radio, is 

that correct?  

MR. WARREN:   A:   That's correct.   

COMMISSIONER MORTON:   Okay.  Thanks.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I have a couple of questions.  Probably 

three.  Mr. Loski, you just a brief time ago made 

mention of government policy regarding opt-out.  And 

it was in, I think, response to one of the questions 

that my colleague asked.  Can you cite that policy?   

MR. LOSKI:   A:   I'm referring to the smart meter and 

smart grid regulation under the Clean Energy Act.  So, 

it's --  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Does that regulation refer to FortisBC?  

MR. LOSKI:   A:   Well, not specifically, no.  So, where 

we're getting at that is certainly that sets out the 

requirements for B.C. Hydro with respect to installing 

advanced meters in their service territory.  And in 

the regulation it sets out that the advanced meters 

must be installed in each eligible premise, which is 

basically every customer that has a meter, or every 
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premise that has a meter.  So, from that perspective, 

saying that clearly policy directed to B.C. Hydro is 

100 percent of those meters should be replaced with 

advanced meters.  

  Then the next thing then I'm looking at, 

and in the regulation, then, as it applies -- well, we 

say there becomes applicable to Fortis is -- just bear 

with me a moment. 

   Proceeding Time 2:42 p.m. T59 

MR. WARREN:   A:   The reference we’re looking for is the 

section of the Act, which we don’t have in front of 

us, that encourages the Commission to consider the 

province’s goal of having smart meters or advanced 

meters in the province of B.C., and I’m paraphrasing 

that portion.  Yes, sorry, it is in the Act.  Here we 

go.  Sorry, and that’s in, yeah, Section 16(6):  

“If a public utility other than the 

Authority (B.C. Hydro) makes an application 

under the Utilities Commission Act in 

relation to smart meters, other advanced 

meters or a smart grid, the Commission in 

considering the application must consider 

the government’s goal of having smart 

meters, other advanced meters and a smart 

grid in use with respect to customers other 

than those of the Authority (B.C. Hydro).” 
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THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  My next area of question 

goes to the precautionary principle, and in reviewing 

the transcripts the precautionary principle was 

referred to in Transcript 3.  Mr. Miles made very 

brief mention of it.  Mr. Aaron mentioned it in 

Transcript 5, and Dr. Bailey I think in Transcript No. 

4.  And I just -- those specific references aren’t 

important other than to note that it’s been discussed 

at I think a very superficial level, and then it was 

discussed again or there were some questions in this 

last go-around. 

  It would be helpful to the Panel if perhaps 

Dr. Bailey could explain his understanding of the 

precautionary principle.  And then I have another 

follow-up question on it, but it would be helpful if 

you could explain what the precautionary principle 

means. 

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Mr. Chair, that’s a big undertaking and 

from the perspective that one of the difficulties that 

various agencies have had with this concept is that it 

has been defined in a wide variety of ways, and some 

of these do not appear to be necessarily totally 

compatible with each other. 

  Environment Canada has looked at the 

precautionary principle.  I think the Commission has 

looked in the past at the precautionary principle.  



FortisBC Inc. CPCN for AMI                         
Volume 7, March 11, 2013  Page:  1424 
 

 1 

 2 

 5 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

But basically it is some version of if you have 

identified a potential health risk based upon a 

scientific assessment, and there seems to be a threat 

of irreparable harm, why not take some kind of 

precautionary step to potentially mitigate an 

unacceptable outcome?   

  In the United States this principle has 

gone by a different name, and basically as coined by 

Grainger Morgan, he said, “Well, what’s the concept of 

prudent avoidance?”  And that is, if you -- you 

wouldn’t want to spend more money in avoiding an 

unknown or speculative hazard than you would on a 

known hazard. 

  So in the context of electromagnetic fields 

from power systems, which are completely different 

from the radio frequency fields we’re talking about, 

his example was if you had a concern about the 

magnetic field coming from your clock, which can be a 

significant source of exposure because it’s close to 

the bed and you’re there for a long period of time, if 

you had that concern you could move that clock to the 

other side of the room and which the exposure would 

then, to you and your bed, would be negligible. 

  And so that was in the context of sort of a 

practical application of the prudence avoidance and 

the precautionary principle.  And the World Health 
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Organization with regard to the same type of fields 

has, in their assessment, recommended that low or no-

cost options to minimize exposures may be appropriate, 

particularly when considering new installations. 

Proceeding Time 2:47 p.m. T60 

  Now, this is an entirely different body of 

evidence than the evidence which we have reviewed here 

in this hearing.  And so, these fields that are 

associated with low frequency sources have a different 

interaction and a different type of character, so that 

we can't extrapolate from the WHO guidance on ELF 

fields to anticipate what their guidance might be on 

the assessment of radio frequency fields, which is 

underway by the World Health Organization.   

  The difficulty comes in in an application 

like this where essentially you have a good deal of 

the province already with smart meters and with Fortis 

proposing AMI systems.  It's not the same thing as 

siting an FM radio station, where you could say, well, 

are there alternative sites where you could locate 

that FM radio station?  So, in that case, it becomes a 

much easier to sort of envision what a precautionary 

action might be. 

  It's less obvious in a situation where it's 

envisioned that the roll-out will involve every 

residence in the province having a smart meter on the 
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outside of the house.  And that's where the strategies 

might be difficult to apply.  And I think the other 

factor is the extremely low nature of the exposure, 

and being very difficult to pick this out of the 

background levels, which we already have, is another 

factor.  

  And the third factor is that we have 

assessments by a wide variety of agencies which have 

concluded that exposures which are of much higher 

intensity are not without -- are without any known 

risk. 

  So, that's in short what the precautionary 

principle is.  And how it may be relevant or be 

applied in this circumstance is not clear.   

MR. WARREN:   A:   I don't know whether this amplification 

may be helpful or not, but the way I've thought about 

it is, I now understand there is a wide range of 

interpretations of what "precautionary principle" 

means.  I know Health Canada applies a safety factor 

of 50 times when they set the limit.  They took the 

limit at which the adverse effects are known, reduced 

that by 50 times -- arguably, precautionary.   

  But we know that other agencies throughout 

the world have taken different views on this, and some 

more conservative.  And I suppose those could be 

characterized as precautionary as well.  The approach 
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is taken in other jurisdictions where they've set 

limits much lower.  And I think we've heard that 

regardless of which national or international standard 

you pick, including some that are arguably based on a 

more precautionary principle, we are in compliance.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   A follow-up question, then, and Mr. 

Warren, you've alluded to this.  And I raise it 

because it's -- I recall through the last number of 

days there has been the odd reference to this, but I'd 

just like to clarify it, and that is, does Safety Code 

6 in setting exposure limits in the context of this 

proposed -- in this context of this proposal, 

incorporate the precautionary principle?   

MR. WARREN:   A:   Well, I guess from my lay perspective, 

I answered that, is that, like, with -- when Safety 

Code -- or when Health Canada applies a 50-times 

safety margin, I mean, I would argue that's 

precautionary.  I don't know whether I would -- 

whether it would qualify as precautionary.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Dr. Bailey, does that -- what's your 

view of that?   

DR. BAILEY:   A:   Well, that's certainly an aspect.  I 

think one thing to recognize is that the various 

government agencies that have applied the 

precautionary principle have identified other aspects 

of it that may be relevant and they consider an 
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important component of it. 

   Proceeding Time 2:52 p.m. T61 

  So for instance, you can find references to 

the fact that actively monitoring the research on a 

particular topic, and providing clear and accurate 

communications to the public, is a very important 

component of the precautionary principle. 

  In other cases there have been specific 

recommendations that if it’s possible, this is in the 

government of Great Britain has made the 

recommendation that if you’re building a certain type 

of transmission line, that at very little minimal 

additional cost you could design the line in such a 

way to minimize the magnetic field coming from the 

transmission line.  And based upon all the research 

they reviewed, that was to them a minor precautionary 

action.   

  But I think that may fall in the range of 

something that’s more obviously kind of a 

precautionary reaction, reducing exposure, but health 

agencies and governments has also considered these 

other actions in terms of communications and following 

the issue closely to be very important aspects of a 

precautionary approach as well.  That way these 

agencies, if something were to develop on the horizon 

that did appear to be a serious potential health 
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threat, they would be in the position to know about it 

as it was developing, rather than to be in a situation 

where they are not following the literature and then 

years later they discover that outside of their 

purview there’s a whole variety of research that 

suggests otherwise. 

  And I think actually one thing about Health 

Canada that I think is to be commended for is that the 

scientists at Health Canada have taken a very active 

role, in particular in addressing potential health 

effects of electric and magnetic fields.  In the low 

frequency range they had designed a number of studies 

in early days to address what they thought were gaps 

in the research that other people had not, and this 

tradition has continued, and they have on their own 

gone out and it’s in the record, a number of published 

studies, maybe a dozen or more in which they have 

investigated potential effects of radio frequency 

fields in an attempt to fill the gaps.  

  And I would say this is sort of unusual for 

an agency that is a regulator to actually instigate 

its own research to fill in what it perceives to be 

gaps in the scientific evidence.  Certainly this is 

something that the Federal Communications Commission 

in the U.S. does not do, and they may rely on other 

agencies to do this.  But Health Canada is one of the 
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few that I know that has included this as part of 

their mission. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  My last item, and I 

somewhat hesitate to ask for this and it’s an 

undertaking, and I want to lay out a request here and 

initially get a reaction from our panelists on the 

practicality of providing this because I don’t want to 

-- if it’s not going to be helpful I don’t want to 

cause a lot of unnecessary work. 

  My undertaking that I was going to ask is 

to calculate the total amount of RF energy listed by 

sources for six examples from -- these would be homes, 

from rural to high density urban, making reasonable 

assumptions about cell tower proximity pole mounted 

collectors, satellite television, peak duty -- using 

peak duty cycle, and commonly used RF-emitting 

household devices. 

Proceeding Time 2:57 p.m. T62 

  So that we could have -- using assumptions 

that would be defendable, we would have five or six 

examples that might be found across the Fortis service 

area from, as I say, rural, where there may not even 

be cell phone service, and through to perhaps the 

example that was brought forward earlier, around an 

apartment building with a bank of meters and so on.  

And I think proximity to a cell tower was cited as 
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part of that scenario.   

  First of all, and so if we had that -- 

those five or six examples, and they've been alluded 

to through the course of our discussions, but we 

haven't -- and Dr. Shkolnikov has done yeoman duty 

punching away on his calculator to try to give us some 

sense of several of the examples.  But we've never 

seen them in a complete context. 

  And I'm just wondering, first of all, is 

that a huge assignment?   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   So, the answer to that is, some are 

easier than others.  So, actually I have done a 

calculation -- this is in a discussion with Fortis, I 

have done a calculation of a large smart meter bank 

and exposure in front of it, and I can definitely 

introduce it, because it's done.  The answer to the 

other is, how easy it is to produce a document versus 

how easy it is to produce a defendable document.  I 

think there has been a number of publications which 

have explored the exposure and have listed dominant 

components in every environment.  One of the big ones 

is Volver, 2007, review.  So what I can do is put 

together a list of those exposures and cite them.   

  In terms of large -- you know, as I said, 

in terms of precise numbers it's very difficult.  In 

terms of providing upper bounds, it's a much easier 
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question, because that's -- to put a precise number, 

what it is versus what is the maximum, maximum is 

easier.  And what I can do is, it's not an 

insignificant undertaking, but it's not dramatic Ph.D. 

thesis kind of an undertaking.  It's towards the lower 

part of --  

  Yes.  So, I mean, and Dr. Bailey has 

mentioned -- so there are background measurements 

across different areas, like rural.  And a lot of the 

work was done in Europe.  And what I can do is 

basically put a summary of those and add the 

additional exposures from this case.  I said I 

wouldn’t, you know, take on the assignment to do it 

from ground up, as much as I referred to the --  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Sure.  Well, I think that would be 

helpful.  Because it would consolidate a lot of the 

discussion we have had on this topic into a document 

that would give us a number of examples that we could 

look at.  And again, I think your proposed solution, 

drawing from other work and pulling it together and 

making whatever commentary you want to make, would 

satisfy the requirements.   

  Mr. Loski, did you have something you 

wanted to add?   

MR. LOSKI:   A:   No, I agree, it would be useful and 

we'll do our best to get it done as quickly as we can.   
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THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  There is no immediate need 

for that, so we don't need it by after -- right after 

the afternoon break or anything.   

DR. SHKOLNIKOV:   A:   Well, as I said, one of them I can 

do immediately.   

MR. WARREN:   A:   So, just one point of clarification.  

You mentioned a peak duty cycle, and do we take that 

to mean that .58 percent?   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I think that's what I meant, yes.   

MR. WARREN:   A:   Yeah, okay.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes.   

MR. WARREN:   A:   Thank you.   

Information Request 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And I just threw that out as one of the 

assumptions.  You may have a more appropriate 

assumption.  Again, I have to rely on your judgment 

around what you use, but I think it's important that 

you detail what the assumption is.   

  Thank you.  If we could have that in a week 

or so, that that would be suitable. 

   Proceeding Time 3:02 p.m. T63 

  I think that concludes my questions and the 

questions of the Panel unless my colleagues have 

anything further.  So I think with that we’ll have an 

afternoon break. 

  Mr. Fulton, is that going to work from your 
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point of view? 

MR. FULTON:   Yes, it will, Mr. Chairman, thank you.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay. 

MR. FULTON:   Just recalling that you need to come back -- 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes. 

MR. FULTON:   -- and make a ruling on Mr. Aaron’s 

application before re-examination begins. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes.  Thank you.  So we’ll be back in 

15 minutes, about -- let’s say 20 after 3:00. 

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 3:03 P.M.)  

 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 3:22 P.M.)   T64/65 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated.   

  The first matter to deal with is the 

request by Mr. Aaron to introduce two documents into 

evidence.  Having made the request, Fortis objected to 

the introduction of the two pieces of evidence, citing 

that the hearing schedule deadline for evidence 

submission has long since passed.  Commission Counsel 

advised that submission of evidence in this form is 

not commonly done, and also reminding everyone the 

deadline for evidence again has long since passed.  

And if this evidence was introduced at this stage, 

there’d be a requirement for Fortis to be allowed to 

respond to the evidence. 

  Mr. Aaron cited the situation where Dr. 

Bailey introduced evidence while being cross-examined.  
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And the Panel notes that this document was brought up 

in order for the witness to respond to the question 

asked.  In the circumstances, the Panel permitted this 

document to be included in evidence.  It was later 

determined that the document was already filed in 

evidence.  That didn’t bear on the decision at the 

time. 

  With respect to the request of Mr. Aaron to 

introduce two documents into evidence, the request is 

denied, and the reasons are, firstly, that the 

deadline for filing of evidence has passed.  The 

example raised by Mr. Aaron where Dr. Bailey’s 

document was accepted is rejected.  In that case the 

document was introduced during cross-examination and 

was the subject of the specific question being asked 

and could have been the subject of additional cross-

examination if that was desired.  In the situation as 

requested, further cross-examination is not possible. 

  I’ll turn now to Fortis to being. 

MS. HERBST:   Thank you, Mr. Chair, and I’m happy to 

report that I have no redirect.  Thank you.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, thank you.  Mr. Fulton?   

MR. FULTON:   That being the case then, Mr. Chairman, this 

panel could be released. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   They probably would view this as 

something more than being released.  In any case, 
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thank you, Mr. Fulton. 

  On behalf of my colleagues I’d like to 

thank the panel.  You’ve responded to many many 

questions and the information you have provided has 

been helpful to us in understanding the range of views 

and some of the science behind the issue that we’re 

considering today.  So thank you very much for your 

contributions.  

(WITNESS PANEL ASIDE)  

MR. FULTON:   So if the panel could just stay there for a 

moment because I don’t have much in the way of 

concluding matters for today, but I do have a couple. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay. 

MR. FULTON:   The first relates to the schedule going 

forward, and so Dr. Maisch is tomorrow afternoon at 

1:00.  Dr. Blank will be Wednesday at 8:00, and Dr. 

Sears at 1:00 on Wednesday.  Dr. Jamieson is at 8:00 

on Thursday, and Dr. Carpenter at 8:00 on Friday.  

Proceeding Time 3:27 p.m. T66 

  Dr. Maisch starting at 1:00 means that we 

do have time to address the application of Mr. 

Shadrack and others to compel FortisBC to submit 

responses to certain IR No. 3 questions that relate to 

the written hearing process.  And that is referred to 

in Exhibit A-40.  So it will be my -- and it is my 

suggestion that we now therefore address Exhibit A-40 
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at 9:00 a.m. tomorrow morning, with submissions from 

Mr. Shadrack in support of his application, and those 

who in turn support the application, followed by those 

who take no position and those who oppose, with a 

reply by Mr. Shadrack.   

  I don't anticipate that that's going to 

take us more than an hour or so tomorrow, so that will 

mean that there will be some down time between the 

time that that finishes and the time that we hear from 

Dr. Maisch.   

  The last matter that I have relates to a 

trial of the video conferencing, and that will take 

place shortly after we finish today.  So, I would ask 

those individuals who are going to be participating in 

the cross-examination by video conference, or who wish 

to observe, if they would stay behind and see the 

process that we will be following.  Certainly everyone 

who is here is welcome to remain behind as well, but 

that's my proposal in terms of a video conferencing 

trial run.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Fulton.  Just to 

clarify, then, the video conferencing trial run -- who 

will be at the other end of the video conference?   

MR. FULTON:   I understand that it may be the Hearing 

Officer's wife.   

THE HEARING OFFICER:   My wife.   
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THE CHAIRPERSON:   So that means that the Hearing Officer 

should be here, then.   

MR. FULTON:   Yes, and that will also mean that the 

Hearing Officer will be at risk afterwards as well.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   That's why I was suggesting he be here.  

No, I raised the question only because there was a bit 

of a surprise when we tried it before, and that 

impacted on the ability to really do a meaningful 

test.   

MR. FULTON:   Yes, thank you, Mr. Chairman.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thanks.  Okay.  With that, then, we'll 

complete for the day, and look forward to reconvening 

at nine o'clock tomorrow morning.  And again, thank 

you, panel, for your contributions.   

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 3:30 P.M.) 

 


